

http://researchspace.auckland.ac.nz

ResearchSpace@Auckland

Copyright Statement

The digital copy of this thesis is protected by the Copyright Act 1994 (New Zealand).

This thesis may be consulted by you, provided you comply with the provisions of the Act and the following conditions of use:

- Any use you make of these documents or images must be for research or private study purposes only, and you may not make them available to any other person.
- Authors control the copyright of their thesis. You will recognise the author's right to be identified as the author of this thesis, and due acknowledgement will be made to the author where appropriate.
- You will obtain the author's permission before publishing any material from their thesis.

To request permissions please use the Feedback form on our webpage. <u>http://researchspace.auckland.ac.nz/feedback</u>

General copyright and disclaimer

In addition to the above conditions, authors give their consent for the digital copy of their work to be used subject to the conditions specified on the <u>Library Thesis</u> <u>Consent Form</u> and <u>Deposit Licence</u>.

Topics in Generalised Inverse Limits

MICHAEL LOCKYER

A thesis submitted in fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy in Mathematics, The University of Auckland, 2014.

Abstract

Generalised inverse limits are a new topic of study in the area of continuum theory. Although similarly defined to the more traditional inverse limits of continuous functions on continua, they have a much richer structure. It was realised early on that many of the theorems relating to the inverse limits of continuous functions do not carry over to generalised inverse limits, which use set valued functions. Much of the research in generalised inverse limits to this point has been to attempt to characterise their structure.

This thesis contains three main chapters, each of which is based on a topic in generalised inverse limits research. In the first of these we explore the structure of a particular generalised inverse limit known as $K_{(0,1)}$. This is the inverse limit of a generalised tent map. The inverse limits of tent maps have played an important role in continuum theory in the past, and with the introduction of generalised inverse limits we can include generalised tent maps that are not continuous functions. The only such generalised tent map whose inverse limit does not have a very simple structure is $K_{(0,1)}$. In this chapter we prove a number of topological properties of $K_{(0,1)}$, and give an embedding of $K_{(0,1)}$ into \mathbb{R}^3 .

For the second topic we characterise a certain kind of disconnection in generalised inverse limits over Hausdorff continua. This generalises a result by Greenwood and Kennedy for generalised inverse limits over intervals. Connectedness is a property that has attracted much interest in generalised inverse limits, as these are not necessarily connected, unlike the inverse limits of continuous functions, which are.

In the final chapter we prove a result relating to path connectedness in generalised inverse limits. Path connectedness in generalised inverse limits is in some ways a very different property to connectedness. For example, a generalised inverse limit may not be path connected even though all its finite approximants are path connected. This cannot happen if we replace the words "path connected" with "connected" in the previous sentence. The result proved in this chapter links the path connectedness of a generalised inverse limit with path connected properties of its finite approximants.

Acknowledgements

First and foremost I would like to thank my supervisor Dr. Sina Greenwood. Sina has done a particularly good job in balancing the need to direct me and giving me the freedom to pursue areas of research myself. I remember being told at the beginning of my PhD that it is important to find a supervisor with whom you work well and get along with, and I think I definitely found that with Sina. I would also like to thank all the staff in the mathematics department at the University of Auckland, in particular Prof. David Gauld, Prof. Ivan Reilly, Assoc. Prof. Tom ter Elst, and Prof. Bernd Krauskopf, for advice and guidance along the way.

I have been particularly lucky during the course of my doctorate to have been joined in the department by a large and particularly amicable group of fellow students. It makes the whole doctoral experience much more interesting and rounded to have a peer group with whom to talk mathematics, drink beer, and everything in between. In particular: Antoine Nectoux, Pete Langfield, Stefanie Hittmeyer, Jen Creaser, Shannon Ezzat, Michael Elmegard, Sebastian Boie, Katie Sharp, Laurence Palk, Pete Bratby, Anup Purewal, Andrew Keane, Kate O'Byrne, Roberto Panai, Tuan Chien, Paul Hadwin, Barak Shani, Afshin Mardani, Nazli Uresin, Simon Youl, Layne Price, Ricardo Gutierrez, Sebastian Jambor, and Alistar Litterick (technically the last two are post docs).

While travelling overseas I have had the pleasure of meeting many researchers in topology who have given me advice and encouragement along the way. These include: Prof. Judy Kennedy, Dr. Aisling McCluskey, Dr. Chris Good, Assoc. Prof. Paul Gartside, Dr. Rolf Suabedissen, Dr. Iztok Banič, Dr. Johnathan Meddaugh, Dr. Patrick Vernon, Prof. Van Nall, Assoc. Prof. Chris Mouron, Prof. Jim Yorke, Prof. Henk Bruin and Prof. Paul Bankston. I can certainly attest as a student that it gives you a significant boost when a professional researcher shows interest in your work.

I have also been lucky enough to meet many fellow students when travelling overseas. It can be in some ways a lonely experience as a student working in a very specialised research area (especially living in a particularly isolated country), so meeting other students working in the same area to discuss topology (and life in general) and learn about different research areas is an invaluable experience. In particular: Jorge Bruno, Shari Levine, Ana Mamatelashvili, Russ Waller, Kyriakos Papadopoulos, Will Brian, Max Pitz, Richard Lupton, Robert Leek, Reeve Hunter, James Kelly, Tjasa Lunder, Niko Tratnik, and Goran Erceg.

Perhaps most of all I would like to thank my wife Alia, firstly of course for the constant support during my studies, and secondly for the perhaps surprising reaction that it actually *would* be a good idea to go back to university with the aim of becoming a mathematician. Finally I will thank the beautiful Phoebe for giving me the inspiration to complete this thesis.

Contents

Al	Abstract iii			
A	cknov	wledgements	v	
1	Intr	oduction	1	
	1.1	Notation and Definitions	3	
	1.2	Background	6	
2	Gen	eralised Tent Maps: $K_{(0,1)}$	17	
	2.1	The Basic Structure of $K_{(0,1)}$	21	
	2.2	The Topology of $K_{(0,1)}$	27	
	2.3	The Fixed Point Property in $K_{(0,1)}$	35	
	2.4	An Embedding of $K_{(0,1)}$ into \mathbb{R}^3	45	
3	Con	nectedness over Hausdorff Continua	57	
	3.1	HC-Sequences	62	
	3.2	Connected Generalised Inverse Limits	66	
	3.3	Connectedness of Sets U_i , A_i , S_i and P_i	73	
	3.4	Consequences	78	
4	Pat	h Connectedness	81	
	4.1	Paths and Coverings	83	
	4.2	Paths in Generalised Inverse Limits	86	

CONTENTS

4.3	Examples	98
4.4	Further Work	02

List of Figures

1.1	The graph of $f_{(\frac{1}{2},1)}$.	11
1.2	A bonding function giving an indecomposable inverse limit	13
1.3	A bonding function giving an inverse limit that is a two-cell,	
	when indexed over \mathbb{Z}	14
2.1	The sets B_0 , B_1 , B_2 , and B_3 in the construction of the buck-	
	ethandle continuum	19
2.2	The function $f_{(0,1)}$ that has $K_{(0,1)}$ as its inverse limit	20
2.3	Two vertices in $K_{(0,1)}$ connected by an arc	25
2.4	A schematic of Ingram's model of $K_{(0,1)}$	28
2.5	A tree in L	37
2.6	A schematic of L . The limit line is shown in blue	38
2.7	The placement of sets $C_{(0,0)}$, $C_{(1,0)}$, and $C_{(0,1,0)}$.	49
2.8	The effects of the functions s_1 and s_2 on C	50
2.9	A plan view of the embedding in \mathbb{R}^3 of $K_{(0,1)}$	52
2.10	A view of the embedding in \mathbb{R}^3 of $K_{(0,1)}$. The limit line is shown	
	in blue	56
3.1	A function f whose inverse limit is not connected	58
3.2	A graphical representation of the regions defined in Definition	
	3.1.5	64
3.3	The triod space T in Example 3.3.1	73

3.4	The graph G_1 of f_1 in Example 3.3.1.	74
3.5	The graph G_2 of f_2 in Example 3.3.1.	75
3.6	The space X_0 in Example 3.3.2.	76
3.7	The function f_2 in Example 3.3.2.	77
4.1	The graph of f in Example 4.3.1	99
4.2	The graph of g in Example 4.3.2	100
4.3	The graph of h in Example 4.3.3	102



Co-Authorship Form

Graduate Centre ClockTower – East Wing 22 Princes Street, Auckland Phone: +64 9 373 7599 ext 81321 Fax: +64 9 373 7610 Email: postgraduate@auckland.ac.nz www.postgrad.auckland.ac.nz

This form is to accompany the submission of any PhD that contains research reported in published or unpublished co-authored work. **Please include one copy of this form for each co-authored work**. Completed forms should be included in all copies of your thesis submitted for examination and library deposit (including digital deposit), following your thesis Acknowledgements.

and the second sec	an on the second of the second se						
Please indicate the chapter/section/pages of this thesis that are extracted from a co-authored work and give the title and publication details or details of submission of the co-authored work.							
The main body of work and its Applications, 16(Greenwood and Michael	The main body of work in Chapter 3: Connected Generalised Inverse Limits is based on work published in Topology and its Applications, 160, pp 513 - 523, titled Connected generalised inverse limits over Hausdorff continua, by Sina Greenwood and Michael Lockyer.						
Nature of contribution							
by PhD candidate	- The orig	ginal ideas for the proof of the main theorem and first drafts of the paper					
	- The orig	ginal examples (one was changed slightly)					
	- A portic	on of the final draft					
	- In the f within the	inal version in the thesis, extra material has been added to provide more context e rest of the thesis					
Extent of contribution by PhD candidate (%)	70						

CO-AUTHORS

Name	Nature of Contribution	
Sina Greenwood	- Many of the details in the proofs of the main theorem and earlier lemmas, and most of the final draft	
	- Some modifications to the examples	

Certification by Co-Authors

The undersigned hereby certify that:

- the above statement correctly reflects the nature and extent of the PhD candidate's contribution to this work, and the nature of the contribution of each of the co-authors; and
- in cases where the PhD candidate was the lead author of the work that the candidate wrote the text.



Last updated: 25 March 2013

Chapter 1

Introduction

This thesis is on the topic of generalised inverse limits, a relatively new area of study in continuum theory. Generalised inverse limits are defined in a very similar manner to the inverse limits of continuous functions on continua that have been central to continuum theory for the last 50 years, but their structure is much richer. Generalised inverse limits use upper semicontinuous set valued functions as bonding functions, rather than continuous single valued functions that have been more commonly used in the past. Many of the standard theorems regarding inverse limits of continuous functions on continua do not carry over to the generalised case, and much of the work that has been done to this point has been to look for theorems for generalised inverse limits analogous to those of the inverse limits of continuous functions.

This thesis contains three fairly self contained main chapters, each exploring a different topic in the field of generalised inverse limits. In Chapter 2, we explore the structure of a particular generalised inverse limit known as $K_{(0,1)}$. This inverse limit is a very complicated continuum that has a single bonding function: a generalised tent map. This is the only inverse limit of a generalised tent map that is difficult to describe, despite many inverse limits of tent maps which are continuous functions having a very complicated structure. In Chapter 2 we prove a number of topological properties of $K_{(0,1)}$, including that it has the fixed point property, and we also give an embedding into \mathbb{R}^3 , which will give the reader a good intuition into its structure.

In Chapter 3, we give a result characterising a certain type of disconnection in generalised inverse limits on continua, by defining what is called an HCsequence. This is a generalisation of a result by Greenwood and Kennedy [GK], we extend this result to work for compact Hausdorff factor spaces from the intervals used in the original theorem. Although the extended result looks similar in nature, the proof uses quite different ideas. A corollary of the main result of this section is that if an HC-sequence exists, the generalised inverse limit is disconnected. Connectedness is an area where generalised inverse limits on continua differ from inverse limits of continuous functions on continua, the latter being always connected.

In Chapter 4, we look into path connectedness in generalised inverse limits. This property is very different to the connectedness explored in Chapter 3. It is possible for an inverse limit to be path connected for each finite approximation, and then not path connected in the limit (this is not possible for connectedness). This gives two somewhat distinct problems when trying to characterise path connectedness in generalised inverse limits. Firstly, we need to know whether all the finite approximations are path connected, and secondly, if all the finite approximants are path connected, we have the distinct question of whether the inverse limit itself is path connected. Chapter 4 focuses on the latter question, and gives a result that to some extent characterises path connectedness in the inverse limit, assuming all finite approximants are path connected.

For the remainder of this chapter we will firstly introduce some notation and basic definitions that will be used throughout the thesis. We will then look into the current state of knowledge in generalised inverse limits, giving an overview of results obtained to date.

1.1 Notation and Definitions

The field of generalised inverse limits is a relatively new area of study, and not all notation is standard. In this section we present preliminaries and a few basic results for generalised inverse limits that will be used in following chapters.

The subset notation \subset will allow for equality of sets when used throughout this thesis. For example if A and B are sets, then if we write $A \subset B$ then it is possible that A = B. If we want strict inclusion, ie $A \neq B$, then we will write $A \notin B$.

We take \mathbb{N} to be the set of natural numbers $\{0, 1, 2, \dots\}$.

 ${\mathfrak c}$ is the cardinality of the continuum.

A point in \mathbb{R}^2 is denoted with angle brackets, as $\langle a, b \rangle$.

We include the following basic topological definitions, due to their importance in this thesis.

Definition 1.1.1. If X is a topological space, we say X is *connected* if X does not contain a proper non-empty clopen subset. Otherwise we say X is disconnected. If $x \in X$, the largest connected subspace of X containing x is called the *component of x in X*.

Definition 1.1.2. A path in X is a continuous function $\gamma : [0,1] \to X$. We say X is path connected if for all pairs of points $x, y \in X$, there exists path $\gamma : [0,1] \to X$ such that $\gamma(0) = x$ and $\gamma(1) = y$. If $x \in X$, the largest path connected subspace of X containing x is called the path component of x in X.

Definition 1.1.3. A *continuum* is a compact, connected, metric space. A *Hausdorff continuum* is a Hausdorff, compact, connected topological space.

Note that if a space X is a continuum, then X is also a Hausdorff continuum.

The main topic of this thesis is inverse limits, which we will begin to define now. **Definition 1.1.4.** An *inverse sequence* is a sequence of pairs (X_i, f_{i+1}) for $i \ge 0$, where for each i, X_i is a Hausdorff continuum, and $f_{i+1}: X_{i+1} \to X_i$ is a continuous function.

From this we can define the inverse limit of the inverse sequence.

Definition 1.1.5. If (X_i, f_{i+1}) is an inverse sequence, then the *inverse limit* of the inverse sequence, denoted $\lim_{i \to \infty} (X_i, f_i)$, is defined as:

 $\lim_{i \in \mathbb{N}} (X_i, f_i) = \{ \mathbf{x} = (x_0, x_1, x_2, \dots) \in \prod_{i \in \mathbb{N}} X_i : \text{ for all } i \in \mathbb{N}, x_i = f_{i+1}(x_{i+1}) \}.$

If only one function, f, is being used for every function, then often we will shorten $\underline{\lim}(X_i, f_i)$ to $\underline{\lim} f$.

The spaces X_i are called *factor spaces*, and the functions f_i are called *bonding functions*.

To avoid confusion, often we will refer to the inverse limits of continuous functions defined above as *classical* inverse limits, as opposed to *generalised* inverse limits, the topic of this thesis.

If X is a topological space, we use 2^X to denote the collection of nonempty closed subsets of X.

Definition 1.1.6. If X and Y are continua, a function $f : X \to 2^Y$ is called upper semicontinuous at a point $x \in X$ if for each open set V in Y containing f(x), there is an open set U in X containing x such that if y is in U, then $f(y) \subset V$. If f is upper semicontinuous at x for all $x \in X$, then we say f is upper semicontinuous.

If $f: X \to 2^Y$ is a function, then the graph of f is the subset of $X \times Y$, denoted G(f), defined as

$$G(f) = \{ \langle x, y \rangle \in X \times Y : y \in f(x) \}.$$

The following theorem gives an equivalent definition for upper semicontinuity, and this is usually easier to use as a working definition. See [IM, Theorem 2.1] for the proof. **Theorem 1.1.7** (Ingram and Mahavier). If X and Y are continua, then $f : X \to 2^Y$ is upper semicontinuous if and only if the graph of f is closed in $X \times Y$.

An upper semicontinuous set valued function $f : X \to 2^Y$ is said to be surjective if for every $y \in Y$, there exists $x \in X$ such that $y \in f(x)$.

Now we can define a generalised inverse limit. The definition looks very similar to that of classical inverse limits, but we need to take into account the set valued functions. So for a point $\mathbf{x} = (x_0, x_1, x_2, ...)$ to be in the generalised inverse limit, we only require that each coordinate x_i is *contained* in the image of the following coordinate, x_{i+1} , by the function f_{i+1} .

Definition 1.1.8. An generalised inverse sequence is a sequence of pairs (X_i, f_{i+1}) for $i \ge 0$, where for each i, X_i is a Hausdorff continuum, and $f_{i+1}: X_{i+1} \to 2^{X_i}$ is an upper semicontinuous set valued function.

With a slight abuse of notation, often we will refer to a (generalised) inverse sequence by (X_i, f_i) .

If (X_i, f_{i+1}) is a generalised inverse sequence, then the generalised inverse limit, denoted $\lim_{i \to \infty} (X_i, f_i)$, is defined by

$$\lim(X_i, f_i) = \{ \mathbf{x} = (x_0, x_1, x_2, \dots) \in \prod_{i \in \mathbb{N}} X_i : \text{ for all } i \in \mathbb{N}, x_i \in f_{i+1}(x_{i+1}) \}.$$

Again, the spaces X_i are called *factor spaces*, and the functions f_i are called bonding functions, and if only one function, f, is being used for every bonding function, then often we will shorten $\varprojlim(X_i, f_i)$ to $\varprojlim f$. In this thesis, when an inverse sequence (I_i, f_i) is written, it can be assumed that the factor spaces are intervals, that is $I_i = [0, 1]$ for all $i \in \mathbb{N}$.

In the above definitions, the factor spaces are indexed over the natural numbers, \mathbb{N} . This is a special case of a more general indexing which is done over a directed set. The details of this will not be included here, and we note that unless it is mentioned otherwise, all inverse limits in this thesis will be indexed over the natural numbers, \mathbb{N} .

Often it is useful to look at finite restrictions of the inverse limit. With this in mind, we have the following definition.

Definition 1.1.9. If (X_i, f_i) is a generalised inverse sequence, and $1 \le m \le n$, then we define

$$\mathcal{G}(f_m, \dots, f_n) =$$

$$\{\langle x_{m-1}, x_m, \dots, x_n \rangle \in \prod_{m-1 \le i \le n} X_i : x_i \in f_{i+1}(x_{i+1}) \text{ for all } m-1 \le i < n\}$$

 $\mathcal{G}(f_1, \ldots, f_n)$ is known as the *Mahavier product* from f_1 to f_n . If m = 1, then often we will abbreviate $\mathcal{G}(f_1, \ldots, f_n)$ as \mathcal{G}_n . These are sometimes called *finite approximants* of an inverse limit.

We also denote the graph of a set valued function $f_n : X_n \to 2^{X_{n-1}}$ by G_n , that is, $G_n = \{\langle x_n, x_{n-1} \rangle \in X_n \times X_{n-1} : x_n \in X_n \text{ and } x_{n-1} \in f_n(x_n)\}$. Alternatively, if f is a set valued function, its graph can be denoted G(f).

Note that if m = n then $\mathcal{G}(f_m)$ is the graph of f_m^{-1} , so $\mathcal{G}(f_m)$ is homeomorphic to $G_m = G(f_m)$.

The following notation will be used for projection functions.

Definition 1.1.10. Given a generalised inverse sequence (X_i, f_i) and $j \in \mathbb{N}$, we define $\pi_j : \varprojlim (X_i, f_i) \to G_j$ to be the projection map into the graph G_j , ie $\pi_j((x_0, x_1,$

 $(x_2,...) = \langle x_j, x_{j-1} \rangle$. Given a graph G_j , we also define $\rho_{j,j} : G_j \to X_j$ and $\rho_{j,j-1} : G_j \to X_{j-1}$ to be projection maps into factor spaces, ie $\rho_{j,j}(\langle x_j, x_{j-1} \rangle)$ = x_j , and $\rho_{j,j-1}(\langle x_j, x_{j-1} \rangle) = x_{j-1}$. If a function $f : X \to 2^Y$ with graph G is not indexed, the notation $\rho_X : G \to X$ and $\rho_Y : G \to Y$ will denote the projection maps into X and Y respectively.

1.2 Background

In this section we present some background on previous work done in the area of generalised inverse limits. We begin with a brief introduction into classical inverse limits.

Inverse limits have been shown to be a very useful tool in continuum theory. One application is that inverse limits give an easy way to construct complicated continua from simple bonding functions. A famous example of this is a tent map as a bonding function gives as an inverse limit the buckethandle continuum, an example of an indecomposable continuum (there will be more on this later in the thesis). Another example by Henderson [H] is a pseudo-arc being the inverse limit of a single bonding function. A pseudo-arc is a one dimensional *arc-like* continuum that is hereditarily indecomposable, that is, all of its subcontinua are indecomposable.

Inverse limits describe a type of 'backward dynamics' - the bonding functions are defined as going backwards in 'time'. Inverse limits of continuous functions have been used to model a variety of different phenomena. Often a phenomenon being modelled by discrete dynamics will be modelled by relations which are not functions, but their inverses are functions. So an inverse limit in some sense represents the forward dynamics of the inverses of the relations. Some examples of applications include the following.

In physics, inverse limits play a central role in the theory of tiling spaces, which are used to model aperiodic crystals, see [S]. In economics, the 'overlapping generations model' and the 'cash in advance model' both use inverse limits to model economic phenomena. See for example [AR] and [K]. The Christiano - Harrison model [CH] is an example of a model in economics utilising relations that are not functions in either the forward or reverse direction, so requires the use of generalised inverse limits. Inverse limits also appear in areas such as game theory and functional analysis, see [P], [TY].

The field of generalised inverse limits is relatively new, but in the last few years there has been considerable research in the area. The first paper published on the subject was by Mahavier in 2004 [M]. This paper introduced many of the basic theorems that are used, and concentrated exclusively on inverse limits of set valued functions over intervals. A little later, Ingram and Mahavier published an article [IM] which generalises many of these results to Hausdorff continua.

The first two results given here from [IM] confirm that the generalised inverse limits of compact Hausdorff spaces are indeed compact (and Hausdorff).

Theorem 1.2.1 (Ingram and Mahavier). Suppose for each $i \ge 0$, X_i is compact and Hausdorff, and for $i \ge 1$, $f_i : X_i \to 2^{X_{i-1}}$ is upper semicontinuous. Then \mathcal{G}_n is nonempty and compact.

Theorem 1.2.2 (Ingram and Mahavier). Suppose for each $i \ge 0$, X_i is compact and Hausdorff, and for $i \ge 1$, $f_i : X_i \to 2^{X_{i-1}}$ is upper semicontinuous. Then $\lim(X_i, f_i)$ is nonempty and compact.

The following theorems also appear in [IM], and are the first theorems regarding connectedness in generalised inverse limits, a topic that will be explored in more detail in Chapter 3.

Theorem 1.2.3 (Ingram and Mahavier). Suppose that for each $i \ge 0$, X_i is a Hausdorff continuum, and for each $i \ge 1$, $f_i : X_i \to 2^{X_{i-1}}$ is an upper semicontinuous function, and for each $x \in X_i$, $f_i(x)$ is connected. Then $\varprojlim(X_i, f_i)$ is a Hausdorff continuum.

Theorem 1.2.4 (Ingram and Mahavier). Suppose that for each $i \ge 0$, X_i is a Hausdorff continuum, and for each $i \ge 1$, X_i is a Hausdorff continuum, $f_i: X_i \to 2^{X_{i-1}}$ is an upper semicontinuous function, and for each $x \in X_{i-1}$, $\{y \in X_i: x \in f_i(y)\}$ is non-empty and connected. Then $\varprojlim(X_i, f_i)$ is a Hausdorff continuum.

A very useful theorem regarding connectedness in generalised inverse limits was given by Nall in [Nal2] (it appears as Lemma 3.2). **Theorem 1.2.5** (Nall). Suppose X is a Hausdorff continuum, and $f: X \rightarrow 2^X$ is a surjective upper semicontinuous set valued function. Then $\varprojlim f$ is connected if and only if \mathcal{G}_n is connected for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$.

The proof given for this theorem allows for the spaces and functions to be different, and it will be generalised as Lemma 3.1.1 in Chapter 3.

Theorem 1.2.5 is very powerful in that it means that if an inverse limit is disconnected, then there will be some finite n such that \mathcal{G}_n is disconnected.

This illustrates a common problem in generalised inverse limits - knowing whether if \mathcal{G}_n has a certain property for all n implies that $\varprojlim(X_i, f_i)$ has the same property. The above result says that it does for the property of connectedness, but as we will see in Chapter 4, Theorem 1.2.5 does not have an analogy for path connectedness. There are upper semicontinuous functions $f: [0,1] \to 2^{[0,1]}$ such that \mathcal{G}_n is path connected for all n, but $\varprojlim f$ is not path connected (the usual surjective tent map has this property).

Much of the early research into generalised inverse limits has been in the property of indecomposability.

Definition 1.2.6. A continuum X is *decomposable* if X contains proper subcontinua A and B such that $X = A \cup B$. Otherwise X is said to be *indecomposable*.

For example, the interval [0,1] is decomposable as $[0,1] = [0,\frac{1}{2}] \cup [\frac{1}{2},1]$. It is not clear *a priori* from the definition that an indecomposable continuum even exists. Two examples of indecomposable continua are the buckethandle continuum and the pseudo-arc that were mentioned earlier in this section. These are difficult to define, however the following theorem, appearing in [Nad] as Theorem 2.7, links inverse limits of certain continuous functions with indecomposable continua.

We say that an inverse sequence (X_i, f_i) is an *indecomposable inverse sequence* if for each $i \ge 0$, whenever A_{i+1} and B_{i+1} are subcontinua of X_{i+1} such

that $X_{i+1} = A_{i+1} \cup B_{i+1}$, then $f_{i+1}(A_{i+1}) = X_i$ or $f_{i+1}(B_{i+1}) = X_i$.

Theorem 1.2.7. If (X_i, f_i) is an indecomposable inverse sequence with inverse limit $\lim_{i \to \infty} (X_i, f_i)$, then $\lim_{i \to \infty} (X_i, f_i)$ is an indecomposable continuum.

This gives an easy way to create indecomposable continua - by defining them as the inverse limit of a particular indecomposable inverse sequence. A simple bonding function can be used to give rise to a complex continuum. Perhaps the most famous example is the buckethandle continuum, which will be described in detail in Chapter 2. The buckethandle continuum is homeomorphic to the continuum defined as the inverse limit of the tent map shown in Figure 1.1 [Nad, 2.9]. The usual description of the buckethandle as given in Chapter 2 requires a rather involved definition and defining the continuum using the inverse limit is a much simpler method.

The function shown in Figure 1.1 is an example of a tent map. The inverse limits of tent maps have been studied extensively, and are the subject of Chapter 2. Tent maps have played a huge role in the study of classical inverse limits and in topological dynamics. See for example [BBS], [BM], [H]. One of the major areas of research in classical inverse limits has been to classify the inverse limits of tent maps. A tent map is defined as follows.

Definition 1.2.8. For $a \in (0,1)$ and $b \in [0,1]$, we define a *tent map* $f_{(a,b)}$: $[0,1] \rightarrow [0,1]$ to be a continuous function with a graph consisting of two lines: one from (0,0) to (a,b), and another from (a,b) to (1,0).

The classification of the inverse limits of tent maps is still incomplete, but following a large amount of work on the specific question, Barge, Bruin, and Štimac proved the following theorem, which was known as the *Ingram Conjecture*.

Theorem 1.2.9 (Barge, Bruin, Štimac). Let $\frac{1}{2} \le a < b \le 1$, and let $f_{(\frac{1}{2},a)}$ and $f_{(\frac{1}{2},b)}$ be tent maps. Then $\varprojlim f_{(\frac{1}{2},a)}$ and $\varprojlim f_{(\frac{1}{2},b)}$ are not homeomorphic.



Figure 1.1: The graph of $f_{(\frac{1}{2},1)}$.

There have been numerous results concerning indecomposability for generalised inverse limits. One of the properties of classical inverse limits is that any subcontinuum of an inverse limit whose projection onto a factor space is the whole space for infinitely many factor spaces is the entire inverse limit. This is called the *full projection property*, and in general it does not hold for a generalised inverse limit; this is a topic of research in its own right.

Ingram gives a result regarding indecomposability in [In1], where a sufficient condition called the 'two pass condition' is given. This condition is similar to the condition of an indecomposable inverse sequence defined earlier in the section. The two pass condition, along with the full projection property, guarantees indecomposability of the resultant inverse limit. If $f : [0,1] \rightarrow 2^{[0,1]}$ is upper semicontinuous, f is said to satisfy the *two-pass condition* provided there exist two mutually exclusive connected open subsets U and V of [0,1]such that $f|_U$ and $f|_V$ are continuous functions and $\overline{f(U)} = \overline{f(V)} = [0,1]$.

Theorem 1.2.10 (Ingram). If for each $i \ge 0$ $X_i = [0, 1]$, and for each $i \ge 1$, $f_i : [0, 1] \rightarrow 2^{[0,1]}$ is upper semicontinuous and satisfies the two-pass condition, and $\lim(X_i, f_i)$ has the full projection property, then $\lim(X_i, f_i)$ is indecomposable.

As can be seen, one premise of the theorem is that $\varprojlim(X_i, f_i)$ has the full projection property. It remains open as to what conditions on the bonding functions will guarantee the full projection property.

Theorem 1.2.10 has been generalised by Varagona [Va], and then further again by Kelly and Meddaugh [KM]. An example of an upper semicontinuous set valued function that gives an indecomposable inverse limit is shown in Figure 1.2. It contains a Cantor set of vertical lines, with endpoints of the Cantor set joined by lines whose inverses are functions. Further details can be found in [KM].

This represents one of the most complicated classes of bonding functions whose inverse limits are guaranteed to be indecomposable. A full characterisation of indecomposability in generalised inverse limits still remains some way away.

Inverse limits (in the classical sense at least) derive from the category theory notion of an inverse limit. For a good introduction to category theory see [M]. Banič and Sovič investigated generalised inverse limits in terms of category theory [BS]. Although Hausdorff continua (as objects) and upper semicontinuous set valued functions (as arrows) form a category, generalised inverse limits as defined in Definition 1.1.8 are not always inverse limits in this category. The authors of [BS] introduced the notion of a *weak inverse*



Figure 1.2: A bonding function giving an indecomposable inverse limit.

limit, and showed that generalised inverse limits are weak inverse limits in this category.

One of the reasons for this work in category theory was to study generalised inverse limits that were indexed over arbitrary directed sets. Some of the basic theorems mentioned earlier in this chapter have been proved for directed set indices in [IM2]. To this point in time, the majority of results regarding generalised inverse limits have been done indexing over the positive integers. An exception to this is the work of Vernon in [Ve], where indexing over the integers in their entirety is investigated. One of the advantages of indexing over the integers is that the shift map on the inverse limit space is a homeomorphism. This fact is exploited by Vernon in his proof that if a single bonding function is used, and a generalised inverse limit is a finite graph, then it contains no loops. This is a generalisation of Theorem 1.2.12 by Illanes below.

Indexing over the integers allows for continua to be constructed that cannot be constructed when indexing over only the positive integers. For example, Vernon shows how to construct a two-cell (a space homeomorphic to a unit disc) using a single bonding function where the factor spaces are intervals. The graph of the bonding function is shown below in Figure 1.3.



Figure 1.3: A bonding function giving an inverse limit that is a two-cell, when indexed over \mathbb{Z} .

Nall has shown in [Nal1] that this is not possible when indexing by \mathbb{N} . It is

not known whether it is possible when indexing over the integers to construct an n cell for n > 2. The method that Vernon uses cannot be generalised to produce such an n cell.

There has been research into what spaces can be obtained as the inverse limit of a single bonding function. To date, this work has focussed on the factor spaces being intervals. Nall showed in [Nal3] that the only finite graph that can be obtained as a generalised inverse limit of a single bonding function over intervals is an arc.

Theorem 1.2.11 (Nall). If $f : [0,1] \to 2^{[0,1]}$ is a surjective upper semicontinuous function such that $\lim f$ is a finite graph, then $\lim f$ is an arc.

Illanes showed that a circle cannot be a generalised inverse limit of a single bonding function over intervals in [II].

Theorem 1.2.12 (Illanes). There is no upper semicontinuous set valued function $f: [0,1] \rightarrow 2^{[0,1]}$ such that $\lim_{\longrightarrow} f$ is a simple closed curve.

These results were both replicated for the case when indexing over the integers is used by Vernon [Ve].

In classical inverse limits, if the factor space is an arc, then every finite approximation $\mathcal{G}(f_1, \ldots, f_n)$ for each $n \geq 1$ will be an arc, so these finite approximations are not very interesting to study. With generalised inverse limits however, a finite approximation can be much more interesting. Even if the factor spaces are arcs, the first bonding function could have a graph that is, for example, a pseudo-arc. If we allow different bonding functions, then any space that can be produced by a finite number of bonding functions, ie any $\mathcal{G}(f_1, \ldots, f_n)$, can be produced as an inverse limit by extending the sequence of functions to include f_m to be the identity function for m > n.

Because it seems somewhat unnecessary to have to include these identity functions, we often simply refer to the Mahavier product $\mathcal{G}(f_1, \ldots, f_n)$.

As can be seen from the selection of results given above, this area of study is very new (the first mention of generalised inverse limits was in 2004) To date there has been much research into a number of areas. The results so far indicate that there is a rich structure inherent in generalised inverse limits and there is still a long way to go before the structure is fully explained.

Chapter 2

Generalised Tent Maps: $K_{(0,1)}$

Recall from Definition 1.2.8 that a tent map is a continuous function $f_{(a,b)}$: $[0,1] \rightarrow [0,1]$ with a graph consisting of two lines: one from $\langle 0,0 \rangle$ to $\langle a,b \rangle$, and another from $\langle a,b \rangle$ to $\langle 1,0 \rangle$. This definition can be extended to allow for set valued functions, which we call *generalised tent maps* (defined in the next section).

This chapter concentrates on a specific generalised inverse limit known as $K_{(0,1)}$, the inverse limit of a generalised tent map. The inverse limits of tent maps have been the subject of much research. Tent maps are very simple functions, yet inverse limits of tent maps can be very complex. In Chapter 1, we introduced the buckethandle continuum, which is homeomorphic to the inverse limit of the tent map $f_{(\frac{1}{2},1)}$, shown in Figure 1.1. We will now give a construction of the buckethandle continuum.

Let $n \ge 1$. If $S \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ is a set of points in \mathbb{R}^n , $a \in \mathbb{R}$, and $\mathbf{b} \in \mathbb{R}^n$, then by $a \cdot S + \mathbf{b}$ we mean the set

 $\{\mathbf{x} \in \mathbb{R}^n : \text{ there exists } \mathbf{y} \in S \text{ such that } \mathbf{x} = a \cdot \mathbf{y} + \mathbf{b} \}.$

Let $C_0 = [0, 1]$, and for all $i \ge 1$, let

$$C_i = \frac{1}{3} \cdot C_{n-1} \cup \left(\frac{1}{3} \cdot C_{n-1} + \frac{2}{3}\right).$$

Note that $\bigcap_{i \in \mathbb{N}} C_i = C$, where C is the Cantor middle thirds set.

Now, define:

$$D_0 = \left\{ \mathbf{x} = \langle x_1, x_2 \rangle \in \mathbb{R}^2 : \left\| \mathbf{x} - \langle \frac{1}{2}, 0 \rangle \right\| \le \frac{1}{2}, x_2 \ge 0 \right\},\$$

and for $n \ge 1$, define

$$D_n = \left\{ \mathbf{x} = \langle x_1, x_2 \rangle \in \mathbb{R}^2 : \left\| \mathbf{x} - \langle \frac{1}{2}, 0 \rangle \right\| \in \frac{1}{3} \cdot C_{n-1}, x_2 \ge 0 \right\}$$

so D_n is a collection of half annuli with thicknesses related to the sets C_{n-1} . For $n \ge 0$, define

$$D_n^* = \{ \mathbf{x} = \langle x_1, x_2 \rangle \in \mathbb{R}^2 :$$

there exists $\mathbf{y} = \langle y_1, y_2 \rangle \in D_n$ such that $y_1 = x_1$ and $x_2 = -y_2 \},$

so D_n^* is the set D_n reflected about the x-axis.

Finally, let $B_0 = D_0$, and for $n \ge 1$, define

$$B_n = D_n \cup \bigcup_{1 \le i \le n} \left(\frac{1}{3^i} \cdot D_{n-i}^* + \left(\frac{5}{2 \cdot 3^i} - \frac{1}{2} \right) \right).$$

We can now define the buckethandle continuum B to be the intersection of all the sets B_n , so

$$B = \bigcap_{n \in \mathbb{N}} B_n.$$

The first few sets B_n are shown in Figure 2.1

The reader can appreciate how the use of an inverse limit with a simple bonding function (in this case $f_{(\frac{1}{2},1)}$) to construct an indecomposable continuum is much simpler than the construction of the buckethandle above.

The problem of the classification of the inverse limits of tent maps is a highly non-trivial, open problem. Much work has been undertaken, and there are many partial results. For example in the article [BCMM], the authors describe curves on $[0, 1]^2$ such that if two tent maps have their peaks on the same curve, their respective inverse limits are homeomorphic, and their inverse limits are not homeomorphic if the peaks lie on different curves. Another



Figure 2.1: The sets B_0 , B_1 , B_2 , and B_3 in the construction of the buckethandle continuum.

major result is found in [BBS], where the Ingram conjecture (Theorem 1.2.9) is proven. The full classification however, is still incomplete.

With the conception of generalised inverse limits, it is natural to extend the problem of the classification of inverse limits of tent maps to the classification of generalised inverse limits of generalised tent maps.

Including these 'extra' generalised inverse limits in this classification makes the problem more difficult, purely due to there being more cases to consider. Fortunately, there are not as many cases as there might appear. All but one of these generalised tent maps that cannot be expressed as continuous functions have inverse limits that are easy to describe. In [BCMM], Banič et al show that $K_{(0,0)}$ and $K_{(1,b)}$ for $b \in [0,1)$ are a single point (the point $(0,0,0,\ldots)$), $K_{(0,b)}$ (for $b \in (0,1)$) is homeomorphic to an arc, and $K_{(1,1)}$ is homeomorphic to a harmonic fan (the notation $K_{(a,b)}$ will be defined in Section 2.1).

This leaves only one additional generalised tent map that is not a contin-

uous function, $f_{(0,1)}$. The function $f_{(0,1)}$ that has $K_{(0,1)}$ as an inverse limit is shown below.



Figure 2.2: The function $f_{(0,1)}$ that has $K_{(0,1)}$ as its inverse limit.

Some work has been done in understanding the structure of $K_{(0,1)}$. In [BCMM] it is shown that $K_{(0,1)}$ contains harmonic fans and $\sin \frac{1}{x}$ continua, and that $K_{(0,1)}$ is one dimensional. In [CR] it is shown that $K_{(0,1)}$ has trivial shape and is thus tree-like. In his book [In2], Ingram gives a basic model for the structure of $K_{(0,1)}$. In this he shows, in addition to what is already mentioned, that $K_{(0,1)}$ is nonplanar, and contains many mutually exclusive *n*-ods for each positive integer *n*.

In this chapter we will describe the topological properties of $K_{(0,1)}$ in more

detail. In Section 2.1, we will cover preliminary results that will be required for later sections, including the structure of a typical point in $K_{(0,1)}$. In Section 2.2 we prove some of the topological properties of $K_{(0,1)}$. In Section 2.3 we show $K_{(0,1)}$ has the fixed point property. In Section 2.4, we describe an embedding of $K_{(0,1)}$ into \mathbb{R}^3 .

2.1 The Basic Structure of $K_{(0,1)}$

In this section we develop some notation and explore the basic structure of $K_{(0,1)}$. Tent maps were defined in Chapter 1, Definition 1.2.8. Here we extend this definition to generalised tent maps.

Definition 2.1.1. A generalised tent map with a peak at $\langle a, b \rangle$, where $a \in [0, 1]$ and $b \in [0, 1]$ is a function $f_{(a,b)} : [0, 1] \to 2^{[0,1]}$ that has a graph consisting of two straight lines. One from the point $\langle 0, 0 \rangle$ to the point $\langle a, b \rangle$, and another from the point $\langle a, b \rangle$ to the point $\langle 1, 0 \rangle$.

If $f_{(a,b)}$ is a generalised tent map, then we denote $\varprojlim f_{(a,b)}$ by $K_{(a,b)}$.

Note that a generalised tent map is an upper semicontinuous set valued function, so $K_{(a,b)}$ is well defined.

The function we are interested to study in this chapter is $f_{(0,1)}$, and more specifically its resulting inverse limit $K_{(0,1)} = \varprojlim f_{(0,1)}$. First we look at what a typical point in $K_{(0,1)}$ looks like.

Suppose that $\mathbf{x} = (x_0, x_1, x_2, ...) \in K_{(0,1)}$. Then as $K_{(0,1)}$ is surjective, $x_0 \in [0,1]$. Now, to find a suitable x_1 , we need to find what values in [0,1]map to x_0 . It is clear from the graph that only 0 and $(1 - x_0)$ map to x_0 . So there are points in the inverse limit that begin with $(x_0, (1 - x_0), ...)$ and $(x_0, 0, ...)$. Now consider what x_2 can be. If $x_1 = (1 - x_0)$, then we have the same choice as before, either $x_2 = 1 - (1 - x_0) = x_0$ (in which case we are back where we started), or $x_2 = 0$. If $x_1 = 0$, then we have two choices, either $x_2 = 0$ (and we are back where we started), or $x_2 = 1$. If $x_2 = 1$, then there is only one choice, it must be that $x_3 = 0$. In other words, if $x_i = a$, the choice is always between 0 and (1 - a).

We have now fully described the structure of what the coordinates of a point can look like, so a typical point can be summarised as follows:

- The sequence of coordinates begins with $a \in [0, 1]$, and is followed by a sequence of alternating 1 a and a (note this following sequence may be of length zero).
- If the alternating sequence ends after finitely many terms, say after x_n , then $x_{n+1} = 0$ (unless n = 0 and $x_0 = 0$).
- After the first term of 0, each subsequent term is either 0 or 1, but there is also the condition that a 1 is always followed by a 0.

In order to explore the structure of $K_{(0,1)}$ further, we will define a certain class of points that will be particularly useful. The set of *vertices* of $K_{(0,1)}$ (which we denote by V) is the set of all points that have coordinates consisting of only 0s and 1s. This set V is a Cantor set, as mentioned in [BCMM].

The set V is totally disconnected, and from Theorem 1.2.3 we know that $K_{(0,1)}$ is connected [IM, Theorem 4.7], so the other points in $K_{(0,1)}$ must connect the vertices. We saw earlier that a point in $K_{(0,1)}$ consists of two sections. It starts with an alternating sequence of a and 1 - a for $a \in [0,1]$, and then (if at all) there is a 0, followed by a sequence of 1s and 0s (where a 1 is also followed by a 0).

Definition 2.1.2. Two vertices **a** and **b** $\in K_{(0,1)}$ are *directly connected* if there exists a path in $K_{(0,1)}$ that has **a** and **b** as end points, and the path does not contain any other vertices.

If either **a** or **b** (or both) is not a vertex, **a** and **b** are directly connected if there exists a path in $K_{(0,1)}$ that has **a** and **b** as end points, and the path does not contain any other vertices. If a vertex is directly connected to only one other vertex, this is an *end vertex*.

Note that any point $\mathbf{a} = (a_0, a_1, a_2, \dots) \in K_{(0,1)}$ that has $a_0 = a_1 = 0$ will be an end vertex.

Above we mentioned that two vertices, $\mathbf{a} = (a_0, a_1, a_2, ...)$ and $\mathbf{b} = (b_0, b_1, b_2, ...)$ are connected if there exists $n \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{\infty\}$ such that:

- $a_m \neq b_m$ for m < n, and
- $a_k = b_k$ for $k \ge n$.

It is clear that if this property holds the vertices will be directly connected. This statement is also true in the other direction.

Lemma 2.1.3. Two distinct vertices \mathbf{a} and $\mathbf{b} \in K_{(0,1)}$ are directly connected if and only if there exists $n \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{\infty\}$ such that:

- $a_m \neq b_m$ for m < n, and
- $a_k = b_k$ for $k \ge n$.

Proof. Suppose **a** and **b** are directly connected, and $\mathbf{a} \neq \mathbf{b}$. If $a_m \neq b_m$ for all $m \in \mathbb{N}$, then the conditions are satisfied $(n = \infty)$.

Suppose $a_m = b_m$, *m* is minimal with respect to this property, and $m \ge 1$. Then it follows that $a_m = b_m = 0$, since if $a_m = b_m = 1$ then either $a_{m-1} = 1$ or $b_{m-1} = 1$, so one sequence will have two consecutive 1s. As *m* is minimal, this means either $a_m = 1$ or $b_m = 1$. Without loss of generality, suppose $b_m = 1$, so $a_m = 0$. Now suppose $a_n \neq b_n$ for some n > m. Then for any path connecting **a** and **b** will need to contain points $\mathbf{p}^{\alpha} = (p_0^{\alpha}, p_1^{\alpha}, p_2^{\alpha} \dots) \in K_{(0,1)}$ for every $\alpha \in (0,1)$ such that $p_n^{\alpha} = \alpha$. Then as a $\mathbf{p}_{\alpha} \in K_{(0,1)}$, for every such p^{α} , we have $p_{n-1}^{\alpha} = 1 - \alpha$, $p_{n-2}^{\alpha} = \alpha$, etc. Also, if there is a path between **a** and **b** that does not contain any other vertices, every point in the path must be either **a**, **b**, or \mathbf{p}^{α} for some $\alpha \in (0, 1)$. Then if there is a path in $K_{(0,1)}$ between **a** and **b**, the points \mathbf{p}^{α} must converge coordinate-wise to **a**. But as $a_{m-1} = a_m = 0$, if a sequence of points p_{m-1}^{α} converges to 0, p_m^{α} converges to 1.

Therefore we conclude such a path cannot exist, so **a** and **b** are not directly connected.

Finally, suppose $a_0 = b_0$. Then for the same reason above, $a_n = b_n$ for all $n \ge 1$. This means that $\mathbf{a} = \mathbf{b}$, contradicting \mathbf{a} and \mathbf{b} being distinct. This finishes the proof of the forward direction.

For the reverse direction, suppose there exist distinct vertices **a** and **b** \in $K_{(0,1)}$, and $n \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{\infty\}$ such that $a_m \neq b_m$ for m < n and $a_k = b_k$ for $k \ge n$. Then the path directly connecting **a** and **b** is given by $\gamma : [0,1] \rightarrow K_{(0,1)}$, defined as:

$$\gamma(x) = \begin{cases} (x, 1 - x, x, \dots, 0, a_{n+1}, a_{n+2}, \dots) & \text{if } n < \infty \\ (x, 1 - x, x, \dots) & \text{if } n = \infty. \end{cases}$$

Then either $\gamma(0) = \mathbf{a}$ and $\gamma(1) = \mathbf{b}$, or $\gamma(0) = \mathbf{b}$ and $\gamma_1 = \mathbf{a}$, meaning \mathbf{a} and \mathbf{b} are endpoints of γ , and furthermore, if $x \neq 0$ and $x \neq 1$, $\gamma(x)$ is not a vertex, so \mathbf{a} and \mathbf{b} are directly connected.

A figure showing how two vertices are directly connected is given in Figure 2.3.

Finally, we will introduce some notation that will be helpful in the next section.

Definition 2.1.4. If $\mathbf{a} = (a_0, a_1, a_2, ...)$ is a vertex, we say \mathbf{a} has a 01-sequence of length n for some $n \in \mathbb{N}$ if $a_n = a_{n+1} = 0$, and $a_i \neq a_{i-1}$ for all $1 \leq i \leq n$. If $a_i \neq a_{i-1}$ for all $i \geq 1$, then we say \mathbf{a} has a 01-sequence of length ∞ .

This means that if \mathbf{a} has a 01-sequence of length n, then there is an alternating sequence of 0s and 1s at the start of \mathbf{a} , up to the *n*th coordinate.
(0,1,0,1,0,0,0,1,0,0,0,...) (a,1-a,a,1-a,a,0,0,1,0,0,0,...)

(1,0,1,0,1,0,0,1,0,0,0,...)

Figure 2.3: Two vertices in $K_{(0,1)}$ connected by an arc.

One important function that is applied to vertices if what is called a *forward* move, defined below. A forward move essentially increases the 01-sequence at the start of a vertex by one.

Definition 2.1.5. Let $\mathbf{a} = (a_0, a_1, a_2, \dots)$ be a vertex with a 01-sequence of length n. Then we define a forward move by the function $m: V \to V, m(\mathbf{a}) =$ (b_0, b_1, b_2, \dots) , where $b_i \neq a_i$ for $i \leq n$, and $b_i = a_i$ for i > n.

Note that $m(\mathbf{a})$ is directly connected to \mathbf{a} by Lemma 2.1.3. Also note that m is a well defined function, but it is not injective, so m^{-1} is not well defined. We will however, use the term *backwards move* to denote the reverse of a forwards move (ie given a vertex \mathbf{a} , a backwards move on \mathbf{a} gives a vertex \mathbf{b} such that $m(\mathbf{b}) = \mathbf{a}$. It should be remembered that a backwards move is not a well defined function, for example m((0, 1, 0, 0, 0, ...)) = (1, 0, 1, 0, 0, 0, ...) = $m((0,0,1,0,0,0,\dots)).$

There is another important subset of $K_{(0,1)}$ that is helpful in understanding the structure. That is the arc with endpoints (0, 1, 0, ...) and (1, 0, 1, ...). We call this the *limit line*, abbreviated *ll*.

Lemma 2.1.6. Every point in $K_{(0,1)}$ is directly connected to a vertex.

Proof. Let $\mathbf{a} = (a_0, a_1, a_2, ...) \in K_{(0,1)}$, and \mathbf{a} is not a vertex. Then the coordinates of \mathbf{a} are of the form $a_0, 1 - a_0, a_0$ for length n, where $n \in (\mathbb{N} \setminus \{0\}) \cup \{\infty\}$. Then \mathbf{a} will be directly connected to the vertex $\mathbf{v} = (v_0, v_1, v_2, ...)$, where

$$\begin{cases} v_0 = 1, \\ v_i = 1 - v_{i-1} & \text{if } i \le n, \text{ and} \\ v_i = a_i & \text{if } i > n. \end{cases}$$

This path $\gamma: [0,1] \to K_{(0,1)}$ is defined as $\gamma(x) = (p_0, p_1, p_2)$, where

$$\begin{cases} p_0 = x \cdot (1 - a_0), \\ p_i = 1 - v_{i-1} & \text{if } i \le n, \text{ and} \\ p_i = a_i & \text{if } i > n. \end{cases}$$

If **a** is a vertex, then **a** is directly connected to the vertex obtained under a forward move.

We end this section with the model of $K_{(0,1)}$ that was given by Ingram in [In2]. Some notation has been changed slightly to align with the notation in this chapter, but the description is largely taken from the text. Ingram begins by creating subsets of $K_{(0,1)}$ defined as $B_n := \{\mathbf{x} \in K_{(0,1)} : x_{n+1} = 0\}$ for each $n \ge 0$. Each of these sets B_n will be the product of a Cantor set with an arc. \mathcal{B}_n denotes the collection of arcs in B_n .

We then partition the vertices V into sets $C_0 := {\mathbf{x} \in V : x_0 = 0}$ and $C_1 := {\mathbf{x} \in V : x_0 = 1}$. Then for each $n \ge 1$, let $\mathbf{p_n} \in {\{0,1\}}^n$ be a string of n

symbols starting with 0 and alternating between 0 and 1, and similarly define $\mathbf{q_n} \in \{0, 1\}^n$ to be a string of *n* symbols starting with 1 and alternating between 0 and 1.

Now define for each $n \ge 0$ the sets $D_n \coloneqq \{\mathbf{p_n}\} \times C_0$ and $E_n \coloneqq \{\mathbf{q_n}\} \times C_0$. Also, let $\mathbf{p} = (0, 1, 0, ...)$ and $\mathbf{q} = (1, 0, 1, ...)$. Then $C_0 = D_1 \cup D_3 \cup D_5 \cup \cdots \cup \{\mathbf{p}\}$, and $C_1 = E_2 \cup E_4 \cup E_6 \cup \cdots \cup \{\mathbf{q}\}$.

Note that for each positive odd integer n, each element of \mathcal{B}_n is an arc directly connecting a point in D_n with a point in $E_n = E_{n+1} \cup E_{n+2}$, and if nis even, each element of \mathcal{B}_n is an arc directly connecting a point in E_n with a point in $D_n = D_{n+1} \cup D_{n+2}$. Also, for $n \in \mathbb{N}$ and $\mathbf{x} \in D_n \cup E_n$, \mathbf{x} is the endpoint for some arc in \mathcal{B}_n .

We conclude the construction by picking two skew lines in \mathbb{R}^3 and embedding C_0 in one and C_1 in the other. As noted above, $C_0 = D_1 \cup D_3 \cup D_5 \cup \cdots \cup \{\mathbf{p}\}$, and $C_1 = E_2 \cup E_4 \cup E_6 \cup \cdots \cup \mathbf{q}$, so from each point in D_1 , directly connect it to an appropriate point in E_1 , then for every point in E_2 , directly connect it to an appropriate point in D_2 , repeating this for all $n \in \mathbb{N}$. Finally, connect \mathbf{p} and \mathbf{q} with the limit line arc.

Figure 2.4 gives a schematic of Ingram's model.

2.2 The Topology of $K_{(0,1)}$

Now that we know the basic structure of $K_{(0,1)}$, we can look at some of its topological properties. We present them here as a series of propositions.

As mentioned earlier, it is easy to see using Theorem 1.2.3 that $K_{(0,1)}$ is a continuum. In Section 2.1, we showed how vertices in $K_{(0,1)}$ are connected by paths: direct connections. By extending this, we will be able to find the path components of $K_{(0,1)}$.

Definition 2.2.1. Let $V_L = \{ \mathbf{x} \in V : \text{ there exists } n \in \mathbb{N} \text{ such that } x_{i+1} = 1 - x_i \text{ for all } i \ge n \}.$



Figure 2.4: A schematic of Ingram's model of $K_{(0,1)}$.

Given a vertex $\mathbf{a} = (a_0, a_1, a_2, \dots)$, if $\mathbf{a} \notin V_L$, we define

$$B_{\mathbf{a}} = \{ \mathbf{x} = (x_0, x_1, x_2, \dots) \in K_{(0,1)} : \text{ there exists}$$
$$n \in \mathbb{N} \text{ such that } x_i = a_i \text{ for all } i \ge n \}$$

If $\mathbf{a} \in V_L$, we define

$$B_{\mathbf{a}} = \{ \mathbf{x} = (x_0, x_1, x_2, \dots) \in K_{(0,1)} :$$

there exists $n \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $x_i = 1 - x_{i+1}$ for all $i \ge n \}.$

Then it is easy to check that the relation ~ on $K_{(0,1)}$ defined by $\mathbf{a} \sim \mathbf{b}$ if and only if $B_{\mathbf{a}} = B_{\mathbf{b}}$ is an equivalence relation. We call these equivalence classes the *branches* of $K_{(0,1)}$. There is clearly more than one branch, for example $(0,0,0,0,\ldots)$ and $(0,1,0,1,0,\ldots)$ are in different branches. In fact, it is not hard to see there are uncountably many branches.

Lemma 2.2.2. There are c many branches, and each branch contains countably many vertices. *Proof.* First we will show that there are countably many vertices in each branch. Let \mathbf{c} be a vertex, $B_{\mathbf{c}}$ its branch, and let $V_{\mathbf{c}}$ be the set of all vertices in $B_{\mathbf{c}}$. Now we define inductively $A_0 = \{\mathbf{a} = (a_0, a_1, a_2, \dots) \in V_{\mathbf{c}} : a_i = c_i \text{ for all } i > 0\}$, and for all other $n \in \mathbb{N}$, define $A_n = \{\mathbf{a} = (a_0, a_1, a_2, \dots) \in (V_{\mathbf{c}} \setminus \bigcup_{0 \leq i < n} A_i) : a_i = c_i \text{ for all } i > n\}$. So we have partitioned $V_{\mathbf{c}}$ into sets defined by the last coordinate at which a vertex differs from \mathbf{c} . These sets are clearly disjoint, and $\bigcup_{i \in \mathbb{N}} A_i = V_{\mathbf{c}}$. Also note that each A_i is a finite set, as for each i, there are only finitely many possible combinations of points in the coordinates less than i. Therefore, $V_{\mathbf{c}}$ is a countable union of finite sets, so countable.

As V is a Cantor set, we know there are \mathfrak{c} many vertices, and these are disjointly partitioned into branches, each branch containing only countably many vertices. Therefore, there must be \mathfrak{c} many branches.

Lemma 2.2.3. Two vertices \mathbf{a} and \mathbf{b} of $K_{(0,1)}$ are in $B_{\mathbf{c}}$ for some vertex \mathbf{c} if and only if there is a finite chain of vertices $\mathbf{v}_0, \mathbf{v}_1, \mathbf{v}_2, \dots, \mathbf{v}_q$ such that $\mathbf{v}_0 = \mathbf{a}$, $\mathbf{v}_q = \mathbf{b}$, and for all $1 \le i \le q$, \mathbf{v}_i is directly connected to \mathbf{v}_{i-1} .

Proof. Suppose **a** and **b** are vertices in $B_{\mathbf{c}}$. Then there exists $n_1 \in \mathbb{N}$ such that for $i \ge n_1$ we have $a_i = c_i$, and also there exists $n_2 \in \mathbb{N}$ such that for $i \ge n_2$, $b_i = c_i$. Let $n = \max\{n_1, n_2\}$, then for all $i \ge n$, $a_i = b_i$. Suppose **a** has a 01-sequence of length m_1 , and **b** has a 01-sequence of length m_2 let $k_1 = \min\{n, m_1\}$, and $k_2 = \min\{n, m_2\}$. Now, by applying a total of $n - k_1$ forward moves to **a**, we have a finite sequence of vertices $\mathbf{p}_0, \mathbf{p}_1, \ldots, \mathbf{p}_l$ where $\mathbf{p}_0 = \mathbf{a}, \mathbf{p}_l = \mathbf{d}$ (where **d** has a 01-sequence of length n, and $d_i = c_i$ for i > n), and \mathbf{p}_i is directly connected to \mathbf{p}_{i-1} for all $1 \le i \le l$. Similarly by applying $n - k_2$ forward moves to **b**, we have a finite sequence of vertices $\mathbf{p}_l, \mathbf{p}_{l+1}, \ldots, \mathbf{p}_j$ (where $j \ge l$), where $\mathbf{p}_l = \mathbf{d}, \mathbf{p}_j = \mathbf{b}$, and \mathbf{p}_i is directly connected to \mathbf{p}_{i-1} for all $l+1 \le i \le j$. Then $\mathbf{p}_0, \mathbf{p}_1, \ldots, \mathbf{p}_j$ is the sequence we require. For the reverse direction note that by Lemma 2.1.3 if two vertices are directly connected, their coordinate sequences have the same tail. So any finite collection as described by $\mathbf{v}_0, \mathbf{v}_1, \ldots, \mathbf{v}_q$ will have the same tail, and hence are in the same branch B_c .

The next lemma will help us to see what the path components of $K_{(0,1)}$ are.

Lemma 2.2.4. Suppose **a** and **b** are vertices in $K_{(0,1)}$. Then there is a path $\gamma : [0,1] \rightarrow K_{(0,1)}$ between **a** and **b** if and only if there is a finite chain of vertices $\mathbf{v}_0, \mathbf{v}_1, \mathbf{v}_2, \ldots, \mathbf{v}_q$ such that $\mathbf{v}_0 = \mathbf{a}$, $\mathbf{v}_q = \mathbf{b}$, and for all $1 \le i \le q$, \mathbf{v}_i is directly connected to \mathbf{v}_{i-1} .

Proof. Let $\gamma : [0,1] \to K_{(0,1)}$ be a path, let $A \subset K_{(0,1)}$ be the image of γ , and suppose A contains κ vertices for some infinite cardinal κ . Let V_0 be the set of all vertices with first coordinate 0 contained in A, and let V_1 be the set of all vertices with first coordinate 1 contained in A. Then either V_0 or V_1 is infinite. Suppose, without loss of generality, that V_0 is infinite. Then as $V_0 \subset K_{(0,1)}$ and $K_{(0,1)}$ is compact, V_0 has an accumulation point, call this **b**. As A is compact, $\mathbf{b} \in A$, so $\mathbf{b} \in V_0$.

Let $(\mathbf{b}_i : i \in \mathbb{N})$ be a sequence of points in V_0 converging to \mathbf{b} . If we take the inverse image of each \mathbf{b}_i , and their limit point \mathbf{b} , we have a collection of points in [0,1], $B = \{\gamma^{-1}(\mathbf{b}), \gamma^{-1}(\mathbf{b}_0), \gamma^{-1}(\mathbf{b}_1), \gamma^{-1}(\mathbf{b}_2), \ldots\}$. Then as we have an infinite collection of points in a compact interval, they will have an accumulation point p. Choose a sequence $(c_i : i \in \mathbb{N})$ in B that converges to p. Then $(c_i : i \in \mathbb{N})$ is convergent, and hence $(\gamma(c_i) : i \in \mathbb{N})$ must be a subsequence of $(\mathbf{b}_i : i \in \mathbb{N})$, hence $\gamma(p) = \mathbf{b}$, so $\gamma(p)$ had first coordinate 0.

By Lemma 2.1.3, for any $i \in \mathbb{N}$, the vertices \mathbf{b}_i and \mathbf{b}_{i+1} cannot be directly connected since they both have first coordinate 0. Therefore, for each $i \in \mathbb{N}$, there exists a point $d_i \in [0, 1]$ such that d_i lies between c_i and c_{i+1} , and $\gamma(d_i)$

has first coordinate 1. Then we have a sequence of points $(d_i : i \in \mathbb{N})$ that converges to p, and for each $i \in \mathbb{N}$, $\gamma(d_i)$ has first coordinate 1. Therefore $(\gamma(d_i) : i \in \mathbb{N})$ converges to a point in $K_{(0,1)}$ with first coordinate 1, hence $\gamma(p)$ must have first coordinate 1.

So we have a contradiction, and conclude the image of any path contains only finitely many vertices. That there is a chain with the necessary properties is clear from the existence of a path and the definition of a direct connection.

For the reverse direction, for $i \in \{1, \ldots, q\}$, let $\gamma_i : [0,1] \to K_{(0,1)}$ be a path between \mathbf{v}_{i-1} and \mathbf{v}_i that exists as they are directly connected. Then let $\gamma'_i : [0, \frac{1}{q}] \to K_{(0,1)}$ be defined as $\gamma'_i(x) = \gamma_i(q \cdot x)$. Then $\gamma : [0,1] \to K_{(0,1)}$ defined as

$$\gamma(x) = \begin{cases} \mathbf{a} & \text{if } x = 0\\ \gamma_i(x - \frac{i-1}{q}) & \text{if } x \in \left(\frac{i-1}{q}, \frac{i}{q}\right) \end{cases}$$

is a path in $K_{(0,1)}$ from **a** to **b**.

Corollary 2.2.5. Two points **a** and **b** in $K_{(0,1)}$ are connected by a path if and only if they are in the same branch $B_{\mathbf{c}}$ for some $\mathbf{c} \in V$.

Proof. If **a** and **b** are vertices, this follows from Lemma 2.2.3 and Lemma 2.2.4. If **a** or **b** is not a vertex, by Lemma (above) it will be directly connected to a vertex in the same branch, so again we can obtain a path.

This shows that the path components of $K_{(0,1)}$ are precisely the branches, $\{B_{\mathbf{v}} : \mathbf{v} \in V\}$. As there is more than one branch, we have:

Proposition 2.2.6. $K_{(0,1)}$ is not path connected.

In addition to being not path connected, we also have that $K_{(0,1)}$ is not locally connected anywhere.

Proposition 2.2.7. $K_{(0,1)}$ is not locally connected anywhere.

 \square

Proof. Let $\mathbf{x} = (x_0, x_1, x_2, \dots) \in K_{(0,1)}$. Let

$$U = \left(\left(\left(x_0 - \frac{1}{8}, x_0 + \frac{1}{8} \right) \cap [0, 1] \right) \times [0, 1]^{\omega} \right) \cap K_{(0, 1)}$$

(the actual value $\frac{1}{8}$ used here and later in the proof has no real significance other than it needs to be less than $\frac{1}{4}$). Let $V \subset U$ be open, with $\mathbf{x} \in V$. We will show that V is disconnected. Let V_{α} be a basic open set in V that contains \mathbf{x} . Then as V_{α} must have as factors [0,1] for infinitely many coordinates, we can conclude that there must exist $\mathbf{y} = (y_0, y_1, y_2, \dots) \in V_{\alpha}$ such that there is at least one occurrence of consecutive 0s in \mathbf{y} , and \mathbf{y} has a different tail to \mathbf{x} . Suppose the first occurrence of consecutive 0s begins at coordinate y_n . Let m > n+2 be such that $y_m \neq x_m$ (such a point exists as \mathbf{x} and \mathbf{y} have different tails), and let $l^* = |y_m - x_m|$ and $l = \frac{l^*}{2}$. Let $d \in [0,1] \setminus ((x_0 - \frac{1}{8}, x_0 + \frac{1}{8}) \cup (1 - (x_0 + \frac{1}{8}), 1 - (x_0 - \frac{1}{8})))$. Now, let

$$A_U = \left(\left(\Pi_{i < n} \left(\left(x_i - \frac{1}{8}, x_i + \frac{1}{8} \right) \cap [0, 1] \right) \right) \times [0, d] \times [0, d] \times \\ [0, 1]^{m - (n+1)} \times \left(\left(y_i - l, y_i + l \right) \cap [0, 1] \right) \times [0, 1]^{\omega} \right) \cap K_{(0, 1)},$$

and

$$A_U^* = \left(\left(\Pi_{i < n} \left(\left[x_i - \frac{1}{8}, x_i + \frac{1}{8} \right] \cap [0, 1] \right) \right) \times [0, d] \times [0, d] \times \\ \left[0, 1 \right]^{m - (n+1)} \times \left(\left[y_i - l, y_i + l \right] \cap [0, 1] \right) \times [0, 1]^{\omega} \right) \cap K_{(0, 1)}.$$

Then $A_U \cap U$ is open in U, and $A_U^* \cap U$ is closed in U. $A_U^* \cap U = A_U$, as any point in $K_{(0,1)}$ that has an *i*th coordinate on the boundary of $(x_i - \frac{1}{8}, x_i + \frac{1}{8}) \cap [0,1]$ for i < n, or on the boundary of [0,d) for the the *n*th and (n+1)th coordinate, or on the boundary of $(y_i - l, y_i + l) \cap [0,1]$ for the *m*th coordinate will not be in U.

Therefore, A_U is clopen, so if we let $B_U = U \setminus A_U$, then A_U is open and nonempty $(\mathbf{y} \in A_U)$, B_U is open and nonempty $(\mathbf{x} \in B_U)$, and $A_U \cup B_U = U$.

Then if we define $A = A_U \cap V$, $B = B_U \cap V$ then A and B are nonempty, open, and $A \cup B = V$, so V is disconnected. Earlier in this thesis, we encountered the buckethandle continuum, an indecomposable continuum. In addition to the buckethandle continuum being homeomorphic to $\varprojlim f_{(\frac{1}{2},1)}$, it is also true that the buckethandle continuum is homeomorphic to $\varprojlim f_{(a,1)}$ for $a \in (0,1)$. The next proposition shows that although there are tent maps $f_{(a,1)}$ with peaks arbitrarily close to that of $f_{(0,1)}$, $K_{(0,1)}$ is not homeomorphic to the buckethandle continuum, and it is not even indecomposable.

Proposition 2.2.8. $K_{(0,1)}$ is decomposable.

Proof. Consider the following decomposition. Let

$$D_1 = [0,1]^{\omega} \setminus \left(\left[0,\frac{1}{4}\right) \times \left[0,\frac{1}{4}\right) \times \left[0,\frac{1}{4}\right) \times \left[0,1\right]^{\omega} \right).$$

Then D_1 is closed, so $D_1 \cap K_{(0,1)}$ is closed. We can then see that $D_1 \cap K_{(0,1)}$ includes all vertices in $K_{(0,1)}$ except vertices beginning with at least three 0s. Furthermore, we can then see that it will include all points in $K_{(0,1)}$ except those with first three coordinates a, 0, 0, where $a \in [0, \frac{1}{4})$. As these excluded points all occur at the ends of the path components, ie we have removed some of the end vertices and a portion of the arc that directly connects them to the next vertex, so what remains is homeomorphic to what we began with. So $D_1 \cap K_{(0,1)}$ is connected, hence it is a continuum, ie a proper subcontinuum of $K_{(0,1)}$.

Now, let

$$D_2 = [0,1]^{\omega} \times \left(\left[0,\frac{1}{4}\right) \times \left[0,\frac{1}{4}\right) \times \left(\frac{3}{4},1\right] \times [0,1]^{\omega} \right)$$

then similarly to above $D_2 \cap K_{(0,1)}$ contains all vertices in $K_{(0,1)}$ except those that start with exactly two 0s, and then it will include all points in $K_{(0,1)}$ except those that start with (a, 0, 1, ...), where $a \in [0, \frac{1}{4})$. Then similarly to

above, $D_2 \cap K_{(0,1)}$ is a proper subcontinuum of $K_{(0,1)}$, and we have $K_{(0,1)} = (D_1 \cap K_{(0,1)}) \cup (D_2 \cap K_{(0,1)})$, so $K_{(0,1)}$ is decomposable.

Definition 2.2.9. A *dendrite* is a locally connected continuum that contains no simple closed curves. A *finite dendrite* is a dendrite which can be written as the union of finitely many arcs, any two of which are either disjoint, or intersect at one of their endpoints. A finite dendrite is sometimes called a *tree*.

Definition 2.2.10. If $\mathbf{x} \in K_{(0,1)}$, the *degree* of \mathbf{x} is the maximum number of distinct arcs whose pairwise intersection is \mathbf{x} .

As $K_{(0,1)}$ is not locally connected, it is not a dendrite. One could then ask the question "Does $K_{(0,1)}$ contain a universal dendrite?". Equivalently "Does $K_{(0,1)}$ contain every dendrite?" - such dendrites exist, for example Wazewski's universal dendrite [Nad, 10.37]. The answer to this question is no. $K_{(0,1)}$ has exactly two points of degree ω , (0, 1, 0, 1, 0, ...) and (1, 0, 1, 0, 1, ...). These are the only points of degree ω , since are the only vertices directly connected to infinitely many other vertices. To see this, suppose a vertex $\mathbf{x} = (x_0, x_1, x_2, ...)$ is such that $\mathbf{x} \neq (0, 1, 0, 1, ...)$, and $\mathbf{x} \neq (1, 0, 1, 0, ...)$. Then \mathbf{x} has a finite 01 sequence, which will be followed by a 00. Say the first 0 in the 00 happens at the *n*th coordinate. Note that from Lemma 2.1.3, two vertices are directly connected if and only if their initial coordinates are not equal. Then any point directly connected to \mathbf{x} will only be able to differ in every coordinate in the first n - 1 coordinates (or else there will be a 11), and only finitely many can do this.

If we concentrate instead on finite dendrites, we have the following proposition.

Proposition 2.2.11. $K_{(0,1)}$ contains every finite dendrite.

Proof. Let $\mathbf{a} = (0, 0, 0, 0, ...)$. After applying 4n + 1 forward moves to \mathbf{a} , we have $m^{2n+1}(\mathbf{a}) = \mathbf{b}$ is directly connected to at least n vertices. This is because

after 4n + 1 forward moves, there will be at least 2n 1s in the 01 sequence of **b**. Then, By Lemma 2.1.3, **b** will be be directly connected to at least 2nother vertices, each obtained by replacing a 1 in the 01 sequence of **b** by a 0, and then changing the coordinates before this to make a 01 sequence. By the same reasoning, the vertices obtained by replacing 1 by 0 for each 1 occurring between the (n + 1)st occurrence of 1 through to the 2nth occurrence of 1 will all be directly connected to at least n vertices.

So after 4n+1 forward moves, we have (at least) n vertices that are directly connected to (at least) n vertices each. Let the point $m^{(4n+1)^n}(\mathbf{a}) = \mathbf{c}$, and let A be the union of the collection of all vertices obtained as backwards moves from \mathbf{c} , and the arcs directly connecting these vertices. Then A contains a continuum containing at least n vertices, each of which is directly connected to at least n vertices in A. Moreover A is locally connected (it is a finite portion of one branch). Then given any finite dendrite D with n vertices, we can embed D into A, and hence into $K_{(0,1)}$.

Note that the proof of Proposition 2.2.11 shows that each branch actually contains every finite dendrite. This strengthens Ingram's result [In2, Example 2.1.5] of $K_{(0,1)}$ containing many mutually exclusive *n*-ods for each *n* (an *n*-od is is a collection of *n* arcs, all intersecting at a single point).

2.3 The Fixed Point Property in $K_{(0,1)}$

In this section we show $K_{(0,1)}$ has the fixed point property.

Definition 2.3.1. A continuum A has the *fixed point property* if for every continuous function $f : A \to A$, there is a point $x \in A$ such that f(x) = x.

Before proving that $K_{(0,1)}$ has the fixed point property, we first present some background on the fixed point property.

We begin with the definition of \mathcal{P} -like, where \mathcal{P} is the collection of spaces that share a particular property, for example the collection of all arcs, or the collection of all trees.

Definition 2.3.2. Let X and Y be compact metric spaces and $f: X \to Y$. Then f is called an ε -map provided that f is continuous, and the diameter of $f^{-1}(f(x)) < \varepsilon$ for all $x \in X$.

Let \mathcal{P} be a collection of compact metric spaces. Then X is said to be \mathcal{P} -like provided that for each $\varepsilon > 0$, there is an ε -map f_{ε} from X onto some member Y_{ε} of \mathcal{P} .

It is shown in Nadler [Nad, Corollary 12.30], that all arc-like continua have the fixed point property. In [CR, Example 2], it is shown that $K_{(0,1)}$ is treelike. There are examples of tree-like continua that do not have the fixed point property, for example in [B] and [OR]. It is, however, shown in [Nad, Theorem 10.31] that every dendrite (and hence every tree) has the fixed point property (this result will be used repeatedly in the proof). These results indicate that $K_{(0,1)}$ having the fixed point property is not a trivial result.

We will call the path component that contains the limit line L. That is, L is the collection of all points in $K_{(0,1)}$ that have a (0,1,0,1,...) tail (Given two sequences of values in [0,1], $\mathbf{a} = (a_0, a_1, a_2, ...)$ and $\mathbf{b} = (b_0, b_1, b_2, ...)$, we say \mathbf{a} has a \mathbf{b} -tail if there exists $N \in \mathbb{N}$ such that for all $n \ge N$, $a_{N+n} = b_n$). Whereas all other path components look essentially the same, L has some different properties.

For any point $\mathbf{x} \in L$, either \mathbf{x} is on the limit line, or after finitely many forward moves, \mathbf{x} will be directly connected to a point in the limit line. We can think of L as being an arc (the limit line) that has (countably) infinitely many trees attached at each end.

For example, from the point (0, 1, 0, 1, 0, 1, ...) we can obtain the point (1, 0, 1, 0, 0, 1, 0, ...) by a backward move. From there we can also (through backwards moves) obtain the vertices (0, 0, 1, 0, 0, 1, 0, ...), (0, 1, 0, 0, 0, 1, 0, ...),

 $(1,0,0,0,0,1,0,\ldots)$, and $(0,0,0,0,0,1,0,\ldots)$. These vertices (along with the lines joining them) form one of the trees coming out of $(0,1,0,1,0,1,\ldots)$. This is illustrated in Figure 2.5.



Figure 2.5: A tree in L.

The trees arrange to something similar to a 'harmonic fan' around the limit line (ll). To see this, note that the first line in a tree coming out of one of the endpoints of ll is closer to ll the greater the coordinate that the first backwards move originates from. These lines will then converge to the limit line as this coordinate becomes large.

Note that L is not compact, as we can create a sequence of points $(\mathbf{x}_i)_{i \in \mathbb{N}}$ in L, where \mathbf{x}_i consists of i 0s followed by a 01 sequence. This sequence of points converges to the point (0, 0, 0, 0, ...) which is not in L.

Figure 2.6 is a schematic of L. The limit line is the centre line, and the

trees are emerging from each end of the limit line, converging back to the line itself.



Figure 2.6: A schematic of L. The limit line is shown in blue.

We will proceed first to show that L has the fixed point property, and from there show that $K_{(0,1)}$ has the fixed point property.

The following well known theorem of Brouwer is used in the proof. In particular, we use the case in one dimension.

Theorem 2.3.3 (Brouwer [Br]). Every compact convex set in \mathbb{R}^n has the fixed point property.

In the next lemma we use the notion of a ball around a set. In this context, given a set $A \subset K_{(0,1)}$ and $\varepsilon > 0$, we define the closed ball $\overline{B_{\varepsilon}(A)} = \{\mathbf{x} \in K_{(0,1)} : d(\mathbf{x}, \mathbf{y}) \leq \varepsilon \text{ for some } \mathbf{y} \in A\}$. Here the distance function on $K_{(0,1)}$ is the metric generated by the norm $||x|| = \sum_{i\geq 0} |\frac{x_i}{i^2}|$, where x_i is the *i*th coordinate in \mathbf{x} . This means that for $\mathbf{x} \in K_{(0,1)}$, $||\mathbf{x}|| < 2$.

The lemma also uses the term *continuous sequence of length* m in reference to a point $\mathbf{x} \in K_{(0,1)}$. This simply refers to an initial subsequence $(x_i)_{0 \le i \le m}$ of **x** where for all $1 \le i \le m$ we have $x_i = 1 - x_{i-1}$. This is a generalisation of a 01 sequence.

Lemma 2.3.4. For every $\varepsilon > 0$, there exists a compact set C in $K_{(0,1)}$ contained in $\overline{B_{\varepsilon}(ll)}$ that is connected, and a neighbourhood of ll.

Proof. Let $\varepsilon > 0$. Let

 $C_n = \{ \mathbf{x} \in K_{(0,1)} : \mathbf{x} \text{ has a continuous sequence of length at least } n \}.$

We make two claims about C_n .

- 1. $C_n \subset \overline{B_{\varepsilon}(ll)}$ for some suitably large (finite) n, and
- 2. C_n is homeomorphic to $K_{(0,1)}$.

For the first claim, given $\varepsilon > 0$, note that there exists some $k \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $\sum_{i \ge k} \frac{1}{i^2} < \varepsilon$. Then given $\mathbf{x} \in C_k$, the first k coordinates of x are the same as some $\mathbf{y} \in ll$, so since for all i > k we have $|x_i - y_i| \le 1$, $||x - y|| \le \sum_{i=k}^{\infty} \frac{1}{i^2} < \varepsilon$. Hence $C_k \subset \overline{B_{\varepsilon}(ll)}$.

For the second claim, note that C_n restricted to all coordinates after n is homeomorphic to $K_{(0,1)}$, as it contains all possible points in $K_{(0,1)}$. Also, the string of coordinates before the *n*th coordinate is uniquely determined by the *n*th coordinate.

 C_n is a neighbourhood of ll because it contains the open set

$$\begin{pmatrix} \left[0,\frac{3}{4}\right) \times \left(\frac{1}{4},1\right] \times \left[0,\frac{3}{4}\right) \times \cdots \times \left[0,\frac{3}{4}\right) \times \left[0,1\right]^{\omega} \end{pmatrix} \\ \cup \left(\left(\frac{1}{4},1\right] \times \left[0,\frac{3}{4}\right) \times \left(\frac{1}{4},1\right] \times \cdots \times \left(\frac{1}{4},1\right] \times \left[0,1\right]^{\omega} \right)$$

(here the products are restricted for the first n + 1 coordinates).

So given $\varepsilon > 0$, we can simply define $C = C_n$ for some suitably large n.

The following is a slightly modified version of the Brouwer theorem in one dimension.

Lemma 2.3.5. Suppose $f: K_{(0,1)} \to K_{(0,1)}$ is continuous, and $ll \in f(ll)$. Then *ll* has a fixed point.

Proof. First we make the claim that there exist \mathbf{x} and $\mathbf{y} \in ll$ such that $f[\mathbf{x}, \mathbf{y}] = ll$ (here $[\mathbf{x}, \mathbf{y}]$ denotes the arc in ll between \mathbf{x} and \mathbf{y}). To prove this, first note that ll is an arc, and if points $\alpha \in ll$ and $\beta \notin ll$ are path connected, the path connecting them contains one of the endpoints of ll. Call the endpoints of ll \mathbf{w} and \mathbf{v} (so $ll = [\mathbf{w}, \mathbf{v}]$). As $ll \subset f(ll)$, there exists \mathbf{a} and $\mathbf{b} \in ll$ such that $f(\mathbf{a}) = \mathbf{w}$ and $f(\mathbf{b}) = \mathbf{v}$. Suppose that $\mathbf{a} < \mathbf{b}$ (here the ordering comes from the identification of ll with an arc). Then let

$$\mathbf{d} = \inf{\{\mathbf{x} \in ll : \mathbf{x} > \mathbf{a} \text{ and } f(\mathbf{x}) = \mathbf{v}\}}$$

As f is continuous $\mathbf{d} > \mathbf{a}$. Now let

$$\mathbf{c} = \sup{\mathbf{x} \in ll : \mathbf{x} < \mathbf{d} \text{ and } f(\mathbf{x}) = \mathbf{w}}.$$

As f is continuous $\mathbf{c} < \mathbf{d}$.

Then $f(\mathbf{c}) = \mathbf{w}$, $f(\mathbf{d}) = \mathbf{v}$, so as f is continuous, by the intermediate value theorem, $f([\mathbf{c}, \mathbf{d}]) \supset ll$, but as there is no $\mathbf{z} \in (\mathbf{c}, \mathbf{d})$ such that $f(\mathbf{z}) = \mathbf{w}$ or \mathbf{v} , and these are the only points through which the image can 'exit' ll, we conclude $f([\mathbf{c}, \mathbf{d}]) = ll$. The proof works entirely similarly if $\mathbf{b} < \mathbf{a}$.

Now consider the function $f|_{[\mathbf{c},\mathbf{d}]} : [\mathbf{c},\mathbf{d}] \to ll$. By identifying ll with [0,1], using the homeomorphism $h : ll \to [0,1]$ defined by simply taking the first coordinate of a point in ll (it is easy to see this is a homeomorphism), we can define the function $g : [\mathbf{c},\mathbf{d}] \to [0,1]$ by $g(\mathbf{x}) = h(f(h^{-1}(\mathbf{x})))$. Then g is continuous, so by the intermediate value theorem the (continuous) function $g(\mathbf{x}) - \mathbf{x}$ has a 0, which corresponds to a fixed point for g, and hence a fixed point for f.

Lemma 2.3.6. Let B be a branch, and suppose $B \neq L$. Then any continuum contained in B is a tree.

Proof. Let A be a continuum contained in a branch B. We will show that A has only finitely many vertices. Suppose with a view to contradiction A has infinitely many vertices, these being the set $V^* := \{v_i : i \in \mathbb{N}\}$. We claim that as there are infinitely many vertices, there are vertices in V^* with arbitrarily long 01 sequences. Suppose there is a maximum length of a 01 sequence, say n, and let v_m have a 01 sequence of length n. Then v_m cannot be connected to any other vertices with a 01 sequence of length n. For v_m to do so would require at least one forward move and corresponding backward moves (with all vertices associated with these moves included in V^*), and this would mean there is a vertex in A with a 01 sequence of length n + 1. So the only vertices included in A come from backward moves from v_m , and there are only finitely many of these. So we conclude that if there are infinitely many vertices, there are arbitrarily long 01 sequences in the set of these vertices.

Now consider the open cover of A by the following sets. For $i \ge 0$, let U_i be defined as $\prod_{j\ge 0} X_j$, where:

$$X_{j} = \begin{cases} [0, \frac{3}{4}) & \text{if } j = i \text{ or } j = i+1 \text{ or } j = i-k \text{ for } k \text{ even} \\ (\frac{1}{4}, 1] & \text{if } j = i-k \text{ for } k \text{ odd} \\ [0, 1] & \text{if } j > i+1 \end{cases}$$

Then a point in $K_{(0,1)} \setminus ll$ will be in some U_i if it has a 01 sequence of length i, so $\{U_i : i \ge 0\}$ covers A, but as there are arbitrarily long 01 sequences of vertices in A, there is no finite subcover of $\{U_i : i \ge 0\}$ for A, so A is not compact.

Therefore, we conclude that there must be only finitely many vertices in A, so by [Nad, Theorem 9.10], we have that A is a tree.

Lemma 2.3.7. If A is a continuum in $K_{(0,1)}$ that does not contain any points in the limit line, then A is contained in a single branch.

Proof. As A is compact, using a similar argument to Lemma 2.3.6, we have that there exists some $n \in \mathbb{N}$ such that A only contains vertices with 01 sequences of length less than n (if not we can construct the same open cover and show that A is not compact). Therefore, for any point $\mathbf{x} \in A$, the value of x_m for m > n is either 0 or 1.

Suppose that A contains points from two branches, $\mathbf{a} \in B_1$ and $\mathbf{b} \in B_2$. Then as \mathbf{a} and \mathbf{b} have different tails, there exists some k > n such that $a_k = 0$ and $b_k = 1$. Then let

$$U_{\mathbf{a}} = ([0,1]^k \times \left[0,\frac{1}{2}\right] \times [0,1]^{\omega}) \cap A,$$

and

$$U_{\mathbf{b}} = ([0,1]^k \times (\frac{1}{2},1] \times [0,1]^{\omega}) \cap A.$$

Then $U_{\mathbf{a}}$ and $U_{\mathbf{b}}$ are nonempty, open, disjoint, and $A = U_{\mathbf{a}} \cup U_{\mathbf{b}}$, so A is disconnected.

Therefore, we conclude that A is contained in a single branch. \Box

Now we will show L has the fixed point property.

Lemma 2.3.8. L has the fixed point property.

Proof. Given a continuous $f : L \to L$, we will consider what happens to the limit line, ll, under f. There are four cases:

- 1. $f(ll) \subset ll$. Here we have an arc mapping into itself, so by the Brouwer theorem (Theorem 2.3.3), $f|_{ll}$ has a fixed point, hence so does f.
- 2. $ll \subset f(ll)$. This time, by Lemma 2.3.5, $f|_{ll}$ has a fixed point, and therefore so does f.
- 3. One of the end points of the limit line ll (call this point \mathbf{w}), has $f(\mathbf{w})$ in a tree that is rooted at \mathbf{w} (one of the trees that arrange as a harmonic fan and are rooted at \mathbf{w} , as mentioned earlier in the section). We can assume

 $f(\mathbf{w}) \neq \mathbf{w}$, or else \mathbf{w} is a fixed point. Call this tree T, so $f(\mathbf{w}) \in T$. Let $g: T \to T$ be defined as follows:

$$g(\mathbf{x}) = \begin{cases} f(\mathbf{x}) & \text{if } f(\mathbf{x}) \in T \\ \mathbf{w} & \text{if } f(\mathbf{x}) \notin T \end{cases}$$

Then g is continuous on T, since if $\mathbf{x} \in T$, if $g(\mathbf{x})$ is either equal to $f(\mathbf{x})$ (which is continuous), or \mathbf{w} , and since the two possible cases agree on the boundary (as f is continuous), g will be continuous.

Then as g is a continuous map from a tree T to itself, and trees have the fixed point property [Nad, Theorem 10.30], g has a fixed point. This fixed point cannot possibly be \mathbf{w} , as $f(\mathbf{w}) \neq \mathbf{w}$, so the fixed point must be some $\mathbf{x} \in T \setminus {\mathbf{w}}$. Then as $g(\mathbf{x}) = \mathbf{x} \in T$, we have $f(\mathbf{x}) = \mathbf{x} \in T$, so \mathbf{x} is a fixed point for f.

4. In the last case, we have all other possibilities. As none of the other three cases can apply, we conclude that in this case, one of the endpoints of ll (call it **w**) maps to a tree coming from the other endpoint of ll (call this **v**), and **v** maps inside ll. Then as **v** is a disconnection point for L, there exists $\mathbf{x} \in ll$ such that $f(\mathbf{x}) = \mathbf{v}$. Then similarly to the proof in Lemma 2.3.5, we can obtain a maximum value for such a point **x**, and by the intermediate value theorem $f|_{ll}$ has a fixed point, and hence so does f.

In all cases, f has a fixed point, so we conclude that L has the fixed point property.

Now we can prove the main theorem of this section.

Theorem 2.3.9. $K_{(0,1)}$ has the fixed point property.

Proof. Let $f: K_{(0,1)} \to K_{(0,1)}$ be continuous. Note that as f is continuous, path components are mapped by f to path components. We have two cases, depending on where f maps the limit line, ll.

- 1. *ll* maps into *L*. In this case *L* maps to itself, so since *L* has the fixed point property, $f|_L$ has a fixed point, and hence *f* has a fixed point.
- 2. *ll* maps to a branch *B* that is not *L*. In this case, consider f(ll). Here f(ll) is compact and connected, hence by Lemma 2.3.6, f(ll) is a tree. As f(ll) is compact, and maps outside *ll*, then d(ll, f(ll)) = a > 0 (here $d(ll, f(ll)) = \inf_{x \in ll} \{\inf_{y \in f(ll)} \{d(x, y)\}$). Then for $\varepsilon = \frac{a}{2}$, as *f* is (uniformly) continuous, there exists a $\partial > 0$ such that $d(ll, f(\overline{B_{\partial}(ll)})) > \frac{a}{2} > 0$.

Therefore $f(\overline{B_{\partial}(ll)})$ does not contain ll. By Lemma 2.3.4, $\overline{B_{\partial}(ll)}$ contains a continuum that contains a neighbourhood of ll, call this C. Then f(C) is compact, connected, and does not contain the limit line, so by Lemma 2.3.7, f(C) is contained in a single branch. But as C is a neighbourhood of ll, C meets every path component in $K_{(0,1)}$, ie points from every branch. Then as f is continuous, all these path components must map under f to the same branch (the branch that C maps to), so we conclude the image of $K_{(0,1)}$ under f is contained in a single branch.

Then as $K_{(0,1)}$ is compact and connected, its image is compact and connected, so by Lemma 2.3.6, $f(K_{(0,1)})$ is a tree, call it T. Then if we restrict f to T, $f|_T: T \to T$ is a continuous function from a tree into itself, and as trees have the fixed point property [Nad, Lemma 10.30], $f|_T$ has a fixed point, and hence so does f.

In either case, f has a fixed point, and hence $K_{(0,1)}$ has the fixed point property.

2.4 An Embedding of $K_{(0,1)}$ into \mathbb{R}^3

In this section we will describe an embedding of $K_{(0,1)}$ into \mathbb{R}^3 . This embedding will be particularly useful for visualising the structure of $K_{(0,1)}$. In Section 2.1 we gave a basic model of $K_{(0,1)}$ due to Ingram. In this section we will develop this further into an explicit embedding in \mathbb{R}^3 .

We know that the set of vertices of $K_{(0,1)}$, which we are calling V, is homeomorphic to the Cantor set, C of all binary sequences. For the purposes of the embedding, it will be helpful to refer to the vertices by their coordinates under a particular homeomorphism that re-labels each vertex as a binary sequence in the Cantor set. This homeomorphism $h: V \to C$ acts on a vertex by (starting at the left of the sequence) removing a 0 that appears directly to the right of each 1, and shifting the remainder of the sequence to the right of the 1 one place to the left. For example: h((0, 1, 0, 0, 1, 0, 1, 0, 0, ...)) = (0, 1, 0, 1, 1, 0, ...).

We will describe the vertex relations (ie which vertices are joined by direct connections) under the new coordinates. For the remainder of this section, unless otherwise specified, when mentioning the coordinates of a vertex, now we are referring to the coordinates after the homeomorphism is applied, eg (1,1,1,1,...) is now a perfectly valid point in $K_{(0,1)}$ (and corresponds to the limiting point whose pre-homeomorphism coordinates are (1,0,1,0,1,...)). The reason for doing this is that it makes it easier to describe the embedding by describing the position of the point in terms of the usual Cantor middle thirds set.

We now need to redefine some terminology. For any $\mathbf{a} = (a_0, a_1, a_2, ...) \in C$, we say that \mathbf{a} has a 1 sequence of length n for $n \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{\infty\}$ if $a_n = 0$, and either:

1. $a_i = 1$ for all $0 \le i < n$, or

2. $a_0 = 0$, and $a_i = 1$ for all $1 \le i < n$.

Note that if $a_0 = a_1 = 0$, then **a** has a 1 sequence of length 1. The concept of a 1 sequence is analogous to that of a 01 sequence.

We can describe a forward move by the function $m': C \to C$ as follows. Suppose an element $\mathbf{a} = (a_0, a_1, a_2, ...)$ in C has a 1 sequence of length n. We can then define:

$$m'(\mathbf{a}) = \begin{cases} (1, 1, \dots, 1, a_{n+1}, a_{n+2}, \dots) & \text{if } a_0 = 0\\ (0, 1, 1, \dots, 1, a_{n+1}, a_{n+2}, \dots) & \text{if } a_0 = 1 \end{cases}$$

(in each case there are n 1s before a_{n+1}).

For notational purposes, we will split C into a number (countably infinite) of disjoint subsets. Let $\mathbf{s} = (s_0, 1, ..., 1, 0)$ be a finite sequence of 0s and 1s of length n + 1 such that $s_0 = 0$ or 1, $s_n = 0$, and $s_i = 1$ for all $1 \le i < n$. Then let $C_{\mathbf{s}}$ be the set of all binary sequences such that the first n + 1 coordinates match the coordinates of \mathbf{s} . Also, define $C_{(0,1,1,1,...)} = \{(0,1,1,1,...)\}$, and $C_{(1,1,1,1,...)} = \{(1,1,1,1,...)\}$. It is easy to see that the sets $C_{\mathbf{s}}$ form a disjoint union to give C - the Cantor set. We call these sets partition sets of C. In doing this we have partitioned the points C by the 1 sequence of the coordinates at the start of the point.

The concept of a direct connection is still used in the same way as before. The end vertices (vertices directly connected to only one other vertex) have sequences that begin with at least two 0s, ie the end vertices are $C_{(0,0)}$. These vertices have the natural structure of a Cantor set (we simply ignore the first two 0s, and we can represent them on a compact interval as the points of the usual middle thirds Cantor set).

In representing $C_{(0,0)}$ in this way, we see that it can be divided into two classes - those whose third coordinate is a 1, and those whose third coordinate is a 0. Consider what happens if the next coordinate is a 0. Suppose $\mathbf{a} = (0, 0, 0, a_3, a_4, ...)$. After applying a forward move to \mathbf{a} we have $m'(\mathbf{a}) = (1, 0, a_3, a_4, ...)$. This means the 1 sequence of $m'(\mathbf{a})$ also has length 1, and $m'(\mathbf{a})$ has first coordinate 1, and second coordinate 0. So $m'(\mathbf{a}) \in C_{(1,0)}$.

Now suppose that $\mathbf{a} \in C_{(0,0)}$, but $a_2 = 1$. Then $m'(\mathbf{a}) = (1, 1, a_3, a_4, ...)$. We cannot tell yet what partition set of $C m'(\mathbf{a})$ is in. To do this we need to know what a_3 is. If $a_3 = 0$, then $m'(\mathbf{a}) = (1, 1, 0, a_4, ...)$, so in this case $m'(\mathbf{a}) \in C_{(1,1,0)}$. If however, $a_3 = 1$, we still don't know what partition set \mathbf{a} is in, so we need to keep repeating this process until $a_n = 0$ for some n, or if $a_i = 1$ for all $i \ge 2$, then $\mathbf{a} \in C_{(1,1,1,...)}$.

This means that given an end vertex **a** (in $C_{(0,0)}$), we can easily find which partition set $m'(\mathbf{a})$ is in. We simply find where the first 0 is (after the initial two 0s). Suppose it occurs at a_n , then **a** will be directly connected to a vertex in $C_{(1,1,\dots,1,0)}$, where the 0 occurs at s_n .

Suppose that we have two points in $C_{(0,0)}$ that are sufficiently close (where they have the same beginning to their sequences for n coordinates for some arbitrarily large n - say at least until the first 0 if it exists). Then the images of these points are similarly close under m'. In this sense, the Cantor set structure is preserved under m'.

We can now consider what partition sets will be 'close' together. Each partition set $C_{\mathbf{s}}$, where **s** is a finite sequence, has the natural structure of a Cantor set, so for points within the partition set we know which ones are 'close'. The partition sets themselves also have a natural 'closeness' relation based on the points that are in them. Firstly, suppose $\mathbf{a} = (0, a_1, a_2, ...)$, and $\mathbf{b} = (1, b_1, b_2, ...)$. Then **a** and **b** are not particularly close, as they will always differ at the first coordinate. Therefore $C_{(0,1,1,...,1,0)}$ and $C_{(1,1,1,...,1,0)}$ can never be close, no matter how many 1s each has (including infinitely many).

Also, suppose C_{s_1} and C_{s_2} have the same first coordinate, but different (finite) lengths (suppose s_1 has length m, and s_2 has length n, where m < n). Then as two points, one in each partition set, will differ at the mth coordinate, C_{s_1} and C_{s_2} will also not be close (they get closer as m gets larger). On the other hand, $C_{(0,1,1,\dots)}$ has sets of the form $C_{(0,1,1,\dots,1,0)}$ arbitrarily close (as the 1 sequence of the second set becomes arbitrarily large). Similarly, $C_{(1,1,1,\dots)}$ has sets of the form $C_{(1,1,1,\dots,1,0)}$ arbitrarily close.

Now that we know how the vertices are directly connected, and how the

vertices and partition sets relate to each other in terms of distance, we can begin to look for an embedding of $K_{(0,1)}$ into \mathbb{R}^3 . We will put the embedding into a unit cube $[0,1] \times [0,1] \times [0,1]$ in \mathbb{R}^3 .

We start with the end vertices, ie $C_{(0,0)}$. We will embed these points into the line in the unit cube which has coordinates (0, x, 1), where $x \in [0, 1]$. We order the points in the way described above (as a middle thirds Cantor set), by putting the point (0, 0, 1, 1, 1, ...) at (0, 0, 1), and the point (0, 0, 0, 0, ...)at (0, 1, 1). This is what we mean by a *canonical embedding* of a Cantor set into $\{0\} \times [0, 1] \times \{1\}$, ie the point with all coordinates 0 to the right, and the point with all coordinates 1 to the left. These points all have a first coordinate of 0, and we know that points with first coordinate 0 will converge to the point (0, 1, 1, 1, ...) as part of a $\sin \frac{1}{x}$ curve. Now we need to consider what happens to these points after a forward move. As mentioned above, if we have a point **a**, where **a** = $(0, 0, a_2, ...)$, and $a_2 = 0$, then $m'(\mathbf{a}) \in C_{(1,0)}$. Therefore all points with coordinates (0, x, 1), where $x \in [\frac{1}{2}, 1]$, will be directly connected to points in $C_{(1,0)}$.

Now we must consider where to place $C_{(1,0)}$. Similarly to the points beginning with 0, the points beginning with 1 converge to the point (1, 1, 1, ...) as part of a sin $\frac{1}{x}$ curve. So we will embed $C_{(1,0)}$ in a different plane to $C_{(0,0)}$, and indeed all points that begin with a 1 in a different plane to those that begin with a 0. As only the points in $C_{(0,0)}$ that have a third coordinate of 0 will directly connect to points in $C_{(1,0)}$, we only need half of the length of Cantor set as for $C_{(0,0)}$. Therefore, we can embed $C_{(1,0)}$ as a Cantor set in the line in the cube with coordinates $(\frac{1}{2}, x, 0)$, where $x \in [\frac{2}{3}, 1]$. The first coordinate of this embedding being $\frac{1}{2}$ is because, as the length of the 1 sequence of the points is increasing, we are proceeding further along the sin $\frac{1}{x}$ curves, which will have a limiting line that has a first coordinate of 1 (in the cube).

A diagram showing the placement of these sets is shown in Figure 2.7, along with the intended position of the limit line.



Figure 2.7: The placement of sets $C_{(0,0)}$, $C_{(1,0)}$, and $C_{(0,1,0)}$.

Now we have to consider how to lay out the points of $C_{(0,1)}$ in the interval. Remembering that a point $\mathbf{a} = (0, 0, a_2, a_3, ...)$ will have a direct connection to a point $\mathbf{b} = (1, 0, b_2, b_3, ...)$ if and only if $a_i = b_i$ for all $i \ge 2$, there is the obvious way to lay them out. This involves having (1, 0, 1, 1, 1, ...) at $(\frac{1}{2}, \frac{2}{3}, 0)$, and (1, 0, 0, 0, ...) at $(\frac{1}{2}, 1, 0)$ so they will be connected with a straight line. This will however cause problems later, so we will lay it out slightly differently. To do this, we will now introduce two different ways to rearrange a Cantor set, called a *type 1 switch*, and a *type 2 switch*. Each of these is a homeomorphism of C. We denote a type 1 switch by the function s_1 , and a type 2 switch by the function s_2 . They are defined as follows: let $\mathbf{a} = (a_0, a_1, a_2, ...) \in C$. Then we define:

$$s_1(\mathbf{a}) = (1 - a_0, 1 - a_1, 1 - a_2, \dots)$$

$$s_2(\mathbf{a}) = \begin{cases} (1, a_1, a_2, a_3, \dots) & \text{if } a_0 = 0\\ (0, 1 - a_1, 1 - a_2, 1 - a_3, \dots) & \text{if } a_0 = 1 \end{cases}$$

As the intent of these functions is to show the way in which we make direct connections, in Figure 2.8 the Cantor set at the top is transformed by s_1 (on the left), and s_2 (on the right), and in each case, for each $\mathbf{a} \in C$, \mathbf{a} is directly connected to $s_i(\mathbf{a})$, for $i \in \{1, 2\}$. This is a representation of how an embedding in \mathbb{R}^3 of a particular section would look.



Figure 2.8: The effects of the functions s_1 and s_2 on C.

Now we can see how $C_{(1,0)}$ will be arranged. We apply a type 2 switch (the function s_2) to the canonical arrangement of $C_{(1,0)}$, so we have the point (1,0,0,1,1,1,...) at $(\frac{1}{2},\frac{2}{3},0)$, and (1,0,1,1,1,...) at $(\frac{1}{2},1,0)$, etc.

Now, similarly to the case for $C_{(0,0)}$, the points in $C_{(1,0)}$ that have a third coordinate of 0 will be directly connected to points in $C_{(0,1,0)}$. We will embed the points of $C_{(0,1,0)}$ in the cube on the line of points $(\frac{3}{4}, x, 1)$, where $x \in [\frac{2}{3}, \frac{7}{9}]$. These are again at the top of the cube (the same plane as $C_{(0,0)}$ - note that in $C_{(0,1,0)}$ we are 'further along' the sin $\frac{1}{x}$ curve than at $C_{(0,0)}$, but both are converging to the same point in the limit line). $C_{(0,1,0)}$ sits at the left of $C_{(1,0)}$, whereas $C_{(1,0)}$ sat to the right of $C_{(0,0)}$. This time we will embed $C_{(0,1,0)}$ in the canonical way, ie (0,1,0,1,1,1,...) is at $(\frac{3}{4},\frac{2}{3},1)$, and (0,1,0,0,0,...) is at $(\frac{3}{4},\frac{7}{9},1)$.

We now have embeddings for the first three partition sets. These have created a pattern we will now specify how to follow. Let $\mathbf{s} = (s_0, s_1, \dots, s_{n-1}, 0)$ be a finite sequence of 0s and 1s of length n + 1 such that $s_0 = 0$ or 1, $s_n = 0$, and $s_i = 1$ for all $1 \le i < n$, as defined above. Now, we can embed $C_{\mathbf{s}}$ into the line in the cube as follows (note that $\mathbf{a} \in C_{\mathbf{s}}$ has a 1 sequence of length n):

• If n = 1, then the line has coordinates:

$$\begin{cases} (0, x, 1) & \text{if } s_0 = 0\\ (\frac{1}{2}, y, 0) & \text{if } s_0 = 1 \end{cases}$$

where $x \in [0, 1]$, and $y \in [\frac{2}{3}, 1]$, or

• If n > 1, the line has coordinates:

$$\begin{cases} \left(\sum_{i=1}^{2n-2} \frac{1}{2^{i}}, x, 1\right) & \text{ if } s_{0} = 0\\ \left(\sum_{i=1}^{2n-1} \frac{1}{2^{i}}, y, 0\right) & \text{ if } s_{0} = 1 \end{cases}$$

where

$$x \in \left[\sum_{i=2}^{n} \frac{2}{3^{2i-3}}, 1 + \sum_{i=2}^{n} \left(-\frac{2}{3^{2i-2}}\right)\right],$$

and

$$y \in \left[\sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{2}{3^{2i-1}}, 1 + \sum_{i=2}^{n} \left(-\frac{2}{3^{2i-2}}\right)\right].$$

In terms of the arrangement of the points in each partition set in the line, every partition set whose coordinates begin with a 0 is arranged in the canonical way, and every partition set whose coordinates begin with a 1 is given a type 2 switch (the function s_2).

This embedding of the vertices can be seen in Figure 2.9 (Figure 2.9 also includes the arcs connecting them). The numbers on the left refer to the initial coordinates of the partition set in that row.



Figure 2.9: A plan view of the embedding in \mathbb{R}^3 of $K_{(0,1)}$.

We will now specify how the non-vertex points will be embedded. First we note that any non-vertex point in $K_{(0,1)}$ will be in an arc between two vertices, so we only need to specify how arcs that directly connect vertices are embedded.

Suppose we have two partition sets embedded in the cube, and they are directly connected (or at least parts of them are). How the arcs connecting them will be arranged will depend on the order of the Cantor sets. Suppose that the two Cantor sets are embedded in the line segments with coordinates $\{a\} \times [b,c] \times \{d\}$ and $\{e\} \times [f,g] \times \{h\}$ respectively, where (wlog) a < e and d, $h \in \{0,1\}$. We have the following cases:

2.4. AN EMBEDDING OF $K_{(0,1)}$ INTO \mathbb{R}^3

- If there has been no change in order (ie no switches relative to each other), the arcs can be embedded in the plane that is bound by the line segments the Cantor sets are embedded in. That is, we have taken C × [0,1], and resized it appropriately to fit between the two sets of vertices being connected, embedded in a plane.
- If there has been a type 1 switch, then similarly to the first case, we can embed the arcs as C × [0,1], but the 'strip' that they are embedded into needs to be given a 'twist'. This can be resized to fit into a box [a, e] × [min{b, f}, max{c, g}] × [s,t], where [s,t] ⊃ [d,h]. This is essentially the box bounded by the Cantor sets of vertices, the extra height of [s,t] is possibly needed in order to accommodate the 'twist' (but the height of the twist can be resized to be arbitrarily small).
- If there has been a type 2 switch, then this requires a combination of the above two cases. Again, it can be fit into an appropriate sized box as per the previous case.

A picture of what the embedding for type 1 and type 2 switches will look like can be seen in Figure 2.8.

Note that in the embedding of the vertices in each partition set, half the vertices will be directly connected to the partition set one step closer to the limit line, then half the remaining vertices will be directly connected to the partition set a further two steps closer to the limit line, then the next remaining half connect to a partition set a further two steps, and so on. Finally, the last vertex will be directly connected to the limit line.

The way the vertices have been laid out, the limit line is somewhere near the centre of the cube horizontally (as seen in Figure 2.9), and the further toward the edge of the cube the vertex is embedded in its particular partition set, the greater the number of steps the partition set is that it is directly connected to.

This was the reason for introducing the type 1 and type 2 switches, to keep these points on the outside, making the embedding easier.

We will now describe how the various sets of arcs are embedded. Let $\mathbf{x} \in K_{(0,1)}$ be a non-vertex point. Then \mathbf{x} will be in an arc between two vertices that are directly connected. How the arc will be embedded will depend on how many steps apart the partition sets of the vertices are in terms of distance to the limit line. Suppose the vertices are embedded as $\mathbf{a} = (a_1, a_2, a_3)$ and $\mathbf{b} = (b_1, b_2, b_3)$, where $a_1 = 1 - \frac{1}{2^m}$ and $b_1 = 1 - \frac{1}{2^n}$, with n < m, and $a_3, b_3 \in \{0, 1\}$ (note that $a_3 \neq b_3$). The following cases apply.

- The distance is one, ie m = n + 1. In this case, if $a_3 = 1$ and $b_3 = 0$, then the vertices in the partition set of **a** that have next coordinate 0 will be directly connected to the vertices in the partition set of **b** with arcs that have been rearranged with a type 2 switch mentioned above. The box that this fits into is spanned by the vertices being connected. If $a_3 = 0$ and $b_3 = 1$, then the vertices in the partition set of **a** with next coordinate 0 are directly connected to the vertices in the partition set of **b** with arcs that go straight through without a switch, the kind mentioned in the first case above.
- The distance is greater than one, but finite. In this case we proceed in two steps. First suppose $a_3 = 1$ and $b_3 = 0$. Here we embed all the arcs that directly connect vertices in these two partition sets as follows. Firstly, we create a copy of the vertices of the partition set of **a** that are to be connected, and embed these in the line $\{1 - \frac{1}{2^n} - \frac{1}{2^{n+m+1}}\} \times [a, b] \times \{1\}$, where [a, b] is the coordinate interval of vertices in the partition set of **a** that are being directly connected. These undergo a type 2 switch, and the arcs are embedded as per the description above, in the box $[1 - \frac{1}{2^m}, 1 - \frac{1}{2^n}] \times [a, b] \times [1 - \frac{1}{2^n}, 1]$. These copied vertices are then directly connected to the vertices in the partition set of **b**, via straight arcs between the

sets.

These straight arcs then do not intersect any others in the embedding as they pass underneath any arcs inside them, the arcs inside stay sufficiently close to the top of the cube. The type 2 switch was necessary to cancel the type 2 switch that the vertices in the partition set of **b** had been subject to.

If $a_3 = 0$ and $b_3 = 1$, the process is essentially the same, except the switch occurs at the bottom of the cube, where the vertices of the partition set of **a** are embedded, and are then connected upwards to the vertices in the partition set of **b**. Also in this case a type 1 switch is performed instead of a type 2.

The distance is greater than one, but infinite. In this case the vertex is directly connected to the limit line, so b is a vertex in the limit line. The embedding is done by embedding a straight line from a to c = (1, a₂, a₃), and a straight line from c to b. This can be viewed as the completion of the previous step.

We have now completely described the embedding of $K_{(0,1)}$ into $[0,1] \times [0,1] \times [0,1]$. A picture of what the three dimensional embedding will look like is shown in Figure 2.10.

A summary of the key structural properties of $K_{(0,1)}$ that can be seen from the embedding are:

- each collection of points that have the same (finite) initial sequence form a Cantor set;
- two vertices that have opposite initial sequences immediately followed by the same sequence are joined by a line; and
- collections of lines having coordinates with the same tail converge to the 'limit line'.



Figure 2.10: A view of the embedding in \mathbb{R}^3 of $K_{(0,1)}$. The limit line is shown in blue.

There are similarities of the embedding with Ingram's model in Section 2.1. In particular, we have $D_1 = C_{(0,0)}$, $D_3 = C_{(0,1,0)}$, $E_2 = C_{(1,0)}$, etc. \mathcal{B}_n (for each n) represents all the direct connections between the vertices.

Chapter 3

Connectedness over Hausdorff Continua

As mentioned in Chapter 1, one of the properties of classical inverse limits is that they are always connected [Nad, Theorem 2.4]. It was realised early on that this is not necessarily the case for generalised inverse limits, even with a single bonding map with a connected graph. The standard example of such a generalised inverse limit first appeared in [IM, Example 1]. In this example, each factor space $X_i = [0, 1]$, and each bonding function f_i is the (upper semicontinuous) set valued function with the graph shown in Figure 3.1.

To see that this is disconnected, consider the subset of $\lim_{t \to 0} f$ that is

$$C = \left(\left\{\frac{1}{4}\right\} \times \left\{\frac{1}{4}\right\} \times \left\{\frac{3}{4}\right\} \times \Pi_{i \ge 3}[0, 1]\right) \cap \varprojlim f.$$

This subset is closed, nonempty, and a proper subset of $\varprojlim f$. Now consider the open subset

$$U = \left(\left(\frac{1}{8}, \frac{3}{8}\right) \times \left(\frac{1}{8}, \frac{3}{8}\right) \times \left(\frac{5}{8}, \frac{7}{8}\right) \times \Pi_{i \ge 3}[0, 1] \right) \cap \varprojlim f.$$

Let $\mathbf{x} = (x_0, x_1, x_2...) \in U$. From the first graph of f, G_1 , the first two coordinates of \mathbf{x} must have values such that $\frac{1}{8} < x_0 \leq \frac{1}{4}$ and $\frac{1}{8} < x_1 \leq \frac{1}{4}$. But



Figure 3.1: A function f whose inverse limit is not connected.

then from the second graph of f, G_2 , we have $\frac{1}{4} \le x_1 < \frac{3}{8}$ and $\frac{3}{4} \le x_2 < \frac{7}{8}$. Therefore $x_1 = \frac{1}{4}$, so $x_0 = \frac{1}{4}$ and $x_2 = \frac{3}{4}$. Hence C = U, so C is a nonempty proper clopen subset of $\lim_{t \to \infty} f$.

This discovery that generalised inverse limits are not necessarily connected led Ingram to pose the following problem in his 2011 paper [In1].

Problem 3.0.1 (Ingram). Suppose for each nonnegative integer i, X_i is a compact Hausdorff (metric) space and $f_{i+1} : X_{i+1} \to 2^{X_i}$ is an upper semicontinuous function. Find necessary and sufficient conditions (preferably on the bonding functions) such that $\lim_{i \to \infty} (X_i, f_i)$ is connected.

In Chapter 1 we gave some partial solutions: Theorem 1.2.3 and Theorem 1.2.4, both appearing in [IM]. Also mentioned in the opening chapter was Theorem 1.2.5 from [Nal2], if a generalised inverse limit $\lim_{i \to \infty} (X_i, f_i)$ is disconnected, then one of its corresponding Mahavier products \mathcal{G}_n will be disconnected for some $n \in \mathbb{N}$. If this is the case we say a *disconnection* happens over the first n functions.

An important result in [Nal2] states that if the graph of an upper semicontinuous set valued function F can be represented as a union of the graphs of upper semicontinuous set valued functions, each of which has the property that at each point in the domain its image is connected, then $\lim F$ is connected.

Theorem 3.0.2 (Nall). Suppose X is a compact metric space, and $\{F_{\alpha}\}_{\alpha \in \Lambda}$ is a collection of closed subsets of $X \times X$ such that for each $x \in X$ and each $\alpha \in \Lambda$ the set $\{y \in X : (x, y) \in F_{\alpha}\}$ is nonempty and connected, and such that $F = \bigcup_{\alpha \in \Lambda} F_{\alpha}$ is a connected closed subset of $X \times X$ such that for each $y \in X$ the set $\{x \in X : (x, y) \in F\}$ is nonempty. Then $\lim F$ is connected.

It was mentioned in Chapter 1 that if f is an upper semicontinuous set valued function, then so is f^{-1} . Another result from [Nal2] states that if $\varprojlim f$ is connected, then $\lim f^{-1}$ is connected.

Theorem 3.0.3 (Nall). Suppose X is a Hausdorff continuum, and $f: X \rightarrow 2^X$ is a surjective upper semicontinuous set valued function. Then $\varprojlim f$ is connected if and only if $\varprojlim f^{-1}$ is connected.

Ingram and Marsh [Imar] give an example of a generalised inverse sequence (X_i, f_i) having a connected inverse limit, but the generalised inverse sequence (X_i, g_i) , where for each $i \in \mathbb{N}$, $g_i = f_i^{-1}$, has a disconnected inverse limit. This means that extending Theorem 3.0.3 to allow for different bonding functions is not possible.

Ingram [In3] gives a sequence of upper semicontinuous set valued functions f_1, f_2, f_3, \ldots with the property that the graph of f_n^n is not connected, but the

graph of f_n^k is connected for each $1 \le k < n$. This means that $\lim_{\leftarrow} f_n$ is not connected for each n, but longer sequences of functions need to be examined to see this as n increases.

Throughout this chapter, we assume that for every generalised inverse sequence (X_i, f_i) , the graph G_i of each f_i is connected. This is because if there is a graph that is disconnected, then the inverse limit will also be disconnected, as seen in the next lemma.

Lemma 3.0.4. Let (X_i, f_i) be a generalised inverse sequence, and suppose f_i is surjective for each $i \ge 1$. Then if there exists an $i \in \mathbb{N}$ such that G_i is disconnected, then $\lim_{i \to \infty} (X_i, f_i)$ is disconnected.

Proof. Suppose G_i is disconnected, then there exist disjoint nonempty open sets $A, B \subset G_i$ such that $G_i = A \cup B$. Then if we let $A^* = (\prod_{0 \le j \le i-2} X_j \times A \times \prod_{j \ge i+1} X_j) \cap \varprojlim(X_i, f_i)$, and $B^* = (\prod_{0 \le j \le i-2} X_j \times B \times \prod_{j \ge i+1} X_j) \cap \varprojlim(X_i, f_i)$, we have A^* and B^* are open, disjoint, nonempty (since each f_i is surjective), and $A^* \cup B^* = \varprojlim(X_i, f_i)$, so $\varprojlim(X_i, f_i)$ is disconnected.

The main theorem in this chapter, Theorem 3.0.6, is a generalisation of the following theorem from Greenwood and Kennedy [GK]. This theorem essentially selects a sequence of closed sets, subsets of the spaces $I_i \times I_{i-1}$ (each I_i is a closed interval), that are appropriately aligned so that they give rise to what is called a C-sequence. We do not define a C-sequence here but note that it is very similar to an HC-sequence defined in the next section. Theorem 3.0.5 characterises a certain kind of disconnection in the inverse limit, one where there is a nonempty proper 'basic' clopen subset (the term basic is a slight abuse of notation, but its meaning should be clear from the definition).

Theorem 3.0.5 (Greenwood and Kennedy). Suppose that for each $i \ge 0$, I_i is a closed interval, and for each i > 0, $f_i : I_i \rightarrow 2^{I_{i-1}}$ is a surjective upper semi-continuous function and the graph, G_i of f_i is connected. There exists
$m \ge 0$ and n > m + 1 such that if $m \le i \le n$ then there exists an open interval U_i and a closed interval A_i such that $A_i \subset U_i \subset I_i$, $U_i \ne I_i$,

$$\underbrace{\lim}_{i < m} (I_i, f_i) \cap (\prod_{i < m} I_i \times \prod_{m \le i \le n} U_i \times \prod_{i > n} I_i)$$
$$= \underbrace{\lim}_{i < m} (I_i, f_i) \cap (\prod_{i < m} I_i \times \prod_{m \le i \le n} A_i \times \prod_{i > n} I_i) \neq \emptyset,$$

and $\varprojlim (I_i, f_i) \neq \prod_{i < m} I_i \times \prod_{m \le i \le n} A_i \times \prod_{i > n} I_i$, if and only if $\{f_i : i > 0\}$ has a *C*-sequence.

Theorem 3.0.5 deals only with generalised inverse limits over intervals. The aim of this chapter is to generalise this result to generalised inverse limits over Hausdorff continua. The main result of the chapter is formulated as follows:

Theorem 3.0.6. Let (X_i, f_i) be a generalised inverse sequence, and suppose every function f_i has a connected graph. Then $\{f_i : i > 0\}$ admits an HCsequence if and only if there exists a connected basic open set

$$U = \prod_{0 \le i < m} X_i \times \prod_{m \le i \le n} U_i \times \prod_{i > n} X_i \subset \prod_{i \in \mathbb{N}} X_i$$

containing a closed set

$$A = \prod_{0 \le i < m} X_i \times \prod_{m \le i \le n} A_i \times \prod_{i > n} X_i,$$

such that

$$\lim (X_i, f_i) \cap U = \lim (X_i, f_i) \cap A \neq \emptyset$$

and $\underline{\lim} (X_i, f_i) \notin U$.

This then gives the following sufficient condition for disconnectedness:

Corollary 3.0.7. Suppose that for all $i \in \mathbb{N}$, X_i is a Hausdorff continuum, $f_{i+1}: X_{i+1} \to 2^{X_i}$ is a surjective upper semicontinuous function, the graph G_i of f_i is connected. If $\{f_i: i > 0\}$ admits an HC-sequence then $\varprojlim (X_i, f_i)$ is disconnected. Subsequently Greenwood and Kennedy [GK3] have given conditions similar to a C-sequence and HC-sequence, known as a CC-sequence, which give a characterisation of disconnectedness of generalised inverse limits over intervals.

Theorem 3.0.8 (Greenwood and Kennedy). Suppose that for each $i \ge 0$, $I_i = [0,1]$ and f_i is an upper semicontinuous set valued function. Then $\varprojlim(I_i, f_i)$ is disconnected if and only if $\{f_i : i \ge 0\}$ admits a CC-sequence.

The work presented in this chapter has been published in [GL].

3.1 HC-Sequences

In this section we will give some definitions and basic results specific to this chapter, and in particular, define an HC-sequence.

We begin with Lemma 3.1.1, which generalises Theorem 1.2.5. The proof is the same proof given in [Nal2], which will work in both cases.

Lemma 3.1.1. Let (X_i, f_i) be a generalised inverse sequence. Then $\varprojlim (X_i, f_i)$ is connected if and only if $\mathcal{G}(f_m, \ldots, f_n)$ is connected for every $m, n, 0 < m \leq n$.

Since the inverse of an upper semicontinuous function is also an upper semicontinuous function (the graph is compact) we have:

Lemma 3.1.2. Let (X_i, f_i) be a generalised inverse sequence. Then for every n > 0, $\mathcal{G}(f_1, \ldots, f_n)$ connected if and only if $\mathcal{G}(f_n^{-1}, \ldots, f_1^{-1})$ is connected.

Proof. The proof comes from the fact that $(x_0, \ldots x_n) \in \mathcal{G}(f_1, \ldots, f_n)$ if and only if $(x_n, \ldots x_0) \in \mathcal{G}(f_n^{-1}, \ldots, f_1^{-1})$, and this gives the obvious homeomorphism.

Lemma 3.1.4 generalises [GK, Lemma 2.5]. The aim is to show that without a loss of generality we can assume that the disconnection starts with the first function. In order to state the lemma we require the notation of the following definition.

Definition 3.1.3. Let (X_i, f_i) be a generalised inverse sequence. Let $X_i^m = X_{i+m}$, and $f_i^m = f_{i+m}$ and define $\varprojlim_i (X_i, f_i)_{i \ge m} = \varprojlim_i (X_i^m, f_i^m)$.

Lemma 3.1.4. Let (X_i, f_i) be a generalised inverse sequence, and suppose f_i is a surjective function for all $i \ge 1$. If there exists $m, n \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $m \le n$ and whenever $m \le i \le n$ there exists an open set U_i and a closed set A_i such that $A_i \subset U_i \subset X_i$, then:

$$\underbrace{\lim}_{i \to \infty} (X_i, f_i) \cap (\Pi_{0 \le i < m} X_i \times \Pi_{m \le i \le n} U_i \times \Pi_{i > n} X_i)$$
$$= \underbrace{\lim}_{i \to \infty} (X_i, f_i) \cap (\Pi_{0 \le i < m} X_i \times \Pi_{m \le i \le n} A_i \times \Pi_{i > n} X_i)$$

if and only if

$$\underbrace{\lim}_{i \ge m} (X_i, f_i)_{i \ge m} \cap (\Pi_{m \le i \le n} U_i \times \Pi_{i > n} X_i)$$

$$= \underbrace{\lim}_{i \ge m} (X_i, f_i)_{i \ge m} \cap (\Pi_{m \le i \le n} A_i \times \Pi_{i > n} X_i)$$

Proof. Let:

$$U = \lim_{i \to \infty} (X_i, f_i) \cap (\Pi_{0 \le i < m} X_i \times \Pi_{m \le i \le n} U_i \times \Pi_{i > n} X_i),$$

$$A = \lim_{i \to \infty} (X_i, f_i) \cap (\Pi_{0 \le i < m} X_i \times \Pi_{m \le i \le n} A_i \times \Pi_{i > n} X_i),$$

$$V = \lim_{i \to \infty} (X_i, f_i)_{i \ge m} \cap (\Pi_{m \le i \le n} U_i \times \Pi_{i > n} X_i), \text{ and}$$

$$B = \lim_{i \to \infty} (X_i, f_i)_{i \ge m} \cap (\Pi_{m \le i \le n} A_i \times \Pi_{i > n} X_i).$$

Suppose U = A. Clearly $B \subset V$. Let $(x_i) \in V$. Then as each f_i is surjective, there exists an element $(y_i) \in U$, where for each $i \in \mathbb{N}$, $y_{i+m} = x_i$. But $(y_i) \in A$, and so $(x_i) \in B$, hence V = B.

Now suppose V = B. Clearly, $A \subset U$. Let $(x_i) \in U$ and for each $i \in \mathbb{N}$ let $y_i = x_{i+m}$. Then $(y_i) \in V$. As this implies $(y_i) \in B$, we conclude that $(x_i) \in A$, so A = U.

64 CHAPTER 3. CONNECTEDNESS OVER HAUSDORFF CONTINUA

We can now begin to define an HC sequence. An HC sequence is a finite sequence of sets of consecutive factor spaces, which will isolate a proper (nonempty) clopen subset of the inverse limit. The details will be presented over the following three definitions.

Definition 3.1.5. Suppose $m, n \in \mathbb{N}$ with $m + 2 \leq n$, for each $i, m \leq i \leq n$, X_i is a Hausdorff continuum, U_i is a connected open subset of $X_i, U_i \neq X_i, A_i$ is a closed subset of X_i such that $A_i \subset U_i$, and for m < j < n there exist sets $P_j, S_j \subset U_j \setminus A_j$ such that $P_j \cap S_j = \emptyset, \overline{P_j} \cap A_j \neq \emptyset \neq \overline{S_j} \cap A_j$, and $U_j = A_j \cup P_j \cup S_j$. Then let

$$L_{S_{m+1}} = (S_{m+1} \times U_m) \cup (A_{m+1} \times A_m),$$

$$T_{P_{n-1}} = (U_n \times P_{n-1}) \cup (A_n \times A_{n-1}),$$

and for each k, such that m + 1 < k < n, let

$$TL_{S_k, P_{k-1}} = (U_k \times P_{k-1}) \cup (S_k \times U_{k-1}) \cup (A_k \times A_{k-1})$$

(and if each of the sets S_i and P_i are clear from the context we will simply write L_{m+1} , T_n and TL_k).

The regions can be seen schematically in Figure 3.2



Figure 3.2: A graphical representation of the regions defined in Definition 3.1.5.

Definition 3.1.6. Suppose X and Y are Hausdorff continua, $f : X \to 2^Y$ is an upper semicontinuous function, and $G \subset X \times Y$ is the graph of f. Suppose $U, C, D \subset X \times Y$ and $C \subset D \subset U$. Then $G \subseteq_{U,C} D$ if $G \cap U \subset D$ and $G \cap C \neq \emptyset$.

When it is clear from the context what the sets U and C are, we will drop the subscripts and simply write $G \in D$.

Definition 3.1.7. Let (X_i, f_i) be a generalised inverse sequence. Then $\{f_i : i > 0\}$ admits a *Hausdorff cropping-sequence*, or *HC-sequence* $\{(U_i, A_i) : m \le i \le n\}$, over [m, n], if $m, n \in \mathbb{N}$, m + 1 < n, and whenever $m \le i \le n$, there exists a connected open set $U_i \subset X_i$, a closed set $A_i \subset U_i \subset X_i$, $U_i \neq X_i$, $\mathcal{G}(f_{m+1}, \ldots, f_n) \cap \prod_{m \le i \le n} A_i \ne \emptyset$, and whenever m < j < n, there exist disjoint nonempty sets $P_j, S_j \subset U_j \setminus A_j$ such that $P_j \cap S_j = \emptyset$, $\overline{S_j} \cap A_j \ne \emptyset \ne \overline{P_j} \cap A_j$, and the graphs G_i of f_i have the following properties:

- 1. $G_{m+1} \in_{U_{m+1} \times U_m, A_{m+1} \times A_m} L_{m+1};$
- 2. $G_n \in_{U_n \times U_{n-1}, A_n \times A_{n-1}} T_n$; and
- 3. if m + 1 < i < n then $G_i \in_{U_i \times U_{i-1}, A_i \times A_{i-1}} TL_i$.

The collection of functions $\{f_i : i > 0\}$ admits an *HC-sequence* if there exist m, $n \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $\{f_i : i > 0\}$ admits an HC-sequence over [m, n].

The definition of an HC-sequence is very similar to that of a C-sequence in [GK]. The main difference is that since we are now working with the more general Hausdorff continua instead of intervals, notions of 'top' (T), 'bottom' (B), 'left' (L), and 'right' (R) no longer make sense, so we only have the more abstract T sets (which cover both T and B in the C-sequence case) and L sets (which cover L and R). This is discussed further in Section 3.3.

The following lemma is a partial extension to Theorem 3.0.3.

Lemma 3.1.8. Let (X_i, f_i) be a generalised inverse sequence, suppose each f_i is a surjective function, and $\{f_i : i > 0\}$ admits an HC-sequence $\{(U_i, A_i) : m \le i\}$

 $i \leq n$ over [m, n]. For each $i, m \leq i \leq n$, let $V_i = U_{n-(i-m)}$ and $B_i = A_{n-(i-m)}$, and or each $i, m < i \leq n$, let $g_i = f_{n-(i-m)+1}^{-1}$. Then $\{(V_i, B_i) : m \leq i \leq n\}$ is an HC-sequence admitted by $\{g_i : m < i \leq n\}$.

Proof. This result follows from the symmetry between the sets S_i and P_i in the definition of an HC-sequence and Theorem 3.1.2.

3.2 Connected Generalised Inverse Limits

We will prove the main result of this chapter, Theorem 3.0.6 by proving each direction of the equivalence separately, as Theorem 3.2.1 and Theorem 3.2.4. The forward direction is relatively simple. Remember that due to Lemma 3.1.4 we can assume that the disconnection starts at the first factor space, X_0 .

Theorem 3.2.1. Let (X_i, f_i) be a generalised inverse sequence, suppose each f_i is a surjective function, the graph G_{i+1} of f_{i+1} is connected, and there exists n > 1 such that $\{f_i : i > 0\}$ admits an HC-sequence over [0, n]. Then for each $i \le n$, there exists an open set $U_i \subset X_i$, a closed set $A_i \subset U_i \subset X_i$, such that $U_i \ne X_i$, $\mathcal{G}_n \cap \prod_{i \le n} A_i = \mathcal{G}_n \cap \prod_{i \le n} U_i \ne \emptyset$ and $\mathcal{G}_n \ne \mathcal{G}_n \cap \prod_{i \le n} A_i$.

Proof. Suppose there exists an HC-sequence $\{(U_i, A_i) : i \leq n\}$ over [0, n].

Since $G_1 \in L_1$, $x_1 \in (S_1 \cup A_1)$, and hence, since $G_2 \in TL_2$, $x_2 \in (S_2 \cup A_2)$. Suppose 1 < k < n. If $x_k \in (S_k \cup A_k)$, then since $G_{k+1} \in TL_{k+1}$, $x_{k+1} \in (S_{k+1} \cup A_{k+1})$. Hence by induction $x_i \in S_i \cup A_i$ if 0 < i < n.

Thus, since $G_n \in T_n$, $x_{n-1} \in A_{n-1}$ and $x_n \in A_n$. Suppose 1 < k < n and $x_k \in A_k$, then since $x_{k-1} \notin P_{k-1}$ and $G_k \in TL_k$, $x_{k-1} \in A_{k-1}$. Thus for each i such that $0 < i \le n$, $x_i \in A_i$, and since $G_1 \in L_1$, $x_0 \in A_0$.

Thus $\mathcal{G}_n \cap \prod_{i \leq n} A_i = \mathcal{G}_n \cap \prod_{i \leq n} U_i$. Since we are dealing with an HC-sequence, $\mathcal{G}_n \cap \prod_{i \leq n} A_i \neq \emptyset$, and since each f_i is surjective, there exists $\langle x_0, \ldots, x_n \rangle \in \mathcal{G}_n$ such that $x_1 \notin U_1$, and so $\mathcal{G}_n \notin \prod_{i \leq n} U_i$.

For the next lemma, we will require a version of the 'Boundary Bumping Theorem' from continuum theory. A proof can be found in [Nad, Theorem 5.6]. Here Bd(E) denotes the boundary of E.

Theorem 3.2.2 (Boundary Bumping Theorem). Let X be a continuum, and let E be a nonempty proper subset of X. If K is a component of E, then $\overline{K} \cap Bd(E) \neq \emptyset$.

To prove the backwards direction, first we prove the case where the disconnection happens over the first two functions, so the HC sequence happens over three factor spaces.

Lemma 3.2.3. Let (X_i, f_i) be a generalised inverse sequence, and suppose each f_i is a surjective function, the graph G_{i+1} of f_{i+1} is connected, and there exists a connected open set $U_i \subset X_i$ and a closed set $A_i \subset U_i \subset X_i$, such that $U_i \neq X_i$, and

$$\mathcal{G}_2 \cap (A_0 \times A_1 \times A_2) = \mathcal{G}_2 \cap (U_0 \times U_1 \times U_2) \neq \emptyset.$$

Then $\{f_i : i \in \mathbb{N}\}$ admits an HC-sequence.

Proof. Let

$$A'_{0} = A_{0}$$

$$A'_{2} = A_{2}$$

$$B_{1} = f_{2}(A_{2}) \cap A_{1} \cap f_{1}^{-1}(A_{0})$$

$$S_{1} = (U_{1} \cap f_{1}^{-1}(U_{0})) \times B_{1}$$

$$P_{1} = (U_{1} \cap f_{2}(U_{2})) \times B_{1}$$

$$A'_{1} = U_{1} \times (S_{1} \cup P_{1}).$$

Then we have

$$\mathcal{G}_2 \cap (A_0 \times A_1 \times A_2) = \mathcal{G}_2 \cap (A_0 \times B_1 \times A_2)$$
$$= \mathcal{G}_2 \cap (U_0 \times U_1 \times U_2) \neq \emptyset.$$

68 CHAPTER 3. CONNECTEDNESS OVER HAUSDORFF CONTINUA

We claim that $\{(U_i, A'_i) : i \leq 2\}$ is an HC-sequence admitted by $\{f_1, f_2\}$. Observe that $((A'_1 \setminus B_1) \times U_0) \cap G_1 = \emptyset$ and $(U_2 \times (A'_1 \setminus B_1)) \cap G_1 = \emptyset$. Suppose $\langle x, y \rangle \in (G_1 \cap (U_1 \times U_0))$:

- If $x \in B_1$, then there exists $z \in A_2$ such that $x \in f(z)$, hence $\langle y, x, z \rangle \in \mathcal{G}_2$, and so $y \in A_0$.
- If x ∈ P₁, then there exists z ∈ U₂ such that x ∈ f(z), and hence ⟨y, x, z⟩ ∈
 G₂ ∩ U₀ × U₁ × U₂, but x ∉ B₁ giving a contradiction, so x ∉ P₁, and thus
 G₁ ∈ L₁.

We can show similarly, by Lemma 3.1.8, that if $\langle x, y \rangle \in (G_2 \cap (U_2 \times U_1))$, then $y \notin S_1$, and if $y \in B_1$ then $x \in A_2$, and so $G_2 \in T_2$.

Suppose that $S_1 = \emptyset$, then $G_1 \cap (U_1 \times U_0) \subseteq A_1 \times A_0$. Since $U_1 \neq X_1$,

$$W \coloneqq G_1 \cap \left((X_1 \times X_0) \setminus (A_1 \times A_0) \right) \neq \emptyset.$$

Let K be a component of W, then by the Boundary Bumping Theorem (Theorem 3.2.2), there exists a point $p \in \overline{W} \cap \overline{A_1 \times A_0}$, but $A_1 \times A_0$ is a closed subset of the open set $U_1 \times U_0$, so $p \in A_1 \times A_0$ and p does not have a neighbourhood in $U_1 \times U_0$. Thus $S_1 \neq \emptyset$.

Similarly, $P_1 \neq \emptyset$. Also, $P_1 \cap S_1 = \emptyset$, since if there exists $y \in P_1 \cap S_1$, then there exist $x \in U_0$ and $z \in U_2$ such that $\langle y, x \rangle \in G_1$ and $\langle z, y \rangle \in G_2$, and hence $\langle x, y, z \rangle \in \mathcal{G}_2$, but $y \notin B_1$.

Since for every $\langle x, y \rangle \in (G_1 \cap (U_1 \times U_0))$, $x \notin P_1$ and if $x \in B_1$ then $y \in A_0$, and G_1 is connected, $\overline{S_1} \cap B_1 \neq \emptyset$ by the Boundary Bumping Theorem, and hence $\overline{S_1} \cap A'_1 \neq \emptyset$. Similarly, $\overline{P_1} \cap B_1 \neq \emptyset$, and hence $\overline{P_1} \cap A'_1 \neq \emptyset$.

Thus $\{(U_i, A'_i) : i \leq 2\}$ is an HC-sequence admitted by $\{f_1, f_2\}$.

We can now use Lemma 3.2.3 to complete the proof of the backwards portion of the main theorem. **Theorem 3.2.4.** Let (X_i, f_i) be a generalised inverse sequence, and suppose each f_i is a surjective function with a connected graph G_{i+1} . If for each $i, m \leq i \leq n$, there exists a connected open set $U_i \subset X_i$, and a closed set $A_i \subset U_i \subset X_i$, such that $U_i \neq X_i$, and

$$\mathcal{G}(f_{m+1},\ldots,f_n)\cap \prod_{m\leq i\leq n}A_i=\mathcal{G}(f_{m+1},\ldots,f_n)\cap \prod_{m\leq i\leq n}U_i\neq\emptyset,$$

then $\{f_i : i \in \mathbb{N}\}$ admits an HC-sequence.

Proof. Without loss of generality, assume that n - m is minimal. That is, for any p, q such that $m \le p < q \le n$ and either $p \ne m$ or $q \ne n$,

$$\mathcal{G}(f_{p+1},\ldots,f_q)\cap (A_p\times\cdots\times A_q)\neq \mathcal{G}(f_{p+1},\ldots,f_q)\cap (U_p\times\cdots\times U_q).$$

By Lemma 3.1.4 we can also assume that m = 0, and by Lemma 3.2.3 assume n > 2.

For each j such that 0 < j < n, let

$$B_{j} = \pi_{j}(\mathcal{G}_{n} \cap \Pi_{i \leq n} A_{i})$$

$$P_{j} = \pi_{j}(\mathcal{G}(f_{j+1}, \dots, f_{n}) \cap \Pi_{j \leq i \leq n} U_{i}) \setminus B_{j}$$

$$S_{j} = \pi_{j}(\mathcal{G}_{j} \cap \Pi_{i \leq j} U_{i}) \setminus B_{j}$$

$$Q_{j} = U_{j} \setminus (B_{j} \cup P_{j} \cup S_{j})$$

$$A'_{j} = B_{j} \cup Q_{j}.$$

Also, let $A'_0 = A_0$, and $A'_n = A_n$.

We claim that $\{(U_i, A'_i) : i \leq n\}$ is an HC-sequence admitted by $\{f_1, \ldots, f_n\}$.

Suppose $\langle x, y \rangle \in (G_1 \cap (U_1 \times U_0))$. Then $x \notin B_1$ if and only if $x \in S_1$. Suppose $x \notin B_1$ and $x \in P_1$ then there exists $\langle x_1, \ldots, x_n \rangle \in (\mathcal{G}(f_2 \ldots, f_n) \cap \prod_{1 \le i \le n} U_i)$ such that $x = x_1$ and hence

$$\langle y, x, x_2, \ldots, x_n \rangle \in \mathcal{G}_n \cap \prod_{i \le n} U_i \rangle,$$

but $x \notin A_1$ so we have a contradiction. Therefore, $x \notin P_1$, and $S_1 \cap P_1 = \emptyset$. If $x \in B_1$, then there exists $\langle x_0, \ldots, x_n \rangle \in (\mathcal{G}_n \cap \prod_{i \le n} A_i)$ such that $x_1 = x$, hence $\langle y, x, x_2, \dots, x_n \rangle \in (\mathcal{G}_n \cap \prod_{i \leq n} U_i)$, and so $y \in A'_0$. Observe that for each $\langle x, y \rangle \in (G_1 \cap (U_1 \times U_0)), x \notin Q_1$. Thus $G_1 \in L_1$.

If $\langle x, y \rangle \in (G_n \cap (U_n \times U_{n-1}))$, then we can show similarly, by Lemma 3.1.8, that $x \notin S_{n-1} \cup Q_{n-1}, S_{n-1} \cap P_{n-1} = \emptyset$ and if $y \in B_{n-1}$ then $x \in B_n$, and hence $G_n \in T_n$.

Suppose 1 < j < n and $\langle x, y \rangle \in G_j \cap (U_j \times U_{j-1})$. Suppose $x \in P_j$. Then there exists

$$\langle x_j,\ldots,x_n\rangle \in (\mathcal{G}(f_{j+1}\ldots,f_n)\cap \prod_{j\leq i\leq n}U_i)$$

such that $x = x_j$. If $y \in (B_{j-1} \cup S_{j-1})$, then there exists

$$\langle x_0,\ldots,x_{j-1}\rangle \in (\mathcal{G}_{j-1}\cap \prod_{i< j} U_i)$$

such that $y = x_{j-1}$, but then

$$\langle x_0,\ldots,x_{j-2},y,x,x_{j+1},\ldots,x_n\rangle \in (\mathcal{G}_n \cap \prod_{i \le n} U_i)$$

giving a contradiction since $x \notin B_j$, so $y \notin (B_{j-1} \cup S_{j-1})$. Furthermore, $y \notin Q_{j-1}$, since $x \in P_j$, and

$$\langle y, x, x_{j+1}, \ldots, x_n \rangle \in (\mathcal{G}(f_j \ldots, f_n) \cap \prod_{j-1 \le i \le n} U_i),$$

implies that $y \in P_{j-1}$. Hence

$$G_j \cap (P_j \times (B_{j-1} \cup S_{j-1} \cup Q_{j-1})) = \emptyset.$$

If $x \in B_j$ and $y \in S_{j-1}$, then there exists

$$\langle x_0,\ldots,x_{j-1}\rangle \in (\mathcal{G}_{j-1}\cap \prod_{i\leq j-1}U_i)$$

such that $y = x_{j-1}$, and there exists

$$\langle y_0,\ldots,y_n\rangle \in (\mathcal{G}_n \cap \prod_{i\leq n}A_i),$$

such that $y_j = x$. Hence $\langle x_0, \ldots, x_{j-2}, y, x, y_{j+1}, \ldots, y_n \rangle \in (\mathcal{G}_n \cap \prod_{i \le n} U_i)$, a contradiction, and so $G_j \cap (B_j \times S_{j-1}) = \emptyset$.

If $x \in Q_j$ and $y \in S_{j-1}$, then again there exists $\langle x_0, \ldots, x_{j-1} \rangle \in \mathcal{G}_{j-1}$ such that $y = x_{j-1}$, but then $\langle x_0, \ldots, x_{j-1}, x \rangle \in \mathcal{G}_j$ and hence $x \in S_j$. Similarly, $\langle x, y \rangle \notin (P_j \times Q_{j-1})$ (in fact, we can show similarly that both $G_j \cap (Q_j \times B_{j-1})$ and $G_j \cap (B_j \times Q_{j-1})$ are empty, but this is not required in order to construct an HC-sequence.)

By the same argument as in the proof of Lemma 3.2.3, $\overline{S_1} \cap B_1 \neq \emptyset$ and $\overline{P}_{n-1} \cap B_{n-1} = \emptyset$.

Suppose $P_j = \emptyset$. Then

$$\pi_j(\mathcal{G}(f_{j+1},\ldots,f_n)\cap (U_j\times\cdots\times U_n))\subseteq A_j.$$

Hence

$$(\mathcal{G}(f_{j+1},\ldots,f_n)\cap (U_j\times\cdots\times U_n))\subseteq A_j\times\cdots\times A_n$$

giving a contradiction since

$$\mathcal{G}(f_{j+1},\ldots,f_n)\cap (A_j\times\cdots\times A_n)\neq \mathcal{G}(f_{j+1},\ldots,f_n)\cap (U_j\times\cdots\times U_n).$$

Similarly, $S_j \neq \emptyset$, otherwise

$$\pi_j(\mathcal{G}_j \cap (U_1 \times \cdots \times U_j)) \subseteq A_0 \times \cdots \times A_j.$$

Suppose $\overline{P}_j \cap B_j = \emptyset$. Then we can choose an open set $V \subset U_j$ such that $B_j \subset V \subset \overline{V} \subset U_j$ and $V \cap P_j = \emptyset$. But then

$$\mathcal{G}_n \cap \prod_{i \le n} A_i = \mathcal{G}_n \cap \left(U_0 \times \cdots \times U_{j-1} \times V \times U_{j+1} \times \cdots \times U_n \right) \neq \emptyset,$$

and had we started with V in place of U_j , we would obtain P_j such that $P_j \cap B_j = \emptyset$. Thus, $\overline{P}_j \cap B_j \neq \emptyset$.

Similarly, by Lemma 3.1.8, $\overline{S}_{j+1} \cap B_{j+1} \neq \emptyset$.

Thus it follows that $G_i \in TL_{(A'_i \times A'_{i-1}) \times (U_i \times U_{i-1})}$ for each i, and $\{(U_i, A'_i) : i \leq n\}$ is an HC-sequence admitted by $\{f_1, \ldots, f_n\}$. \Box

We now prove the main theorem of this chapter, Theorem 3.0.6.

Proof. Suppose that for each $i \ge 0$, X_i is a Hausdorff continuum, and f_{i+1} : $X_{i+1} \rightarrow 2^{X_i}$ is an upper semicontinuous surjective function with a connected graph G_{i+1} .

If $\{f_i : i > 0\}$ admits an HC-sequence over [m, n], then $\{f_i^m : i > 0\}$ admits an HC-sequence over [0, n - m] and hence by Theorem 3.2.1, for each $i \le n$, there exists an open set $U_{i+m} \subset X_{i+m}$ and a closed set $A_{i+m} \subset U_{i+m} \subset X_{i+m}$, such that $U_{i+m} \ne X_{i+m}$,

$$\mathcal{G}(f_{m+1},\ldots,f_n)\cap \prod_{m\leq i\leq n}A_i=\mathcal{G}(f_{m+1},\ldots,f_n)\cap \prod_{m\leq i\leq n}U_i\neq\emptyset$$

and

$$\mathcal{G}(f_{m+1},\ldots,f_n)\neq (\mathcal{G}(f_{m+1},\ldots,f_n)\cap \prod_{m\leq i\leq n}A_i.$$

Hence

$$U = \prod_{0 \le i < m} X_i \times \prod_{m \le i \le n} U_i \times \prod_{i > n} X_i$$

is a basic open subset of $\prod_{i \in \mathbb{N}} X_i$ containing the closed set

$$A = \prod_{0 \le i < m} X_i \times \prod_{m \le i \le n} A_i \times \prod_{i > n} X_i,$$

such that $\lim_{i \to \infty} (X_i, f_i) \cap U = \lim_{i \to \infty} (X_i, f_i) \cap A \neq \emptyset$, and $\lim_{i \to \infty} (X_i, f_i) \notin U$.

Suppose there exists a connected basic open set

$$U = \prod_{0 \le i < m} X_i \times \prod_{m \le i \le n} U_i \times \prod_{i > n} X_i$$

in $\prod_{i\geq 0} X_i$ containing a closed set

$$A = \prod_{0 \le i < m} X_i \times \prod_{m \le i \le n} A_i \times \prod_{i > n} X_i,$$

such that $\lim_{\leftarrow} (X_i, f_i) \cap U = \lim_{\leftarrow} (X_i, f_i) \cap A \neq \emptyset$, and $\lim_{\leftarrow} (X_i, f_i) \notin U$. Then by Lemma 3.1.4,

$$\lim_{i \to \infty} (X_i, f_i)_{i \ge m} \cap (\Pi_{m \le i \le n} U_i \times \Pi_{i > n} X_i)$$

$$= \lim_{i \to \infty} (X_i, f_i)_{i \ge m} \cap (\Pi_{m \le i \le n} A_i \times \Pi_{i > n} X_i)$$

and hence by Theorem 3.2.4 $\{f_i : i > m\}$ admits an HC-sequence over [0, n-m]. Thus $\{f_i : i > 0\}$ admits an HC-sequence over [m, n].

3.3 Connectedness of Sets U_i , A_i , S_i and P_i

If each set X_i is a closed interval, then a C-sequence as defined in [GK] gives an HC-sequence in the current setting. A C-sequence as defined in [GK] imposes stronger properties on the various sets involved. In particular, each of the sets J_i , K_i (which are the analogue to S_i , P_i) and A_i is connected. The following examples show that in general we can't expect that if there is an HC-sequence then there is an HC-sequence in which any of these sets is connected.

Recall from Chapter 1 that for each i > n, f_i is the identity function, then $\varprojlim (X_i, f_i)$ is homeomorphic to \mathcal{G}_n . Thus we need only consider finite sequences of functions.

Example 3.3.1. Let T be the triod consisting of three line segments in \mathbb{R}^2 that meet at the point $\langle \frac{1}{4}, 0 \rangle$ as shown in Figure 3.3.



Figure 3.3: The triod space T in Example 3.3.1.

Let $X_0 = X_2 = [0, 1]$, and let $X_1 = T$. Define $f_1 : X_1 \rightarrow 2^{X_0}$ by

$$f_1(\langle x, y \rangle) = \begin{cases} \{0, x\} & \text{if } x \leq \frac{1}{4} \\ [0, 1] & \text{if } x = 1 \\ \{0\} & \text{otherwise,} \end{cases}$$

and $f_2: X_2 \to 2^{X_1}$ by

$$f_2(x) = \begin{cases} \{ \langle 0, 0 \rangle \} & \text{if } x < \frac{3}{4} \\ \{ \langle 0, 0 \rangle, \langle 3x - 2, 4x - 3 \rangle, \langle 3x - 2, 3 - 4x \rangle \} & \text{if } \frac{3}{4} \le x < 1 \\ T & x = 1. \end{cases}$$

See Figures 3.4 and 3.5 for the graphs G_1 of f_1 and G_2 of f_2 .



Figure 3.4: The graph G_1 of f_1 in Example 3.3.1.

Let $U_0 = \left(\frac{1}{8}, \frac{3}{8}\right), U_1 = \left(\left(\frac{1}{8}, \frac{3}{8}\right) \times \left(\frac{-1}{8}, \frac{1}{8}\right)\right) \cap T, U_2 = \left(\frac{5}{8}, \frac{7}{8}\right), A_0 = \left\{\frac{1}{4}\right\}, A_1 = \left\{\left(\frac{1}{4}, 0\right)\right\}, A_2 = \left\{\frac{3}{4}\right\}, S_1 = \left(U_1 \cap f_1^{-1}(U_0)\right) \smallsetminus A_1 = \left\{\left(x, 0\right) : \frac{1}{8} < x < \frac{1}{4}\right\}$ and

$$P_1 = (U_1 \cap f_2(U_2)) \setminus A_1$$

= $\left\{ \langle 3x - 2, 4x - 3 \rangle : \frac{3}{4} < x < \frac{7}{8} \right\} \cup \left\{ \langle 3x - 2, 3 - 4x \rangle : \frac{3}{4} < x < \frac{7}{8} \right\}.$



Figure 3.5: The graph G_2 of f_2 in Example 3.3.1.

Then $G_1 \in R_1$ and $G_2 \in T_2$ with respect to these sets, and hence $\{(U_i, A_i) : i \leq 2\}$ is an HC-sequence where P_1 is the union of the two disjoint sets $\{(3x - 2, 4x - 3) : \frac{3}{4} < x < \frac{7}{8}\}$ and $\{(3x - 2, 3 - 4x) : \frac{3}{4} < x < \frac{7}{8}\}$.

Then if $\{(V_i, B_i)\}$ is any HC-sequence, we have that $B_i \supset A_i$ for each $i \leq 2$, and since V_i is open, and $V_i \supset B_i$, then P_i will contain points from two arcs in the triod, so P_i will be disconnected.

Note that any HC-sequence admitted by $\{f_2^{-1}, f_1^{-1}\}$ will render S_1 disconnected.

Example 3.3.2. Let $C = \{c_{\alpha} : \alpha \in \mathfrak{c}\} \subset \{\frac{1}{4}\} \times [\frac{1}{8}, \frac{3}{8}]$ be a Cantor set embedded

76 CHAPTER 3. CONNECTEDNESS OVER HAUSDORFF CONTINUA

in \mathbb{R}^2 , and let X_0 be the subset of \mathbb{R}^2 indicated in Figure 3.6, namely, the union of the line segments with end points:

- $\langle 0, 0 \rangle$ and $\langle 1, 0 \rangle$,
- $\langle 1, 0 \rangle$ and $\langle 1, 1 \rangle$,
- $\langle 1,1\rangle$ and $\langle \frac{3}{4},\frac{1}{4}\rangle$, and
- $\langle 0, 0 \rangle$ and c_{α} for each $\alpha \in \mathfrak{c}$.



Figure 3.6: The space X_0 in Example 3.3.2.

Let $X_1 = X_2 = [0, 1]$, define $f_1 : X_1 \to X_0$ by $f_1(x) = \{ \langle x_0, x_1 \rangle \in X_0 : x_0 = x \}$, and let f_2 be the function whose graph is that shown in Figure 3.7.



Figure 3.7: The function f_2 in Example 3.3.2.

Let $U_0 = \left(\left(\frac{1}{8}, \frac{3}{8}\right) \times \left(\frac{1}{9}, \frac{4}{9}\right)\right) \cap X_0$, $U_1 = \left(\frac{1}{8}, \frac{3}{8}\right)$, $U_2 = \left(\frac{5}{8}, \frac{7}{8}\right)$, and let $A_0 = \left(\left\{\frac{1}{4}\right\} \times \left[\frac{1}{8}, \frac{3}{8}\right]\right) \cap X_0$, $A_1 = \left\{\frac{1}{4}\right\}$, and $A_2 = \left\{\frac{3}{4}\right\}$. Then clearly $\{(U_i, A_i) : i \leq 2\}$ is an HC-sequence, A_0 is disconnected, and U_0 is disconnected.

Furthermore, for any HC-sequence $\{(V_i, B_i) : i \leq 2\}$ (and hence

$$\{\langle\langle 1/4, c_{\alpha}\rangle, 1/4, 3/4\rangle : \alpha \in D\} \subseteq (B_0 \times B_1 \times B_2) \cap \mathcal{G}(f_1, f_2)$$

for some $D \subseteq \mathfrak{c}$), it must be the case that B_0 is a neighbourhood of some point $\langle \frac{1}{4}, a \rangle$ where $a \in [\frac{1}{8}, \frac{3}{8}]$, and hence both B_0 and V_0 say, are disconnected.

Example 3.3.2 demonstrates that the clopen subset of an inverse limit that is "trapped" by an HC-sequence need not be a component, and can in fact be a Cantor set. The following example shows that this can be the case even if our spaces are intervals.

Example 3.3.3. Let $X_0 = X_1 = X_2 = [0, 1]$, let $f_1 : X_1 \to 2^{X_0}$ be the function whose graph is shown in Figure 3.6 (the graph of f_1 is space X_0 in Example 3.3.2), and let $f_2 : X_2 \to X_1$ be the function whose graph is that shown in Figure 3.7.

The set $W = \{\langle x, \frac{1}{4}, \frac{3}{4} \rangle \in \mathcal{G}(f_1, f_2) : x \neq 0\}$ is a Cantor set. Any one of the points in W can be captured by an HC sequence $\{(U_i, A_i) : i \leq 2\}$, but the definition of an HC-sequence requires that $A_0 \times A_1 \times A_2$ includes other members of W, and hence for any HC-sequence $\{(V_i, B_i) : i \leq 2\}$, it must be the case that B_0 is a neighbourhood of some point $\langle \frac{1}{4}, a \rangle$ where $a \in [\frac{1}{8}, \frac{3}{8}]$, and hence $(B_0 \times B_1 \times B) \cap \mathcal{G}(f_1, f_2)$ contains a Cantor set.

3.4 Consequences

In this chapter we have generalised the notion of a C-sequence to that of an HC-sequence. This gives a sufficient condition on the graphs that is often easy to recognise for the inverse limit to be disconnected.

Connectedness is a central property in the study of generalised inverse limits. Theorem 1.2.2 states that a generalised inverse limit will always be compact, hence a generalised inverse limit will be a continuum if and only if it is connected. Knowing if a particular generalised inverse limit is connected is therefore very useful to a researcher, even when looking at other properties. For example, one of the main current areas of study is indecomposability, which will require the inverse limit to be connected. Any conditions that guarantee indecomposability will therefore also require the inverse limit to be connected, and so will need to incorporate some result to guarantee connectedness.

Further work is required to extend this result to characterise disconnected generalised inverse limits completely. A starting point is to generalise the main result in [GK3], where the result is given for factor spaces being intervals.

80 CHAPTER 3. CONNECTEDNESS OVER HAUSDORFF CONTINUA

Chapter 4

Path Connectedness

Related to the question of the connectedness of generalised inverse limits is the question of path connectedness. There are important differences between the two properties in this context. As we saw in Chapter 1 from Theorem 1.2.5, if $\varprojlim(X_i, f_i)$ is disconnected, then \mathcal{G}_n must be disconnected for some $n \in \mathbb{N}$. This is not the case for path connectedness, for example the usual tent map $f_{(\frac{1}{2},1)}$, whose graph is shown in Figure 1.1, has \mathcal{G}_n homeomorphic to an arc for all $n \in \mathbb{N}$, but $\varprojlim f_{(\frac{1}{2},1)}$ is homeomorphic to the indecomposable buckethandle continuum, which is not path connected.

Of course, for $\varprojlim(X_i, f_i)$ to be path connected, it is necessary that \mathcal{G}_n is path connected for all $n \in \mathbb{N}$, so this means that in addition to ensuring that \mathcal{G}_n is path connected for all $n \in \mathbb{N}$, there is the separate problem of finding when $\varprojlim(X_i, f_i)$ is path connected. This chapter deals with the latter problem. Throughout this chapter we assume for all n that \mathcal{G}_n is path connected, and look for conditions that will ensure $\varprojlim(X_i, f_i)$ is path connected.

The main theorem that will be proved in this section is the following (some of the terms will be defined in Section 4.1.

Theorem 4.0.1. For all $i \ge 0$, let $I_i = [0,1]$, and for all $i \ge 1$ let $f_i : I_i \to 2^{I_{i-1}}$ be upper semicontinuous. Let **a** and **b** $\in \lim_{i \to \infty} (I_i, f_i)$. Then there exists a path in $\lim_{k \to \infty} (I_i, f_i)$ between **a** and **b** if and only if for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$, for every open interval $U \subset I_n$, there is an upper bound $k \in \mathbb{N}$ such that for all $l \in \mathbb{N}$, where $l \ge n$, there exists a finite extension sequence $(\gamma_i^l : i \le l)$ for (\mathbf{a}, \mathbf{b}) such that γ_n^l covers U fewer than k times.

This theorem links the path connectedness of a generalised inverse limit to a condition on the path connectedness of its finite Mahavier product approximants, \mathcal{G}_n for each $n \ge 1$.

The method for proving Theorem 4.0.1 is as follows. First we show that the question of whether a path exists between two points **a** and **b** $\in \varprojlim(I_i, f_i)$ can be reduced to whether there exists a sequence of paths in the individual graphs that have the property that the coordinates of these paths will line up in such a way that they will create a path in $\varprojlim(I_i, f_i)$. This sequence is called a limit extension, and is properly defined later. This step is relatively straight forward.

For the second step, we show that there is a limit extension if and only if for each open $U \subset I_n$, there is an upper bound k such that there is an arbitrarily long finite extension sequence that covers U less than k times (many of these terms are more rigorously defined later). The forward direction of this step is trivial. For the reverse direction, we concentrate on individual graphs, and show that if there is an arbitrarily long number of finite extension sequences that cover each open set less than some maximum number of times (for that set), then the paths on each graph can be reparameterised to what are known as well parameterised functions. These well parameterised functions will then converge to a path in each graph, by the Arzelá Ascoli Theorem. These paths have the necessary properties to be a limit extension, and hence correspond to a path in the inverse limit.

In the next section we will introduce some definitions and preliminary lemmas required for proving the main theorem in the following section. In the final section we give some examples of the application of this theorem to deciding whether a generalised inverse limit is path connected.

4.1 Paths and Coverings

In this chapter the norms used are the usual ones, ie if $\mathbf{x} \in \mathbb{R}^2$ then $||\mathbf{x}|| = \sqrt{x_1^2 + x_2^2}$, and if $f:[0,1] \to [0,1] \times [0,1]$ is a continuous function, then $||f|| = \sup\{||f(x)|| : x \in [0,1]\}.$

Throughout this chapter, we will assume all spaces $X_i = I_i = [0, 1]$. The concept of a cover of a set is used throughout this chapter, and is defined as follows:

Definition 4.1.1. Let κ be a cardinal, $I_1 = I_2 = [0,1], f: I_2 \to 2^{I_1}$ an upper semicontinuous set valued function with graph $G, U \subset I_1$ (resp. $U \subset I_2$) an open interval, and $\gamma: [0,1] \to G$ a continuous function. Then we say γ covers $U \kappa$ many times if there are exactly κ many components $\{C_\alpha : \alpha < \kappa\}$ of $\gamma^{-1}((U \times I_2) \cap G)$ (resp. $\gamma^{-1}((U \times I_1) \cap G)$) such that $\rho_{I_1} \circ \gamma(C_\alpha) = U$ (resp. $\rho_{I_2} \circ \gamma(C_\alpha) = U$). Each of these components C_α is called a *covering of* U.

The following lemmas about coverings will be useful later.

Lemma 4.1.2. Let $I_1 = I_2 = [0,1]$, $f : I_2 \to 2^{I_1}$ an upper semicontinuous set valued function with graph G, let $\gamma : [0,1] \to G$ be continuous, and let $x, y \in [0,1]$ with x < y. Suppose $U = (a,b) \subset (\rho_{I_1} \circ \gamma(x), \rho_{I_1} \circ \gamma(y))$ (or $U \subset (\rho_{I_2} \circ \gamma(x), \rho_{I_2} \circ \gamma(y))$). Then $\gamma|_{[x,y]}$ covers U at least once.

Proof. Suppose $U \subset I_2$. Define $g : [x, y] \to I_2$ by $g = \rho_{I_2} \circ \gamma|_{[x,y]}$, so g is a continuous function from a compact interval to a compact interval. Suppose g(x) < g(y), then $(a, b) \subset (g(x), g(y))$, and g(x) < b. Then by the intermediate value theorem, there exists $s \in (x, y]$ such that g(s) = b. Let

$$d = \inf\{s \in (x, y] : g(s) = b\}.$$

Then as g is continuous, d > x. Also, we have (by the intermediate value theorem again) there exists $t \in [x, d)$ such that g(t) = a. Let

$$c = \sup\{t \in [x,d) : g(t) = a\}.$$

As g is continuous, g(c) = a, g(d) = b, and c < d.

Furthermore, for all $z \in (c, d)$, we have that $g(z) \in (a, b)$. To justify this claim, suppose there exists $z \in (c, d)$ such that g(z) < a. Then by the intermediate value theorem, there exists z', where c < z < z' < d such that g(z') = a, contradicting $c = \sup\{t \in [x, d) : g(t) = a\}$. Similarly for g(z) > b.

Therefore, we have (c, d) is a covering of U.

The proof works entirely the same if g(y) < g(x), or if $U \subset I_1$.

Lemma 4.1.3. Let $I_1 = I_2 = [0,1]$, $f: I_2 \to 2^{I_1}$ an upper semicontinuous set valued function with graph G, let U be an open interval in I_1 or I_2 , and let κ be some cardinal. Suppose a continuous function $\gamma: [0,1] \to G$ covers U κ many times. Then κ is finite.

Proof. Suppose κ is infinite. Let U = (a, b) for $a, b \in I_2$. Then $\gamma^{-1}(U \times I_1)$ must be open, so it is a union of κ many disjoint intervals. Furthermore, the endpoints of these intervals correspond to (infinite) subsets of $\gamma^{-1}(\{a\} \times I_1)$ and $\gamma^{-1}(\{b\} \times I_1)$, call these A and B respectively. Suppose $(a_0, a_1, ...)$ is a monotone injective infinite sequence of points in A (one will exist as there are κ many disjoint intervals in $\gamma^{-1}(U)$), then this sequence converges, to a point $c \in [0, 1]$. Then since between any two points a_n and a_{n+1} there is a point in B, call it b_n , we can construct a sequence $(b_0, b_1, ...)$ that also converge to c. But if γ is continuous, both $(\gamma(a_0), \gamma(a_1), ...)$ and $(\gamma(b_0), \gamma(b_1), ...)$ converge to the same point, $\gamma(c)$. But in fact they converge to two distinct points, that are at least a distance of |a - b| apart, so we have a contradiction and γ is not continuous.

The proof works similarly if $U \subset I_1$.

The next definition introduces the terms 'pairwise joining property' and 'limit joining property'. They are important concepts, and used throughout the chapter.

Definition 4.1.4. Let (I_i, f_i) be a generalised inverse sequence. Suppose $(\gamma_i : [0,1] \rightarrow G_i : i \in \mathbb{N})$ is a sequence of continuous functions. We say (γ_i, γ_{i+1}) have the *pairwise joining property* if $\rho_{i,i} \circ \gamma_i(t) = \rho_{i+1,i} \circ \gamma_{i+i}(t)$ for all $t \in [0,1]$. The sequence $(\gamma_i : [0,1] \rightarrow G_i : i \in \mathbb{N})$ has the *limit joining property* if (γ_i, γ_{i+1}) have the pairwise joining property for all $i \in \mathbb{N}$.

Lemma 4.1.5. Let (I_i, f_i) be a generalised inverse sequence. Suppose for all $i \ge 1$, we have $\gamma_i : [0,1] \to G_i$ is a path in G_i where $\gamma_i(0) = \langle a_i, a_{i-1} \rangle$ and $\gamma_i(1) = \langle b_i, b_{i-1} \rangle$, and the sequence (γ_i) has the limit joining property. Then there exists a path $\gamma : [0,1] \to \varprojlim (I_i, f_i)$ where $\gamma(0) = \mathbf{a} = (a_0, a_1, a_2, \ldots)$ and $\gamma(1) = \mathbf{b} = (b_0, b_1, b_2, \ldots)$.

Proof. We have that $\gamma : [0,1] \rightarrow \varprojlim (I_i, f_i)$ defined by $\gamma(t) = (\gamma_0(t), \dots, \gamma_j(t), \dots)$ is a well defined function, as for all $j \ge 0$, we have $\gamma_j(t) \in f_{j+1}(\gamma_{j+1}(t))$. It remains to show that γ is continuous. Let U be a basic open set in the image of γ . As U is a basic open set, it is restricted at finitely many coordinates, call the projection of U onto the *i*th coordinate U_i . As each γ_i is a path, the inverse image of each U_i is open in [0,1], and the intersection of the inverse image of the union of the sets U_i for all *i* is the inverse image of U (for a point $\mathbf{p} \in \varprojlim (I_i, f_i)$ to be in U, each coordinate of \mathbf{p} must be in the corresponding U_i). As each $U_i = I_i$ for all but finitely many spaces, the inverse image of U_i is [0,1] for all but finitely many spaces, and hence the inverse image of U is open, so γ is continuous and hence a path. \Box

The converse of Lemma 4.1.5 is also true, as if we have a path $\gamma : [0,1] \rightarrow \lim_{i \to \infty} (I_i, f_i)$, then the projections $p_i : [0,1] \rightarrow G_i$ will be continuous for all $i \ge 0$, and for all $j \ge 1$, $\rho_{j,j} \circ p_j(t) = \rho_{j+1,j} \circ p_{j+1}(t)$. Therefore, we can extend Lemma 4.1.5 to an equivalence:

Lemma 4.1.6. Let (I_i, f_i) be a generalised inverse sequence. There exists a path $\gamma : [0,1] \rightarrow \varprojlim (I_i, f_i)$ where $\gamma(0) = \mathbf{a} = (a_0, a_1, ...)$ and $\gamma(1) = \mathbf{b} = (b_0, b_1, ...)$ if and only if for all $i \ge 1$, there exists a path $\gamma_i : [0,1] \rightarrow G_i$ in G_i where $\gamma_i(0) = \langle a_i, a_{i-1} \rangle$ and $\gamma_i(1) = \langle b_i, b_{i-1} \rangle$, and the sequence (γ_i) has the limit joining property.

This lemma then means we only need to look at paths through the graphs of the corresponding bonding functions to establish whether there is a path in the inverse limit. We can now justify our assumption that each graph is path connected, as if it isn't the inverse limit will be not path connected, by Lemma 4.1.6. The following is a corollary of Lemma 4.1.6.

Corollary 4.1.7. Let (I_i, f_i) be a generalised inverse sequence. Suppose for all $n \in \mathbb{N}$ we have \mathcal{G}_n is both connected and path connected. Then $\varprojlim(I_i, f_i)$ is not path connected if and only if there exists $\mathbf{a} = (a_0, a_1, a_2, ...)$ and $\mathbf{b} = (b_0, b_1, b_2, ...)$ such that there is no sequence of paths $(\gamma_i : [0, 1] \rightarrow G_i)$ with $\gamma_i(0) = \langle a_i, a_{i-1} \rangle$ and $\gamma_i(1) = \langle b_i, b_{i-1} \rangle$ that have the limit joining property.

Proof. Suppose there is an appropriate sequence of continuous functions $(\gamma_i : [0,1] \rightarrow G_i)$ that have the limit joining property. Then by Lemma 4.1.6, $\lim_{i \to i} (I_i, f_i)$ is path connected. Conversely (also by Lemma 4.1.6), if $\lim_{i \to i} (I_i, f_i)$ is path connected, there exists a sequence of continuous functions $(\gamma_i : [0,1] \rightarrow G_i)$ with the limit joining property.

4.2 Paths in Generalised Inverse Limits

We begin with some terminology that will be used extensively in this section.

Definition 4.2.1. Suppose (I_i, f_i) is a generalised inverse sequence, and the graph G_i of each function f_i is path connected. Let $\mathbf{a} = (a_0, a_1, a_2, ...), \mathbf{b} = (b_0, b_1, b_2, ...) \in \lim_{i \to i} (I_i, f_i).$

Given $n \in \mathbb{N}$, a finite extension sequence of length n for (\mathbf{a}, \mathbf{b}) is a finite sequence $(\gamma_i^n : [0, 1] \to G_i : i \le n)$ of continuous functions, such that for all $i \le n$ $\gamma_i^n(0) = \langle a_i, a_{i-1} \rangle$, $\gamma_i^n(1) = \langle b_i, b_{i-1} \rangle$, and γ_i^n and γ_{i+1}^n have the pairwise joining property.

A limit extension for (\mathbf{a}, \mathbf{b}) is an infinite sequence of paths $(\gamma_i : [0, 1] \rightarrow G_i : i \in \mathbb{N})$ from \mathbf{a} to \mathbf{b} that have the limit joining property.

Note that a limit extension will not always exist. By Lemma 4.1.6 we have that there is a path between **a** and **b** if and only if there is a limit extension for (\mathbf{a}, \mathbf{b}) . But as we are assuming that \mathcal{G}_n is path connected for all $n \in \mathbb{N}$, a finite extension sequence of length n will exist for all $n \in \mathbb{N}$.

The next few lemmas make use of the well known Arzelá Ascoli Theorem. The following (standard) terminology is used.

Given a collection of continuous functions $\mathcal{F} = \{f_{\alpha} : [0,1] \rightarrow [0,1] \times [0,1] : \alpha \in A\}$ for some indexing set A, we say that \mathcal{F} is *equicontinuous* if for every $\varepsilon > 0$, there exists $\partial > 0$ such that for all $x \in [0,1]$, and all $f \in \mathcal{F}$, if $y \in [0,1]$, and $|x - y| < \partial$, then $||f(x) - f(y)|| < \varepsilon$. Also, a collection \mathcal{F} is *totally bounded* if there exists M > 0 such that for all $f \in \mathcal{F}$, and all $x \in [0,1]$, we have ||f(x)|| < M.

From the condition on \mathcal{F} given above, that the codomain is $[0,1] \times [0,1]$, it is clear that in this context every collection $\mathcal{F} = \{f_{\alpha} : [0,1] \rightarrow [0,1] \times [0,1] : \alpha \in A\}$ is totally bounded (M = 2 will suffice). Now we present the Arzelá Ascoli Theorem (a proof can be found in [Be]). Here C(I) denotes the space of continuous real valued functions defined on a compact interval, however as noted in [Be], the proof is virtually identical if the codomain is changed to \mathbb{R}^d , and in particular (for our purposes), \mathbb{R}^2 .

Theorem 4.2.2 (Arzelá, Ascoli). If \mathcal{F} is a totally bounded, equicontinuous family of functions in C(I), then every sequence in \mathcal{F} contains a subsequence that converges in norm to an element of C(I).

To prove the main result of the chapter, we need to introduce the concept of a *well parameterised* function. This will be done over the the next few lemmas and definitions. We begin with the definition of a reparameterisation of a path.

Definition 4.2.3. If X is a topological space and $\gamma : [0,1] \to X$ is a continuous function, we say that $\gamma' : [0,1] \to X$ is a *reparameterisation* of γ if there exists a continuous function $f : [0,1] \to [0,1]$ with fixed points 0 and 1 such that $\gamma' = \gamma \circ f$.

Note that if $\gamma : [0,1] \to I_n \times I_{n-1}$ is a path (where $I_n = I_{n-1} = [0,1]$), and a set $U \subset I_{n-1}$ (or $U \subset I_n$) is covered by a collection of sets $\{C_\alpha : \alpha \in A\}$ for $\gamma, f : [0,1] \to [0,1]$ is a homeomorphism, and γ' is a reparameterisation of γ where $\gamma' = \gamma \circ f$, then U will be covered by a collection of sets $\{C'_\beta : \beta \in B\}$ (with respect to γ'), and there will be a bijection between $\{C_\alpha : \alpha \in A\}$, and $\{C'_\beta : \beta \in B\}$. This bijection is simply given by the homeomorphism f, ie the bijection $b : \{C'_\beta : \beta \in B\} \to \{C_\alpha : \alpha \in A\}$ is given by $b(C'_\beta) = f(C'_\beta)$. In this case we say that C'_β and $b(C'_\beta)$ are corresponding covering.

The next lemmas will help us to reparameterise certain paths into well parameterised paths.

Lemma 4.2.4. For some $n \in \mathbb{N}$, let S be a collection of n disjoint open subintervals of [0,1], $S = \{U_i = (a_i, b_i) : i \leq n\}$, such that $\overline{\bigcup_{i\leq n} U_i} = [0,1]$. For each $i \leq n$, let $m_i \in \mathbb{R}^+$, and suppose that $\sum_{i\leq n} (b_i - a_i) \cdot \frac{1}{m_i} = 1$. Then there is a piecewise linear homeomorphism $f : [0,1] \rightarrow [0,1]$ such that for all $x \in U_i$, where $i \leq n$, the slope of the function f at $f^{-1}(x)$ is m_i .

Proof. Note that as the indexing of the set S is arbitrary, we can assume (possibly after reindexing) S is indexed such that if i < j then if $x \in U_i$ and $y \in U_j$, then x < y, is they are indexed 'in order'.

Note that as the closure of the union of the sets in S gives the whole line [0,1], $a_1 = 0$, and $b_n = 1$, and the union of the sets in S gives the whole line

4.2. PATHS IN GENERALISED INVERSE LIMITS

[0,1] minus a finite set of points, namely the points $b_1 = a_2, \ldots, b_{n-1} = a_n$.

Let f be the function with the graph G(f), where G(f) is the union of line segments L_i , where $i \leq n$, defined inductively as follows: let L_1 be the line between $\langle 0, 0 \rangle$ and $\langle (b_1 - a_1) \cdot \frac{1}{m_1}, b_1 \rangle$. Then for $k \leq n$, if L_{k-1} is defined, and L_{k-1} is the line segment between $\langle l_{k-1}, a_{k-1} \rangle$ and $\langle t_{k-1}, b_{k-1} \rangle$, let L_k be the line segment between $\langle t_{k-1}, a_k \rangle$ and $\langle t_{k-1} + (b_k - a_k) \cdot \frac{1}{m_k}, b_k \rangle$.

Then $f: [0,1] \rightarrow [0,1]$ is well defined (as $\sum_{i \leq n} (b_i - a_i) \cdot \frac{1}{m_i} = 1$), piecewise linear (*n* pieces), continuous (as for i < n the line segments L_i , L_{i+1} are connected), injective (the slope is always strictly positive), and surjective (as $\sum_{i \leq n} (b_i - a_i) \cdot \frac{1}{m_i} = 1$, f(1) = 1 and f is continuous), and the inverse f^{-1} is continuous (as f is piecewise linear and continuous).

Therefore, $f:[0,1] \rightarrow [0,1]$ is a homeomorphism with the necessary properties.

If $S \subset [0, 1]$ is a set of real numbers, we denote by |S| the sum of the lengths of the open intervals in S.

Lemma 4.2.5. Let $n \in \mathbb{N}$, $I_n = I_{n-1} = [0,1]$, $f_n : I_n \to 2^{I_{n-1}}$ an upper semicontinuous set valued function with graph G_n , and let $\gamma : [0,1] \to G_n$ be a path. Let $\mathcal{U} = \{U_\alpha \subset I_n : \alpha \leq k_1\} \cup \{U_\alpha \subset I_{n-1} : k_1 < \alpha \leq k\}$ be a finite collection of k open intervals of I_{n-1} and I_n . Let $\mathcal{C} = \{C_i : i \leq m\}$ be the collection of all coverings of all sets in \mathcal{U} for γ , with $m \in \mathbb{N}$. To each covering C_i , assign a positive real number l'_i such that $\sum_{i \leq m} l'_i \leq \frac{1}{2}$.

Then there exists a reparameterisation of γ , call it γ' , such that $\gamma' = \gamma \circ f$ where f is a piecewise linear homeomorphism, and for each $i \leq m$, the covering C_i of γ has a corresponding covering C'_i of γ' , such that C'_i has length at least l'_i .

Proof. Firstly, note that as there are m many coverings C_i , and the indexing is arbitrary, we can assume that each C_i is indexed by increasing value of $\frac{l_i}{l'}$,

ie $\frac{l_1}{l'_1} \leq \frac{l_2}{l'_2} \leq \cdots \leq \frac{l_m}{l'_m}$, where $l_i = |C_i|$.

For each $i \leq m$, let $C_i = (a_i, b_i)$. Then let $\{t_j : j \leq p\}$ be the collection of all endpoints of the intervals C_i , such that $t_1 < t_2 < \cdots < t_p$. Now, let $\mathcal{A} := \{(t_j, t_{j+1}) : (t_j, t_{j+1}) \subset C_i \text{ for some } i \leq m\}$. Then \mathcal{A} is a finite disjoint collection of open intervals of [0, 1], say \mathcal{A} has cardinality $q \in \mathbb{N}$, and $\mathcal{A} = \{A_i :$ $i \leq q\}$, ordered such that if $x \in A_i$ and $y \in A_{i+1}$, then x < y. Then we have $\overline{\bigcup_{\alpha \leq q} A_\alpha} = \overline{\bigcup_{i \leq m} C_i}$, and A_α is the intersection of a number of the coverings C_i , hence a subset of C_i for at least one $i \leq m$. Intuitively, we have 'taken intersections' of the coverings C_i , for $i \leq m$.

Now, for all $\alpha \leq q$, we define $D_{\alpha} \coloneqq \{k : A_{\alpha} \subset C_k\}$, and

$$m'_{\alpha} \coloneqq \min_{i \in D_{\alpha}} \left\{ 4, \frac{l_i}{l'_i} \right\}$$

Looking at it another way (and in a way that will commonly be used), $\frac{1}{m'_{\alpha}} = \max_{i \in D_{\alpha}} \left\{ \frac{1}{4}, \frac{l'_i}{l_i} \right\}.$

<u>Claim</u>: $\sum_{\alpha \le q} \frac{1}{m'_{\alpha}} \cdot |A_{\alpha}| < \frac{3}{4}.$

To prove this, first define, for $i \leq m$,

$$B_i \coloneqq \{ \alpha \le q : A_\alpha \subset C_i, A_\alpha \notin C_k \text{ for } k < i \}.$$

Then for all $i, j \leq m, B_i \cap B_j = \emptyset$, and $\bigcup_{i \leq m} B_i = \{\alpha : \alpha \leq q\}$.

Now, define $l_k^* = \sum_{\alpha \in B_k} |A_{\alpha}|$. Then $\sum_{k \le m} l_k^* \le 1$, and $l_k^* \le l_k$. Then we have for $k \le m$:

$$\sum_{\alpha \in B_k} \frac{1}{m'_{\alpha}} |A_{\alpha}| = \max\left\{\frac{1}{4}, \frac{l'_k}{l_k}\right\} \cdot l_k^* = \max\left\{\frac{l_k^*}{4}, \frac{l'_k \cdot l_k^*}{l_k}\right\}$$

Then as $\sum_{k \le m} \frac{l'_k \cdot l^*_k}{l_k} \le \sum_{k \le m} l'_k < \frac{1}{2}$, and $\sum_{k \le m} \frac{l^*_k}{4} \le \frac{1}{4}$, we have:

$$\sum_{\alpha \le q} \frac{1}{m'_{\alpha}} \cdot |A_j| = \sum_{k \le m} \sum_{\alpha \in B_k} \frac{1}{m'_{\alpha}} \cdot |A_{\alpha}| = \sum_{k \le m} \max\left\{\frac{l_k^*}{4}, \frac{l_k' \cdot l_k^*}{l_k}\right\} < \frac{3}{4}.$$

This completes the proof of the claim.

Now, let $L = |\bigcup_{i \le m} C_i|$. We have two cases:

4.2. PATHS IN GENERALISED INVERSE LIMITS

1. L < 1. In this case, we have $U := [0,1] \setminus \bigcup_{j \le q} A_j$ has nonempty interior, so let \mathcal{V} be the collection of components of the interior of U. Then $\mathcal{V} = \{V_i : i \le r\}$ for some $r \in \mathbb{N}$, where each V_i is an open interval. Then $\sum_{i \le r} |V_i| = 1 - L$. Let

$$L^* = \sum_{j \le q} \frac{1}{m_j'} \cdot |A_j| < \frac{3}{4}$$

Let p = q + r, and for $j \le q$, let $D_j = A_j$ and $m_j = m'_j$, and for $q < j \le r$, let $D_j = V_{j-q}$ and $m_j = \frac{1-L}{1-L^*}$. Then

$$\sum_{j \le p} \frac{1}{m_j} \cdot |D_j| = \sum_{j \le q} \frac{1}{m'_j} \cdot |A_j| + \sum_{q < j \le p} \frac{1 - L^*}{1 - L} \cdot |V_j| = L^* + \frac{1 - L^*}{1 - L} \cdot (1 - L) = 1.$$

2. L=1. In this case, we have $\overline{\bigcup_{j \le m} A_j} = [0, 1]$, so for each $j \le q$, let $D_j = A_j$, and let p = q. Again, let

$$L^* = \sum_{j \le q} \frac{1}{m'_j} \cdot |A_j| < \frac{3}{4}.$$

Then for all j < p, let $m_j = m'_j$, and $m_p = \frac{|A_p|}{\frac{|A_p|}{m'_p} + (1-L^*)}$.

Then

$$\begin{split} \sum_{j \le p} \frac{1}{m_j} \cdot |D_j| &= \sum_{j < p} \frac{1}{m'_j} \cdot |D_j| + \frac{\frac{|A_p|}{m'_p} + (1 - L^*)}{|A_p|} \cdot |A_p| \\ &= \sum_{j \le p} \frac{1}{m'_j} |D_j| + (1 - L^*) = L^* + (1 - L^*) = 1. \end{split}$$

In either case, $1 - L^* > \frac{1}{4}$ and 1 - L < 1, so $\frac{1-L}{1-L^*} < 4$. Also, $\sum_{j \le p} \frac{1}{m_j} \cdot |D_j| = 1$, and $\{D_i : i \le p\}$ is a disjoint collection of open sets such that $\overline{\bigcup_{i \le p} D_i} = [0, 1]$. So by Lemma 4.2.4, there is a piecewise linear homeomorphism f, such that fhas slope m_j for $x \in A_j$. Also, note that as $m_j \le m'_j$ for all $j \le q$, and $\frac{1-L}{1-L^*} < 4$, the maximum slope of f is 4, and the slope of f is always positive. Then given a covering C_k for γ of length l_k , the slope of f at any point $x \in f^{-1}(C_k)$ is at most $\frac{l_k}{l'_k}$, so $C'_k = f^{-1}(C_k)$ is a corresponding covering for C_k , and (where $A'_i = f^{-1}(A_i)$), we have $|C'_k| = \sum_{\{i:A_i \in C_k\}} A'_i = \sum_{\{i:A_i \in C_k\}} \frac{1}{m_i} \cdot A_i \ge \frac{l'_k}{l_k} \sum_{\{i:A_i \in C_k\}} A_i = \frac{l'_k \cdot l_k}{l_k} = l'_k$, so C'_k has length at least l'_k .

If $\gamma : [0,1] \to G_n$ is a path and γ' a reparameterisation of γ such that $\gamma' = \gamma \circ g$ where g is a piecewise linear homeomorphism, then we say that γ' is a *linear reparameterisation* of γ . Note that the reparameterisation constructed in Lemma 4.2.5 is a linear reparameterisation.

We can now define a well parameterised path.

Definition 4.2.6. Given $n \in \mathbb{N}$, suppose $I_n = [0, 1]$, then for $i \ge 1$, let S_i^n be the collection of open intervals in I_n of length $\frac{1}{2^i}$ defined by

$$S_i^n = \left\{ \left(\frac{j}{2^i}, \frac{j+1}{2^i}\right) \subset I_n : j \in \{0, \dots, 2^i - 1\} \right\}.$$

Definition 4.2.7. Let $n \in \mathbb{N}$, $I_n = I_{n-1} = [0,1]$, $f_n : [0,1] \to 2^{[0,1]}$ an upper semicontinuous set valued function with corresponding graph G_n , a path $\gamma :$ $[0,1] \to G_n$, and an open interval $U \subset I_n$, or $U \subset I_{n-1}$, we define the *covering number* of U for γ , denoted $K_{\gamma}(U)$ to be the number of times that γ covers U.

Note that from Lemma 4.1.3, the covering number $K_{\gamma}(U)$ will always be finite.

Definition 4.2.8. Let $n \ge 1$, let $I_n = I_{n-1} = [0,1]$, let $f_n : I_n \to 2^{I_{n-1}}$ be an upper semicontinuous set valued function with graph G_n , and $\gamma : [0,1] \to G_n$ a continuous function. Let $\mathbf{k} = (k_1, k_2, k_3, ...)$ be a sequence of non-negative integers. Then we say that γ is well parameterised with respect to \mathbf{k} if for each $i \in \mathbb{N}$, and for each $S \in S_i^{n-1} \cup S_i^n$, each covering of S for γ has length at least $\frac{1}{2 \cdot 2 \cdot 2^i \cdot 2^n \cdot 2^i \cdot k_i}$. If the sequence \mathbf{k} is obvious, or if we only need to know that a path γ is well parameterised with respect to some \mathbf{k} , we will often simply say that γ is well parameterised.

The 2^n that appears in the denominator of the fraction appears because eventually we will want to apply the following lemma, which deals with reparameterising a path in one graph, to paths in a sequence of graphs. The sequence **k** will be related to the covering numbers of the sets S_i^n . **Lemma 4.2.9.** For some $n \ge 1$, let $I_n = I_{n-1} = [0,1]$, $f_n : I_n \to 2^{I_{n-1}}$ an upper semicontinuous set valued function with graph G_n , and $\gamma : [0,1] \to G_n$ a continuous function. Let $\mathbf{k} = (k_1, k_2, k_3, ...)$ where for each $i \ge 1$, $k_i \ge$ $\max\{K_{\gamma}(S): S \in S_i^{n-1} \cup S_i^n\}$. Then there exists $\gamma' : [0,1] \to G_n$ such that γ' is well parameterised with respect to \mathbf{k} , and a reparameterisation of γ .

Proof. Let $l \in \mathbb{N}$, and let $\mathcal{U}_l := \{S_j^m : 1 \leq j \leq l, m \in \{n, n-1\}\}$. Then \mathcal{U}_l is a collection of $2 \cdot \sum_{1 \leq j \leq l} 2^j$ open sets. Let $\{C_\alpha : 1 \leq \alpha \leq p\}$ be the collection of all coverings of all sets in \mathcal{U}_l .

Finally, for each $\alpha \leq p$, let $l'_{\alpha} = \frac{1}{2 \cdot 2 \cdot 2^j \cdot 2^n \cdot 2^j \cdot k_j}$, where C_{α} is a covering of γ of a set $S \in S_j^m \in \mathcal{U}_i$. Then we have:

$$\sum_{1 \le \alpha \le p} l'_{\alpha} \le \sum_{1 \le j \le l} 2 \cdot 2^j \cdot k_j \cdot \frac{1}{2 \cdot 2 \cdot 2^j \cdot 2^n \cdot 2^j \cdot k_j} = \frac{1}{2 \cdot 2^n} \cdot \sum_{1 \le j \le l} \frac{1}{2^j} \le \frac{1}{2 \cdot 2^n} < \frac{1}{2}.$$

Here the first inequality comes from possibly overestimating the number of coverings (there are p many), by taking the number of open sets in \mathcal{U}_l , and multiplying by the maximum number of coverings a set can have (which is less than or equal to k_i).

So by Lemma 4.2.5, there is a linear reparameterisation $\gamma'_l = \gamma \circ f_l$ of γ , where f_l is a piecewise linear homeomorphism with a maximum slope of 4, and each covering C'_{α} of γ'_l of a set in S^m_j (where $j \leq l$) has length at least $\frac{1}{2\cdot 2\cdot 2^j \cdot 2^n \cdot 2_j \cdot k_j}$.

So if for all $i \in \mathbb{N}$ we construct such a $\gamma'_i = \gamma \circ f_i$, we have a sequence of homeomorphisms (f_i) that are totally bounded and equicontinuous (as the maximum slope is 4), so by the Arzelá Ascoli Theorem (Theorem 4.2.2), there is a subsequence of (f_i) , call it (f_{i_k}) , such that (f_{i_k}) converges to a continuous function f.

Note that as each f_i is a homeomorphism, it is strictly increasing (ie if x < y, $f_i(x) < f_i(y)$), and so f is increasing (ie if x < y, $f(x) \le f(y)$).

<u>Claim</u>: $\gamma' \coloneqq \gamma \circ f$ is well parameterised with respect to **k**.

To prove this, for $j \in \mathbb{N}$, let $S \in S_j^m$, and let C_{α} be a covering of S for γ , and suppose C_{α} has length l_{α} . Then C_{α} has a corresponding covering C'_{α} for γ' . Suppose (with a view to contradiction) that C'_{α} has length $l^*_{\alpha} < l'_{\alpha} = \frac{1}{2 \cdot 2 \cdot 2^{j} \cdot 2^n \cdot 2^{j} \cdot k_j}$. Let $C_{\alpha} = (a, b)$, and $f^{-1}((a, b)) = (c, d)$, ie $|(c, d)| = l^*_{\alpha} < l'_{\alpha}$.

From the construction of each f_i (from Lemma 4.2.5), for all f_i where $i \ge j$, and for all $x \in (a, b)$, the slope at $f_i^{-1}(x)$ is at most $\frac{l_{\alpha}}{l'}$.

As the sequence (f_i) converges to f (uniformly), given $\varepsilon > 0$, there exists $N \in \mathbb{N}$ such that for all $n \ge N$, $|f_n(c) - a| < \varepsilon$, and $|f_n(d) - b| < \varepsilon$. Now, let $\varepsilon := \frac{l_\alpha - l_\alpha^* \cdot \frac{l_\alpha}{l_\alpha}}{2}$ (which is greater than 0 as $l_\alpha^* < l_\alpha'$).

Now, given the ε just defined, we have that there exists $N \in \mathbb{N}$ such that for $n \ge N$, $|f_n(c) - a| + |f_n(d) - b| < 2\varepsilon$, so (by two applications of the triangle inequality) we have:

$$|f_n(c) - f_n(d)| \ge |a - b| - |f_n(c) - a| + |f_n(d) - b| > |a - b| - 2\varepsilon$$
$$= l_\alpha - (l_\alpha - l_\alpha^* \cdot \frac{l_\alpha}{l_\alpha'}) = l_\alpha^* \cdot \frac{l_\alpha}{l_\alpha'}.$$

This means that $|f_n(c) - f_n(d)| > |c-d| \cdot \frac{l_\alpha}{l'_\alpha}$, but this is impossible, as the slope of f_n at x for $x \in (c, d)$ is no more than $\frac{l_\alpha}{l'_\alpha}$. Therefore, we have a contradiction, so we conclude C'_α has length at least l'_α , completing the proof of the claim, and the proof of the lemma.

The preceding lemma reparameterised a path on one graph to a well parameterised function. The next lemma extends this to reparameterise a finite extension sequence of arbitrary length so each path in the sequence is well parameterised.

Corollary 4.2.10. Let (I_i, f_i) be a generalised inverse sequence, **a** and **b** $\in \lim_{i \to \infty} (I_i, f_i)$, and let $n \in \mathbb{N}$. Suppose $(\gamma_i^n : i \leq n)$ is a finite extension sequence for (\mathbf{a}, \mathbf{b}) . Let $\mathbf{k} = (k_1, k_2, k_3, \dots)$ where for each $i \geq 1$, $k_i \geq \max_{1 \leq j \leq n} \{K_{\gamma_j}(S) : S \in S_i^{j-1} \cup S_i^j\}$. Then there exists a finite extension sequence $(\gamma_i^{n'} : i \leq n)$ for

(**a**, **b**), such that for each $i \leq n$, we have $\gamma_i^{n'}$ is well parameterised with respect to **k**, and a reparameterisation of γ_i^n .

Proof. Let $(\gamma_i^n : i \le n)$ be a finite extension sequence. Then any reparameterisation f given to γ_i^n to obtain a well parameterised $\gamma_i^{n'}$ must also be given to γ_j^n for all $j \le n$, in order to maintain the pairwise joining property.

For $1 \leq i \leq n$ and $l \in \mathbb{N}$, let $\mathcal{U}_l^i := \{S_j^m : 1 \leq j \leq l, m \in \{i, i-1\}\}$. Then each \mathcal{U}_l^i is a collection of $2 \cdot \sum_{1 \leq j \leq l} 2^j$ open sets. Let $\{C_\alpha : \alpha \leq p\}$ be the collection of all coverings of all sets in \mathcal{U}_l^i for all $i \leq n$.

Finally, let $l'_{\alpha} = \frac{1}{2 \cdot 2 \cdot 2^{j} \cdot 2^{j} \cdot 2^{j} \cdot k_{j}}$, where C_{α} is a covering for γ_{i}^{n} of a set $S \in S_{j}^{m} \in \mathcal{U}_{l}^{i}$. Then we have (as in Lemma 4.2.9):

$$\sum_{\alpha \le p} l'_{\alpha} \le \sum_{1 \le i \le n} \sum_{1 \le j \le i} 2 \cdot 2^j \cdot k_j \cdot \frac{1}{2 \cdot 2 \cdot 2^j \cdot 2^i \cdot 2^j \cdot k_j} \le \sum_{1 \le i \le n} \frac{1}{2 \cdot 2^i} < \frac{1}{2}$$

Then using the same method as in the proof of Lemma 4.2.9, we can create a sequence of functions (f_l) that converge to f such that $\gamma_i^{n'} = \gamma_i^n \circ f$ is well parameterised with respect to \mathbf{k} for all $i \leq n$, and as we have used the same function to reparameterise all paths in the finite extension sequence, we have that $(\gamma_i^{n'}: i \leq n)$ is a well parameterised (with respect to finite extension sequence of length n between \mathbf{a} and \mathbf{b} .

We now have the necessary tools to prove the following lemma, from which together with Corollary 4.1.7, Theorem 4.0.1 will follow.

Lemma 4.2.11. Let (I_i, f_i) be a generalised inverse sequence, and let $\mathbf{a} = (a_0, a_1, a_2, ...)$ and $\mathbf{b} = (b_0, b_1, b_2, ...) \in \varprojlim (I_i, f_i)$. Then a limit extension for \mathbf{a} and \mathbf{b} exists if and only if for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$, for every open interval $U \subset I_n$, there is an upper bound $k \in \mathbb{N}$ such that for all $l \in \mathbb{N}$, where $l \ge n$, there exists a finite extension sequence $(\gamma_i^l : i \le l)$ for (\mathbf{a}, \mathbf{b}) such that γ_n^l covers U less than k times.

Proof. Suppose $(\gamma_i : i \in \mathbb{N})$ is a limit extension for (\mathbf{a}, \mathbf{b}) . For every $l \in \mathbb{N}$ there is a finite extension sequence $(\gamma_i^l : i \leq l)$ for (\mathbf{a}, \mathbf{b}) , which is obtained from the limit extension $(\gamma_i : i \in \mathbb{N})$ by 'forgetting' all coordinates greater that l, so $\gamma_i^l = \gamma_i$ for each $1 \leq i \leq l$. Then as each γ_i^l is a continuous function, by Lemma 4.1.3 for every open interval $U \subset I_i$ there exists a $k \in \mathbb{N}$ such that γ_i covers Uless than k times.

For the converse, let $n \in \mathbb{N}$. Let $\mathbf{k} = (k_0, k_1, k_2...)$, where for each $i \in \mathbb{N}$, k_i is the maximum number of times a set in S_i^n or S_i^{n-1} is covered by γ_n^l in a finite extension sequence for $l \ge n$. Then we have that for all $l \in \mathbb{N}$, where $l \ge n$, there exists a finite extension sequence $(\gamma_i^l : i \le l)$ for (\mathbf{a}, \mathbf{b}) , and for each $i \in \mathbb{N}$, γ_n^l covers each $S \in S_i^n$ less than k_i times, and also γ_n^l covers $S \in S_i^{n-1}$ less than k_i times. Therefore, by Corollary 4.2.10, we can assume each γ_i^l in the finite extension sequence is well parameterised with respect to \mathbf{k} .

Now, for all $l \ge n$ we have a finite extension sequence $(\gamma_i^l : i \le l)$ that is well parameterised with respect to **k**. Let C_n be the sequence of functions defined by $C_n := (\gamma_n^l : [0,1] \to G_n : l \ge n)$. So C_n is an infinite sequence of totally bounded functions. We will now show the functions in C_n are equicontinuous.

Let $\varepsilon > 0$, $f : [0,1] \to G_n \in \mathcal{C}_n$, and $x \in [0,1]$. As $f = \gamma_n^l$ for some $l \ge n$, f is well parameterised with respect to **k**. Let $i \in \mathbb{N}$ be such that $\frac{1}{2^{i-2}} < \varepsilon$. Let $\partial_{\varepsilon} = \frac{1}{2 \cdot 2 \cdot 2^i \cdot 2^n \cdot 2^i \cdot k_i}$, and let $y \in [0,1]$ such that $|x - y| < \partial_{\varepsilon}$.

Suppose $||f(x) - f(y)|| \ge \varepsilon$, ie $f(y) \notin B_{\varepsilon}(f(x))$. Then we have that either $|\rho_{n,n} \circ f(y) - \rho_{n,n} \circ f(x)| > \frac{\varepsilon}{2}$, or $|\rho_{n,n-1} \circ f(y) - \rho_{n,n-1} \circ f(x)| > \frac{\varepsilon}{2}$. WLOG, suppose $|\rho_{n,n} \circ f(y) - \rho_{n,n} \circ f(x)| > \frac{\varepsilon}{2}$. Then as the interval $(\rho_{n,n} \circ f(y), \rho_{n,n} \circ f(x)) \subset I_n$ has length greater than $\frac{\varepsilon}{2}$, and $\frac{1}{2^i} < \frac{\varepsilon}{4}$, there exists an interval $S \in S_i^n$ such that $S \subset (\rho_{n,n} \circ f(y), \rho_{n,n} \circ f(x)) \subset I_n$. But then by Lemma 4.1.2, $f|_{[x,y]}$ covers S. But as f is well parameterised, every covering of s must have length at least $\frac{1}{2\cdot 2\cdot 2^i \cdot 2^n \cdot 2^i \cdot k_i}$, so $|x-y| \ge \frac{1}{2\cdot 2\cdot 2^i \cdot 2^n \cdot 2^i \cdot k_i}$, contradicting our assumption that $|x-y| < \partial_{\varepsilon}$.

Hence the functions in C_n are equicontinuous, and so by the Arzelá Ascoli Theorem (Theorem 4.2.2), there is a subsequence of C_n that converges to a
function $\gamma_n: [0,1] \rightarrow [0,1] \times [0,1]$. Then we have:

- γ_n is continuous, as the convergence is uniform,
- the image of γ_n is contained in G_n , as this is the case for each function in the sequence, and G_n is closed, and
- $\gamma_n(0) = \langle a_{n+1}, a_n \rangle$, and $\gamma_n(1) = \langle b_{n+1}, b_n \rangle$, as $\gamma_n^l(0) = \langle a_{n+1}, a_n \rangle$, and $\gamma_n^l(1) = \langle b_{n+1}, b_n \rangle$ for all $l \ge n$.

Hence $\gamma_n : [0,1] \to G_n$ is a path from $\langle a_{n+1}, a_n \rangle$ to $\langle b_{n+1}, b_n \rangle$ in G_n . Note that such a path obtained from convergent finite extension sequences is not in general unique, as there may be another subsequence of \mathcal{C}_n that converges to a different path $\gamma' : [0,1] \to G_n$. This means that in general, picking a γ_n for each $n \in \mathbb{N}$ will not give a limit extension ($\gamma_n : n \in \mathbb{N}$). It is, however, possible to select a sequence ($\gamma_n : n \in \mathbb{N}$) that is a limit extension, using the following process.

Firstly, consider γ_1 , which is obtained as the limit of a subsequence of C_1 . This subsequence is then $(\gamma_1^l : l \in N_1)$, where N_1 is a strictly increasing sequence in N. The sequence C_1 was obtained from a sequence of finite extension sequences of well parameterised functions, and the convergent subsequence used only certain of these finite extension sequences, the finite extension sequences $(\gamma_i^l : l \in N_1)$.

Now, we have a sequence of well parameterised functions in G_2 , $(\gamma_2^l : l \in N_1)$. Just like above, these will have a convergent subsequence, $(\gamma_2^l : l \in N_2)$, where $N_2 \subset N_1$. These will converge to a path γ_2 in G_2 between $\langle a_2, a_1 \rangle$ and $\langle b_2, b_1 \rangle$. Furthermore, γ_1 and γ_2 have the pairwise joining property. To see this, note that for each $k \in N_2$, there is a pair of paths γ_1^k and γ_2^k in G_1 and G_2 respectively that have the pairwise joining property (as they are in the same finite extension sequence $(\gamma_i^k : i \leq k))$, so $\rho_{1,1} \circ \gamma_1^l(x) = \rho_{2,1} \circ \gamma_1^l(x)$ for $l \in N_2$, for each $x \in [0, 1]$. Therefore in the limit $\rho_{1,1} \circ \gamma_1(x) = \rho_{2,1} \circ \gamma_2(x)$ for all $x \in [0, 1]$, so γ_1 and γ_2 have the pairwise joining property. Repeating this process for all $n \ge 1$, we have a subsequence of finite extension sequences $(\gamma_n^k : k \in N_n)$ that converge to a path $\gamma_n : [0,1] \to G_n$ that will have the pairwise joining property with $\gamma_{n-1} : [0,1] \to G_{n-1}$.

So, by induction over \mathbb{N} , we have for all $n \in \mathbb{N}$, each γ_n is a path in G_n from $\langle a_n, a_{n-1} \rangle$ to $\langle b_n, b_{n-1} \rangle$, and γ_n and γ_{n+1} have the pairwise joining property. Therefore, $(\gamma_n : n \in \mathbb{N})$ is a limit extension for (\mathbf{a}, \mathbf{b}) .

The proof of Theorem 4.0.1 then follows from Lemma 4.1.6 and Lemma 4.2.11.

4.3 Examples

In this section we will apply Theorem 4.0.1 to some examples.

Example 4.3.1. The first example is the inverse limit of the function f, where f has as its graph the union of a line between (0,0) and (1,1), and a line between (0,1) and (1,0). The graph of f is shown in Figure 4.1.

Let $\mathbf{a} = (a_0, a_1, a_2, ...)$ and $\mathbf{b} = (b_0, b_1, b_2, ...) \in \varprojlim f$. We will define inductively a finite extension sequence of length l for each $l \in \mathbb{N}$. For γ_1^1 , define $\gamma_1^1|_{[0,\frac{1}{2}]}$ by the (constant speed) path between $\langle a_1, a_0 \rangle$ and $\langle \frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2} \rangle$, and $\gamma_1^1|_{[\frac{1}{2},1]}$ by the (constant speed) path between $\langle \frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2} \rangle$ and $\langle b_1, b_0 \rangle$. Then define $\gamma_1^1 : [0,1] \to G_1$ as the union of $\gamma_1^1|_{[0,\frac{1}{2}]}$ and $\gamma_1^1|_{[\frac{1}{2},1]}$. This is then a finite extension sequence of length 1. Note that each open set in I_0 and I_1 is covered a maximum of two times.

Now suppose we have a finite extension sequence of length n, and there is a path γ_n^n with the property that $\gamma_n^n|_{[0,\frac{1}{2}]}$ is a (constant speed) path between $\langle a_n, a_{n-1} \rangle$ and $\langle \frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2} \rangle$, and $\gamma_n^n|_{[\frac{1}{2},1]}$ is a (constant speed) path between $\langle \frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2} \rangle$ and $\langle b_n, b_{n-1} \rangle$. Then we define γ_{n+1}^{n+1} as being the union of $\gamma_{n+1}^{n+1}|_{[0,\frac{1}{2}]}$, a (constant speed) path between $\langle a_{n+1}, a_n \rangle$ and $\langle \frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2} \rangle$, and $\gamma_{n+1}^{n+1}|_{[\frac{1}{2},1]}$, a (constant speed)



Figure 4.1: The graph of f in Example 4.3.1.

path between $\langle \frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2} \rangle$ and $\langle b_{n+1}, b_n \rangle$. Then γ_n^n and γ_{n+1}^{n+1} will have the pairwise joining property (as each section of the path was at constant speed), so we can extend the finite extension sequence $(\gamma_i^n : i \leq n)$ to a finite extension sequence $(\gamma_i^{n+1} : i \leq n+1)$, where for each $i \leq n$ we have $\gamma_i^{n+1} = \gamma_i^n$. Furthermore, each path in the sequence will only cover each open set a maximum of two times.

So for all $l \in \mathbb{N}$ there is a finite extension sequence such that each open set in I_n for $n \leq l$ is covered a maximum of two times. Therefore, by Theorem 4.0.1 we have a path in $\varprojlim f$ between **a** and **b**, and as **a** and **b** were arbitrary, we can conclude that $\liminf f$ is path connected. That Example 4.3.1 is path connected becomes more obvious when it is known that $\varprojlim f$ is homeomorphic to a 'Cantor star' (ie a cone over a Cantor set) [In2, Example 2.7].

Example 4.3.2. This example is the inverse limit of the function g, where g has as its graph the union of a line between $\langle 0, 0 \rangle$ and $\langle 1, \frac{1}{2} \rangle$, and a line between $\langle 0, 1 \rangle$ and $\langle 1, \frac{1}{2} \rangle$. The graph of g is shown in Figure 4.2.



Figure 4.2: The graph of g in Example 4.3.2.

Let $\mathbf{a} = (a_0, a_1, a_2, ...)$ and $\mathbf{b} = (b_0, b_1, b_2, ...) \in \varprojlim f$. Again we will inductively define a finite extension sequence of length l for each $l \in \mathbb{N}$. For γ_1^1 we can use any path between $\langle a_1, a_0 \rangle$ and $\langle b_1, b_0 \rangle$. By Lemma 4.1.3, each open set

in I_0 and I_1 is only covered finitely often by γ_1^1 .

Suppose we have a finite extension sequence $(\gamma_i^n : i \leq n)$ of length n. As g is injective in the sense that for each $y \in [0,1]$ there is a unique $x \in [0,1]$ such that $y \in f(x)$, we can define a path γ_{n+1}^{n+1} that has the pairwise joining property with γ_n^n , and do this without making any changes to γ_n^n . Therefore, we can extend $(\gamma_i^n : i \leq n)$ to a finite extension sequence of length n + 1, and keep $\gamma_i^{n+1} = \gamma_i^n$ for all $i \leq n$. As γ_{n+1}^{n+1} is continuous, all open sets in I_{n+1} are covered finitely often.

So although sets in I_n are possibly being covered increasingly often as n increases, for each n there is a limit to how many times any open set $U \subset I_n$ will be covered. Hence, by Theorem 4.0.1, $\lim g$ will be path connected.

The final example is an inverse limit of a single valued bonding function, whose inverse limit is not path connected.

Example 4.3.3. This example is the inverse limit of the function h, where h has as its graph the union of a line between $\langle 0, 0 \rangle$ and $\langle \frac{1}{4}, 1 \rangle$, a line between $\langle \frac{1}{4}, 1 \rangle$ and $\langle \frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2} \rangle$, and a line between $\langle \frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2} \rangle$ and $\langle 1, 1 \rangle$. The graph of h is shown in Figure 4.3.

Let $\mathbf{a} = (0, 0, 0, ...)$ and $\mathbf{b} = (\frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2}, ...) \in \varprojlim h$, and consider a path between these two points. Consider γ_1 in a limit extension sequence $(\gamma_i : i \ge 1)$ that gives rise to this path, and the interval $U = (\frac{1}{2}, 1) \subset I_0$. Then γ_1 clearly must cover U at least twice. Now consider γ_2 . This must have the pairwise joining property with γ_1 , so for this to occur, we must reparameterise γ_1 to pass through the point (1, 1). Then γ_1 must cover U at least four times. Then it is not hard to see that with every additional path we add to increase the length of the finite extension sequence by one, U must be covered at least two more times. So there is no finite k such that U is covered less than k times by an arbitrarily long finite extension sequence. Therefore, by Theorem 4.0.1, lim h is not path connected.



Figure 4.3: The graph of h in Example 4.3.3.

As shown in [IM2, Example 103], $\varprojlim h$ from Example 4.3.3 is homeomorphic to a the closure of a $\sin \frac{1}{x}$ curve.

4.4 Further Work

The main theorem in this chapter gives a condition that reduces the problem of path connectedness in generalised inverse limits to a condition on the finite approximants \mathcal{G}_n . It would be of great interest if this could be extended to conditions on the graphs of the functions that will guarantee the conditions on the \mathcal{G}_n approximants. The other main extension that can be done is to find conditions that guarantee that the finite approximants will be path connected. This is what was assumed throughout this chapter, but it is not a trivial problem. Perhaps this could be incorporated with the proposed conditions mentioned in the previous paragraph.

The factor spaces used in this chapter have all been compact intervals. There does not seem any reason why Theorem 4.0.1 cannot be extended to compact Hausdorff spaces. This may even be possible using a very similar method of proof to the one in this chapter, for example there is an extension of the Arzelá Ascoli Theorem to compact Hausdorff spaces in [DS]. Most other concepts used in the proof can probably be generalised, at least to metric spaces.

Bibliography

- [AR] A. Medio and B. Raines, Inverse limit spaces arising from problems in economics, *Topology and its Applications* 153 (2006) 3437-3449.
- [BCMM] I. Banič, M. Crepnjak, M. Merhar and U. Milutinović, Towards the complete classification of generalized tent maps inverse limits, *Topology* and its Applications 160 (2013) 63-73.
- [BBS] M Barge, H. Bruin and S. Štimac, The Ingram conjecture, Geometry and Topology 16 (2012) 2481-2516.
- [B] D. Bellamy, A tree-like continuum without the fixed-point property, Houston Journal of Mathematics 6 (1979) 1-13.
- [Be] R. Beals, Analysis: An Introduction, Cambridge University Press, 2004.
- [Br] L. E. J. Brouwer, Uber Abbildung von Mannigfaltigkeiten, Mathematische Annalen 71 (1911) 97-115.
- [BM] M. Barge and J. Martin, Chaos, periodicity, and snakelike continua, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 289 (1985) no. 1, 355 - 365.
- [BS] I. Banič, T. Sovič, Inverse limits in the category of compact Hausdorff spaces and upper semicontinuous functions, *Bulletin of the Australian Mathematical Society* 89 (2014) 49-59.

- [CH] L. J. Christiano and S. G. Harrison, Chaos, sunspots and automatic stabilizers, *Journal of Monetary Economics*, 44 (1999) 3-31.
- [CR] W. Charatonik and R. P. Roe, Inverse limits of continua having trivial shape, *Houston Journal of Mathematics* 38 (2012) 1307-1312.
- [DS] N. Dunford and J. T. Schwartz, *Linear Operators, Vol. 1*, Wiley Interscience (1958).
- [GK] S. Greenwood and J. Kennedy, Connected generalized inverse limits, Topology and its Applications 159 (2012) 57-68.
- [GK2] S. Greenwood and J. Kennedy, Connectedness and Ingram-Mahavier products, *Topology and its Applications* 166 (2014) 1-9.
- [GK3] S. Greenwood and J. Kennedy, Connected generalised inverse limits over intervals, preprint.
- [GL] S. Greenwood and M. Lockyer, Connected generalised inverse limits over Hausdorff continua, *Topology and its Applications*, 160 (2013) 513-523.
- [H] G. W. Henderson, The pseudo-arc as an inverse limit with one binding map. Duke Mathematical Journal 31 (1964) no. 3, 421-425.
- [II] A. Illanes, A circle is not the generalized inverse limit of a subset of [0, 1]², *Proc. Amer. Math. Soc.* **139** (2011) 2987-2993.
- [In1] W. T. Ingram, Inverse limits with upper semicontinuous bonding functions: Problems and some partial solutions, *Topology Proceedings* 36 (2009) 353 - 373.
- [In2] W. T. Ingram, An introduction to inverse limits with set-valued functions Springer, New York, 2012.

- [In3] W. T. Ingram, Concerning nonconnected inverse limits with upper semicontinuous set-valued functions, *Topology Proceedings* 40 (2012) 203-214.
- [IM] W. T. Ingram and W. S. Mahavier, Inverse limits of upper semicontinuous set valued functions, *Houston Journal of Mathematics* 32 (2006) 119-130.
- [IM2] W. T. Ingram and William S. Mahavier, *Inverse limits : from continua to chaos*, Springer, New York, 2012.
- [Imar] W. T. Ingram and M. M. Marsh, Nonconnectedness of inverse limit sequences, *Topology Proceedings* 41 (2013) 333-336.
- [M] W. S. Mahavier, Inverse limits with subsets of [0,1]×[0,1], Topology and its Applications 141 (2004) 225-231.
- [K] J. Kennedy, Inverse limits, economics, and backward dynamics, Rev. R. Acad. Cienc. Exactas Fís. Nat. Ser. A Math. RACSAM 102 (2008) 39-73.
- [KM] J. Kelly and J. Meddaugh, Indecomposability in inverse limits with setvalued functions, *Topology and its Applications*, 160 (2013), 1720-1731.
- [M] S. Mac Lane, Categories for the Working Mathematician Graduate texts in Mathematics, Springer-Verlag, New York - Berlin, 1971.
- [Nad] S. B. Nadler, Continuum theory an introduction, Monographs and Textbooks in pure and applied mathematics 158, Marcel Dekker, Inc., New York, 1992.
- [Nal1] V. Nall, Inverse limits with set-valued functions, Houston Journal of Mathematics 37 (2011) 1123-1132.
- [Nal2] V. Nall, Connected inverse limits with a set-valued function, *Topology Proceedings* 40 (2012) 167-177.

- [Nal3] V. Nall, The only finite graph that is an inverse limit with a set valued function on [0,1] is an arc, *Topology and its Applications* 159 (2012) 733-736.
- [OR] L. D. Oversteegen and J. T. Rogers Jr., Fixed-point-free maps on treelike continua, *Topology and its Applications* 13 (1982) 85-95.
- [P] M. Pintér, A game theoretic application of inverse limit, Alkamaz. Mat. Lapok 24 (2007) 37-55.
- [S] L. Sadun, Topology of Tiling Spaces, Volume 46 of University Lecture Series, Amer. Math. Soc, 2008.
- [TY] J. Tabor and D. Yost, Applications of inverse limits to extensions of operators and approximation of Lipschitz functions *Journal of Approximation Theory* **116** (2002) 257-267.
- [Va] S. Varagona, Simple Techniques for Detecting Decomposability or Indecomposability of Generalized Inverse Limits, Dissertation from Auburn University, 2012.
- [Ve] R. P. Vernon, Inverse limits of set-valued functions indexed by the integers, *Topology and its Applications* 171 (2014) 35-40.

Index

$(I_i, f_i), 5$	<i>ll</i> , 26
$(X_i, f_{i+1}), 4, 5$	$s_1, 49$
$2^{X}, 4$	$s_2, 49$
Bd(X), 67	01-sequence, 24
G(f), 4	1 sequence, 45
$K_{(a,b)}, 21$ $K_{\gamma}(U), 92$	Arzelá Ascoli theorem, 87
L, 36	backwards move, 25
$S_i^n, 92$	bonding function, 4
V, 22	boundary bumping theorem, 67
$\mathcal{G}(f_m,\ldots,f_n), 6$	branch, 28
$\mathcal{G}_n, 6$	number of in $K_{(0,1)}$, 28
$\mathbb{N}, 3$	Brouwer's fixed point theorem, 38
$\subseteq_{U,C}, 65$	buckethandle continuum, 7, 10, 17,
a -tail, 36	81
c, 3	
$\varprojlim f, 4$	C-sequence, 60
$\varprojlim(X_i, f_i), 4, 5$	canonical embedding, 48
$\langle a,b \rangle$, 3	category theory
\mathcal{P} -like, 35	inverse limits in, 12
$\overline{B_{\varepsilon}(A)}, 38$	CC-sequence, 62
$f_{(a,b)}, 21$	circle

BIBLIOGRAPHY

as an inverse limit, 15 classical inverse limit, see inverse limit component, 3 connected, 3 inverse limits, 8, 57 continuous sequence, 38 continuum, 3 corresponding coverings, 88 covering, 83 covering number, 92 degree of a point, 34dendrite, 34 finite, 34 universal, 34 direct connection, 22 disconnection, 59 equicontinuous, 87 factor space, 4 finite approximant, 6 finite extension sequence, 82, 87 finite graph, 15 fixed point property, 35 in $K_{(0,1)}$, 43 in L, 42 in continua, 36 forward move, 25

full projection property, 11 generalised inverse limit, 5 applications of, 7 generalised inverse sequence, 5 graph of a function, 4 Hausdorff continuum, 3 HC-sequence, 60, 61, 65 indecomposable, 7, 9, 33, 81 inverse limits, 10 Ingram conjecture, 10 integers, indexing over, 13 inverse limit, 4 classical, 4 inverse sequence, 4 limit extension, 87 limit joining property, 85 limit line, 26 locally connected, 31 $K_{(0,1)}, 31$ Mahavier product, 6, 82 pairwise joining property, 85 partition sets of C, 46 path, 3 path component, 3 of $K_{(0,1)}$, 31

BIBLIOGRAPHY

path connected, 3	totally bounded, 87
pseudo-arc, 7	two pass condition, 11
roparametication 88	type 1 switch, 49
linear, 92	type 2 switch, 49
surjective	upper semicontinuous, 4
set valued function, 5	vertices, 22
tent map, 7, 10, 17, 81	weak inverse limit, 12
generalised, 21	well parametised, 92